Periprosthetic femoral fracture after total hip replacement

Incidence, risk factors and treatment

Georgios Chatziagorou

Department of Orthopaedics, Institute of Clinical Sciences Sahlgrenska Academy, University of Gothenburg



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG Gothenburg 2020

Periprosthetic femoral fracture after total hip replacement: incidence, risk factors and treatment.

© Georgios Chatziagorou 2020

g.chatziagorou@gmail.com

The copyright of the contents of this thesis belongs to Georgios Chatziagorou. The published articles are reproduced with permission from the respective journals.

Cover illustration by Pontus Andersson Layout by Nikolaos Vryniotis

Printed in Borås, Sweden 2020 Printed by Stema Specialtryck AB

ISBN 978-91-7833-778-1 (PRINT) ISBN 978-91-7833-997-8 (PDF) http://hdl.handle.net/2077/62689

«Μέτρον ἄριστον» "Lagom är bäst" (Moderation is best)

Table of contents

	ABSTRACT	9
	SAMMANFATTNING (SUMMARY IN SWEDISH)	13
	LIST OF PAPERS	17
	ABBREVIATIONS	19
1. INTRODUCTION		
2. BACKGROUND		
	2.1 TYPES OF TOTAL HIP REPLACEMENT	25
	2.2 Design of cemented stems	28
	2.3 Design of uncemented stems	29
	2.4 The swedish hip arthroplasty register (SHAR)	30
	2.5 The national patient register (NPR)	31
	2.6 The swedish fracture register (SFR)	32
	2.7 The reporting of PPFFs in registers abroad	32
	2.8 CLASSIFICATION OF PERIPROSTHETIC FEMORAL FRACTURES	33
	2.8.1 Previous classification systems	33
	2.8.2 The Vancouver classification system	35
	2.8.3 Modifications of the Vancouver	
	classification system	37
	2.9 THE INTERPROSTHETIC FEMORAL FRACTURE AND	
	ITS CLASSIFICATION	39
	2.10 INTRAOPERATIVE AND POSTOPERATIVE FRACTURES	40
	2.11 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF	40
	2.11.1 Technically related risk factors	41
	2.11.2 Patient-related risk factors	42
	2.12 Incidence	44
	2.12.1 Incidence of various fracture types	45
	2.13 TREATMENT	46
	2.13.1 General considerations	46
	2.13.2 Cerclage	47

2.13.3 Plate fixation	48
2.13.4 Vancouver type A	50
2.13.5 Vancouver type B1	51
2.13.6 Vancouver types B2 and B3	52
2.13.7 Vancouver type C	55
2.13.8 Interprosthetic fractures (IPFF)	57
2.14 OUTCOME OF PPFFs AND MEASUREMENT TOOLS	58
2.15 OUTCOME OF PPFFs AND RISK FACTORS	59
2.16 MORTALITY AND RISK FACTORS	60
2.17 FINANCIAL BURDEN	61
2.18 THE USUAL CASE WITH A PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURE	61
3. AIMS	63
Study I	63
Study II	63
Study III	63
STUDY IV	63
4. PATIENTS AND METHODS	
4.1 STUDY DESIGN	65
4.2 DATA SOURCES	65
4.3 DATA LINKAGE	65
4.4 CLASSIFICATION OF PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURES IN THIS THESIS	67
4.5 DISTINGUISHING INTRA- AND POSTOPERATIVE FRACTURES	68
4.6 PATIENTS	69
4.6.1 Exclusion criteria	69
4.6.2 Study I	69
4.6.3 Study II	70
4.6.4 Study III	70
4.6.5 Study IV	70
4.7 Sub-analyses in Studies II-IV	71

	4.7.1 Study II	71
	4.7.2 Study III	71
	4.7.3 Study IV	71
	4.8 OUTCOME MEASUREMENTS	72
	4.9 STATISTICAL METHODS	72
	4.10 PRIMARY OUTCOME MEASUREMENT AND	
	CENSORING IN COX REGRESSION ANALYSES	72
	4.11 Етніся	73
5. F	RESULTS	75
	5.1 VALIDATION OF THE CLASSIFICATION PROCESS	75
	5.2 REGISTRATION OF PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURES IN THE SHAR	75
	5.3 Incidence (Study I)	77
	5.4 Age	78
	5.5 Gender	79
	5.6 FRACTURE TYPES	79
	5.7 DIAGNOSIS AT PRIMARY THR	80
	5.8 Тіме то PPFF	80
	5.9 FIXATION AND DESIGN OF THE PRIMARY STEM	81
	5.10 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF (STUDY II)	81
	5.11 TREATMENT OF VANCOUVER TYPE B FRACTURES (STUDY III)	82
	5.12 TREATMENT OF VANCOUVER TYPE C FRACTURES (STUDY IV)	82
	5.13 OUTCOME IN VANCOUVER TYPE B FRACTURES (STUDY III)	82
	5.14 OUTCOME IN VANCOUVER TYPE C FRACTURES (STUDY IV)	86
	5.15 RISK FACTORS FOR RE-REOPERATION AFTER A PPFF	87
	5.16 TIME TO TREATMENT, MECHANISM OF INJURY,	
	WEIGHT-BEARING, DISCHARGE AND MORTALITY	87
6. DISCUSSION		
	6.1 The material in this thesis	91
	6.2 VALIDATION OF THE CLASSIFICATION PROCESS AND	
	THE VANCOUVER CLASSIFICATION SYSTEM	91

6.3 Validation of the SHAR database and		
THE IMPACT OF DATA LINKING	93	
6.4 The incidence of periprosthetic femoral fractures	94	
6.5 PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS	95	
6.6 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF AROUND		
A CEMENTED PRIMARY HIP STEM (STUDY II)	95	
6.6.1 Age, gender and diagnosis	95	
6.6.2 Force-closed versus shape-closed stem design	96	
6.6.3 Posterior versus lateral surgical approach	96	
6.7 FACTORS INFLUENCING THE OUTCOME OF		
SURGICAL TREATMENT OF A PPFF (S TUDIES III AND IV)	97	
6.7.1 Age and gender	97	
6.7.2 Interprosthetic fracture	97	
6.7.3 Vancouver category	99	
6.7.4 Stem revision versus ORIF	99	
6.7.5 Locking plates versus conventional plates	100	
6.7.6 Stem design	100	
7. LIMITATIONS	103	
8. CONCLUSIONS	109	
Study I	109	
Study II	109	
Study III	109	
Study IV	109	
9. FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	111	
10. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	113	
11. REFERENCES	119	
PAPER I		
PAPER II		
PAPER III		
PAPER IV		

ABSTRACT

ABSTRACT

Periprosthetic femoral fracture (PPFF) is the third most common reason for reoperation in Sweden, after a primary total hip replacement. It is associated with poor patient satisfaction postoperatively, increased mortality and high costs. In most cases, the treatment is surgical and the type of surgical method depends on the type of fracture. Although there are a large number of studies on PPFFs, most of them include comparatively few cases, selected fracture types or selected treatment modalities, which means that there is a large risk of bias. This thesis investigates the incidence of surgically treated PPFFs in Sweden between 2001 and 2011, the demography of this population, risk factors that may contribute to its occurrence, and the treatment of these fractures. All four studies in this thesis are observational and are based primarily on material from the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register (SHAR) database. This database was linked with data from the National Patient Register (NPR) in two stages and with the Swedish Knee Arthroplasty Register. Data were extracted from both the SHAR database and medical records.

In Paper I, the data link between the SHAR and the NPR revealed a high registration rate for reoperations that include revisions of the femoral stem and low registration in cases where other treatment methods were applied. Fractures distal to the stem of a hip prosthesis were almost four times more common than primarily recorded in the SHAR. The incidence of PPFFs increased in Sweden during the study period, with higher incidence in individuals older than 80 years. Paper II showed that the force-closed design of the cemented Exeter stem was a high risk factor (HR=9.6) for fractures close to a hip stem (Vancouver type B) when compared with the shape-closed Lubinus SP II cemented stem. However, stem design did not affect the risk of fractures distal to it (Vancouver type C). Age, gender, diagnosis and calendar

year at primary THR also influenced the risk of PPFF. The surgical treatment and the outcome of fractures close to a femoral component were studied in Paper III. Vancouver type Bl and interprosthetic femoral fractures (IPFF) ran a higher risk of a poor outcome in cases with cemented stem fixation and primary osteoarthritis at the index operation. The type of plate fixation preferred in B1 fractures did not influence the outcome. whereas the choice of ORIF (open reduction and internal fixation) instead of stem revision in B2/B3 fractures resulted in a poorer outcome. Similar re-reoperation rates were recorded for cemented and uncemented modular or monoblock revision stems in the treatment of fractures close to a loose stem (Vancouver type B2/B3). Paper IV studied the treatment of and outcome for femoral fractures distal to a hip prosthesis. The four most common treatment methods were fixation with one conventional plate, one locking plate, two plates, or an intramedullary nail. Locking plates had a lower re-reoperation rate within two years of the PPFF, when compared with conventional plates in patients without an ipsilateral knee prosthesis. Interprosthetic fractures did not have significantly different re-reoperation rates compared with non-IPFFs. Within two years of the surgical treatment of a Vancouver type C fracture, 24% of the population had died. The re-reoperation rate for all B and all C fractures was 17.3% and 15.2% respectively (Papers III and IV).

In conclusion, periprosthetic fractures treated with methods other than stem revision had a low registration rate in the SHAR. The incidence of this complication increased in 2001-2011. The force-closed design of the cemented Exeter stem involved a 10 times higher risk of Vancouver type B fractures than the Lubinus SP II stem. The presence of an ipsilateral knee prosthesis was a risk factor for poorer outcome in type B but not in type C fractures. The type of plate fixation in Bl and the type of revision stem in B2/B3 fractures did not affect the outcome. Locking plates had a better outcome than conventional plates in the treatment of type C fractures.

SAMMANFATTNING

SAMMANFATTNING (SUMMARY IN SWEDISH)

Fraktur i anslutning till stammen på en höftprotes (PeriProtesFemurFraktur- PPFF) är den tredje vanligaste orsaken till reoperation efter primär total höftprotesoperation i Sverige. Risken för denna komplikation är högst hos äldre individer. Frakturen är förknippad med hög mortalitet, innebär höga kostnader och resulterar ofta i låg grad av patientnöjdhet. Behandlingen är i majoriteten av fall kirurgisk och varierar beroende på frakturtypen. Flera studier av dessa frakturer har publicerats men majoriteten av dem inkluderar jämförelsevis få fall och ofta endast specifika frakturtyper eller behandlingsmetoder, vilket ökar risken för bias. Denna avhandling undersöker incidensen av kirurgiskt behandlade PPFF i Sverige mellan 2001 och 2011, demografi, riskfaktorer samt behandling. Alla fyra studier i avhandlingen är observationella, och primärt baserade på material från Svenska Höftprotesregistrets (SHPR) databas. En samkörning utfördes med Svenska Knäprotesregistret och två med Patientregistret (PR). Dessutom genomfördes en journalgranskning av alla i delstudierna ingående fall.

I Delarbete 1, efter samkörningen mellan SHPR och PR fann vi att SHPR hade en hög täckningsgrad för reoperationer utförda med stamrevision, medan täckningsgraden för frakturer som behandlades med annan metod än revision var dålig. Fraktur distalt om femurstammen var nästan fyra gånger vanligare än vad som primärt registrerats i SHPR. Incidensen av PPFF ökade i Sverige under studieperioden, med högre incidens hos individer äldre än 80 år. Delarbetet 2 visade att patienter opererade med den polerade Exeter stammen (force closed design) hade knappt tio gånger större risk (HR=9.6) att drabbas av fraktur runt protes-stammen (Vancouver typ B) jämfört med Lubinus stammen (shape closed). Frakturer distalt om protesstammen (typ C) var dock lika vanliga i båda grupperna. Ålder, kön, diagnos och kalenderår vid primär höftprotes påverkade också risken för PPFF. Kirurgisk

behandling och utfall efter fraktur runt en protes-stam studerades i Delarbete 3. Vancouver typ Bl och inter-protesfraktur mellan en höft- och en knäprotes (IPFF) hade högre risk för dåligt utfall bland individer som opererats med cementerad stam på grund av primär artros vid indexingreppet. Typ av plattfixation påverkade inte utfallet vid behandling av B1 frakturer, medan val av intern fixation i stället för stamrevision vid B2/B3 frakturer gav sämre resultat. Frekvensen av reoperationer efter en första reoperation på grund av PPFF (re-reopertion) skiljde sig inte signifikant mellan val av cementerad och ocementerad revisionsstam vid behandling av fraktur runt en stam som var lös (Vancouver typ B2/ B3). I delarbetet 4 studerades behandling och utfall efter femurfraktur distalt om en höftprotes. De fyra vanligaste metoderna var fixation med en konventionell platta, en vinkelstabil platta, två plattor, eller intramedullär spik. Vinkelstabila plattor hade lägre re-reoperationsfrekvens inom två år från PPFF, jämfört med konventionella plattor hos patienter utan ipsilateral knäprotes. Re-reoperationsfrekvens skilde sig inte signifikant mellan IPFF och icke-IPFF. Tjugofyra procent av populationen med en Vancouver typ C fraktur avled inom två år från frakturdatum. Re-reoperationsfrekvens, under hela observationstiden, för alla B och alla C frakturer var 17,3% respektive 15,2%.

Sammanfattningsvis fann vi att periprotesfrakturer behandlande med annan metod än med stamrevision hade låg registreringsgrad i SHPR. Incidensen av PPFF ökade under perioden 2001-2011. Den polerade Exeter stammen hade knappt 10 gånger högre risk för Vancouver typ B frakturer, jämfört med Lubinus SP II stammen. Samtidig förekomst av en knäprotes på fraktursidan innebar ökad risk för sämre resultat vid typ B men inte vid typ C fraktur. Val av vinkelstabil eller konventionell platta påverkade inte utfallet vid behandling av Bl fraktur. Val av stamfixation påverkade inte heller utfallet vid behandling av typ B2/B3 fraktur. Vinkelstabila plattor hade bättre resultat än konventionella plattor vid behandling av typ C fraktur.

LIST OF PAPERS

LIST OF PAPERS

This thesis is based on the following studies, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I. Chatziagorou C, Lindahl H, Garellick G, Kärrholm J. Incidence and demographics of 1751 surgically treated periprosthetic femoral fractures around a primary hip prosthesis. *Hip International.* 2019 May; 29(3): 282-288
- II. Chatziagorou C, Lindahl H, Kärrholm J. The design of the cemented stem influences the risk of Vancouver type B fractures, but not of type C: an analysis of 82,837 Lubinus SPII and Exeter Polished stems. *Acta Orthopaedica*. 2019 April; 90(2): 135-142
- III. Chatziagorou C, Lindahl H, Kärrholm J. Surgical treatment of Vancouver type B periprosthetic femoral fractures. Patient characteristics and outcomes of 1381 fractures treated in Sweden between 2001 and 2011. *The Bone & Joint Journal.* 2019 November; 101-B: 1447-1468
- IV. Chatziagorou C, Lindahl H, Kärrholm J. Lower reoperation rate with locking plates compared with conventional plates in Vancouver type C periprosthetic femoral fractures: A register study of 639 cases in Sweden. *Injury*. 2019 December; 50(12): 2292-2300

ABBREVIATIONS

ABBREVIATIONS

AO	Arbeitsgemeinschaft für Osteosynthesefragen
ABP	Angle blade plate
ASA	American Society of Anesthesiologists
BMD	Bone mineral density
BMI	Body Mass Index
CI	Confidence interval
СР	Conventional plate
DB	Double plating
DCS	Dynamic condylar screw
DM	Diabetes mellitus
FHN	Femoral head necrosis
FNF	Femoral neck fracture
HA	Hemiarthroplasty
HHS	Harris Hip Score
ICD	International statistical classification of diseases
	and related health problems
IMN	Intramedullary nail
IPFF	Interprosthetic femoral fracture
KVÅ	Klassifikation av vårdåtgärder
LCP	Locking compression plate
LISS	Less invasive stabilisation system
LP	Locking plate
NARA	Nordic Arthroplasty Register Association

NCB	Non-contact bridging
NHS	National Health Service
NPR	National Patient Register
OA	Osteoarthritis
OPCS	Office of population censuses and
	surveys - Classification of intervention and procedures
ORIF	Open reduction and internal fixation
OTA	Orthopaedic Trauma Association
PPFF	Periprosthetic femoral fracture
PR	Patientregistret
PROM	Patient related outcome measures
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RCT	Randomized control trial
SFR	Swedish Fracture Register
SHAR	Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register
SHPR	Svenska Höftprotesregistret
STROBE	Strengthening the reporting of observational
	studies in epidemiology
THA	Total hip arthroplasty
THR	Total hip replacement
TKR	Total knee replacement
UCS	United classification system

1. INTRODUCTION

INTRODUCTION

Between 2010 and 2015, approximately 16,000 primary total hip replacements (THR) were inserted every year in Sweden.1 The incidence was expected to increase to 18,000 THRs in 2020 and to 20,000 in 2030,2 but in 2017 as many as 18,148 primary hip replacements had already been registered.3 According to the latest annual report, the incidence of THRs in individuals aged 40 years and older was 360 per 100,000 inhabitants.4 The prevalence of THR in the total US population was 0.83% in 2010,5 i.e. around 2.5 million individuals had a hip prosthesis that year. It is estimated that the demand for primary THRs in the United States will grow to more than half a million by 2030.6 One complication of hip replacement surgery is periprosthetic femoral fracture (PPFF), which is a fracture of the femur around or distal to a hip prosthesis. It may occur during the insertion of a prosthesis (intraoperative), or later (postoperative). The majority of postoperative fractures occur after a fall from standing height7-9 and are mostly seen in patients aged 70-90 years.^{7,10} The treatment of a PPFF is usually surgical and the surgical method depends on the type of fracture.¹¹ These fractures are associated with high complication and mortality rates.9, 12-14 A large proportion of patients are unable to return to their previous activity level although the fracture has healed.¹⁵ The level of patient satisfaction is relatively low after the treatment of a PPFF^{16, 17} and the costs are comparatively high.^{18, 19}

2. **BACKGROUND**

BACKGROUND

2.1 TYPES OF TOTAL HIP REPLACEMENT

At a primary total hip replacement (synonym: total hip arthroplasty, THA), the hip joint is removed and replaced with prosthetic components. The prosthesis consists of major and minor components. The major components are the cup, which replaces the cartilage surface of the acetabulum, and the stem, which replaces the proximal part of the femur (Fig. 1). The number of minor components can vary depending on prosthetic design. Examples are a modular femoral head, a modular liner, or screws for the additional fixation of a metallic cup shell. In a conventional THR, the major components are fixed to the bone either by using cement or cementless. In the latter type, different methods, such as press-fit fixation, use of a screw-in function, additional pegs or screws or other measures, may be used to achieve primary stability. When cement is used for the fixation of both parts, the THR is called cemented, while uncemented (or cementless) THRs are fixed without cement (Fig. 2a-b). A THR is called hybrid when only the stem is cemented and reverse hybrid when cement is only used for the fixation of the cup (Fig. 2c). Another type of THR is the resurfacing arthroplasty, where only the articular surfaces of the acetabulum and the femoral head are resected, which means that most of the proximal femoral bone can be retained. During the last two decades, this type of THR was exclusively designed as metal-on-metal articulation. Today, this design has been almost completely abandoned because of a higher risk of revision when compared with conventional THRs.^{20, 21} In contrast to a total hip replacement, a hemiarthroplasty (HA) is restricted to only one major part – the stem, which can be cemented or uncemented. Hemiarthroplasties are mainly used to treat the oldest and most frail population with femoral neck fractures, although the indications for these prostheses may vary. Hemiarthroplasties are supplied with a fixed or movable head, where the outer diameter should match the inner diameter of the acetabulum, as accurately as possible, to minimise cartilage wear.

In a conventional THR, the stem is placed into the medullary canal of the femur after the surgeon has resected the femoral head. The neck of the stem is either exchangeable (minor component)



Figure 1. Major and minor components of a conventional total hip replacement.

2



Figure 2. Types of conventional total hip replacement: (a) cemented, (b) uncemented, (c) hybrid.

or fixed to the stem. Because of higher complication rates with exchangeable (modular) necks,^{22, 23} stems with fixed necks are more commonly used in primary THRs. In the vast majority of cases, the femoral head (minor component) is modular, i.e. it is attached to the stem during the operation. A monoblock stem corresponds to an implant, where the femoral head has already been attached to the stem during manufacture. In this thesis, revision stems are labelled modular if the proximal and distal parts of the stem are assembled during the operation (e.g. the MP, Restoration, Revitan stem) and a modular head is fitted to the proximal modular body of the stem. These stems thus have three parts. Solid revision stems with a modular head are called monoblock. The reason for this choice of terminology is that true monoblock stems with a fixed head are no longer used in Sweden.

Uncemented cups are regularly of the modular type with a separate metal shell which is fitted with a liner during the operation. Cemented cups are typically of monoblock design, even if a few modular cemented cups and also a few monoblock uncemented cups are available. Some cups have two articulations, one between the fixed metal shell and a mobile liner and the second between the femoral head and the liner, which are assembled during the operation using a "snap-fit" mechanism. These so-called Dual Mobility cups (also termed Tripolar cups) are thought to be more stable than standard cups and are used for patients with an expected increased risk of dislocation.

2.2 DESIGN OF CEMENTED STEMS

The cemented fixation of the femoral stem has a long tradition in Sweden, with two stem types dominating since the SHAR began prospectively registering primary procedures on an individual basis in 1992. These stems are the Lubinus SP II and the Exeter stem. Together, they



Figure 3. The Lubinus SP II primary hip stem. Anteroposterior view (left) and lateral view (right).

have constantly accounted for more than half the total number of stems that have been used in Sweden since 1992 and, in 2018, they constituted 56% of all stems used in primary THRs.⁴ Their design is totally different and they are representatives of two main cemented designs; the composite beam or shape-closed design (Lubinus, Waldemar LINK GmbH & Co. KG, Germany) and the loaded taper or force-closed design (Exeter, Stryker Howmedica, Mahwah, NJ, US). The Lubinus has an anatomic s-shape and is made of CoCrMo (cobalt-chromium-molybdenum) alloy. It is collared and has a matte finish and a 19° built-in anteversion of the femoral neck (Fig. 3). The Exeter stem is a force-closed. straight, collarless, double-wedge tapered, highly polished stem of stainless steel (Fig. 4). These two stems represent two totally different principles of achieving fixation and stability in the femoral canal. Force-closed stems do not bond to the cement and are designed to subside into the cement mantle as a wedge, while shape-closed stems resist rotational stability due to their anatomical shape that fits into the proximal femur and distal migration is restricted because of the collar. While the subsidence of a force-closed stem is a fundamental principle of achieving stability, stability is required for good long-term results in shape-closed stems. The Lubinus is reported to have a mean distal migration



Figure 4. The Exeter Polished primary hip stem. Anteroposterior view (left) and lateral view (right).

of 0.03mm two years after index operation and no further subsidence 10 years postoperatively,²⁴ while the Exeter stem can be expected to subside 0.7 mm at two years and to continue to subside to a mean of 1.2mm up to 10 years after the primary operation.²⁵

2.3 Design of uncemented stems

Several studies have attempted to classify uncemented stems into different design categories.^{26, 27} The size of an uncemented design category of stems may vary from very short, which accomplish fixation within the collum-calcar or the metaphyseal region,²⁸ to stems that ex-

tend as far distal as into the metaphyseal region of the distal femur.29 Most uncemented stems, however, have a length of about 13 to 16 centimetres for the sizes most commonly used. Uncemented stems are often classified as straight, anatomic, curved, tapered and cylindrical, according to their shape. Stems may be tapered in one, two, or three planes. They can also be classified based on the presence of a cross-sectional rounded, splined or rectangular shape. More complicated shapes are found in the modular stems mainly used in the revision situation. In these stems, the proximal part could be wedge shaped, conical or rounded and the distal part rounded, wedge shaped, straight or slightly curved. A collar support may or may not be used and some designs are available with both options. The surface characteristics of the uncemented stems used today can be roughly divided into porous or grit blasted. These surfaces may be coated with different types of ceramic regularly made up of hydroxyapatite, occasionally mixed with other types of phosphonate.30

At the end of 2011, approximately 13% of all primary stems in Sweden were uncemented, with six designs (Corail, CLS-Spotorno, Bi-Metric, ABG-II, Accolade, Wagner Cone) accounting for 93.4% of these stems.³¹ The variation in the design of uncemented stems was greater

compared with the variation in cemented stems, where only three components (Lubinus SP II, Exeter Polished, MS30) accounted for 97.6% of all uncemented stems. The small number of uncemented stems used in Sweden up to 2011 and the large diversity of uncemented stems would jeopardise a detailed analysis at brand level in this thesis and they have therefore not been studied in depth.

2.4 The swedish hip arthroplasty register (SHAR)

The SHAR has prospectively collected data on all operations related to THRs since 1979.32 The SHAR divides the types of surgical procedure into two main categories, the primary or index operation and the reoperation. Primary is defined as the very first operation with a total hip replacement, while reoperation includes all the operations that can be related to the primary THR, irrespective of whether or not the prosthesis or parts of it remain untouched. Revision is a subcategory of reoperation, where at least one component has been extracted or exchanged during surgery. Reoperations were registered in detail from the very beginning, whereas primary THRs, implants and surgical technique were reported for each hospital until 1991. Since 1992, personal identity numbers have also been recorded for primary THRs, as well as age, gender, diagnosis at the time of the primary operation and implant characteristics. Successively, more parameters like surgical incision, antibiotics peri-operatively, type of cement, BMI (Body Mass Index), ASA class (American Society of Anesthesiologists physical status classification system)^{33, 34} and patient reported outcome measurements (PROMs) have been included.³⁵ Complications after hip replacements treated non-surgically are not registered in the SHAR. This means that superficial infections treated with antibiotics, close reductions for hip dislocations, or periprosthetic fractures treated with immobilisation are not registered in the SHAR.

All orthopaedic departments, both public and private, that perform hip replacement surgery report to the register (100% coverage). The completeness (proportion of registered procedures of all procedures performed in reality) was as high as 90% for revisions during the period 1987-1995.36 The reporting of primary hip arthroplasties is almost complete (98%) and revisions are now registered with a slightly higher completeness than before (93%).³ The reporting of reoperations has always been poorer.^{37, 38} It is not known how many of the reoperations due to a PPFF are registered in the SHAR (completeness). Lindahl et al. assumed that the Vancouver type C fracture was probably specifically underreported, because it might be regarded as unrelated to the implant and therefore not registered by several departments.7

2.5 THE NATIONAL PATIENT REGISTER (NPR)

The NPR holds information on all in-patient care since 1987 and all out-patient care since 2001.39 This means that even non-surgically treated fractures are registered. It is expected that the registration of periprosthetic fractures in the NPR approaches 100% and this is certainly better than in the SHAR. This is mostly due to the fact that reporting to the NPR is compulsory. Registration takes place using ICD-9 and ICD-10 codes (International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems - 9th and 10th Revision). In cases where surgical treatment has been performed, the KVÅ (Klassifikation av vårdåtgärder, Classification of health measures) coding system is also used.40 KVÅ corresponds to the OPCS (Classification of Intervention and Procedures) of the NHS (National Health Service) in the UK.⁴¹ Each department receives various amounts of financial compensation, partly depending on the type of diagnosis and treatment, based on ICD and KVÅ codes. Unreported cases are not compensated, which can result in a significant loss of income, not least for cases treated surgically because of PPFF. One important disadvantage of this register is that laterality is not reported systematically, something that is obligatory for each registration in the SHAR and SFR (Swedish Fracture Register).

2.6 The swedish fracture register (SFR)

The SFR is a relatively new nationwide register, to which all fractures in all extremities and in the spine are reported.42 This register started in 2011 by registering only tibial and humeral fractures in adults and only at one department, but had in 2018 expanded to cover about 80% of all orthopaedic departments in Sweden. The completeness of each department varies between 75% and 95%.42 The registration is web based and fractures are classified according to the AO/ OTA classification system.43 Periprosthetic fractures have been registered since 2015 and are classified according to the United Classification System (UCS).44,45 Some of the reported parameters are mechanism of trauma, date of trauma and treatment onset, as well as details regarding the treatment method (plate, nail, screw, revision of stem etc.). The unique feature of the SFR is that even non-surgically treated fractures are registered. Periprosthetic fractures around a hip replacement are reported in the SHAR, the NPR and the SFR. In all three of these national registers, each case is registered with the patient's personal 12-digit identity number, in which the first eight digits are the patient's date of birth and the 11th digit indicates the patient's gender. In this thesis, data from the SHAR and the NPR were used.

2.7 THE REPORTING OF **PPFF**S IN REGISTERS ABROAD

Although suffering from a certain degree of incompleteness, the reporting of all kinds of reoperation to the SHAR can be regarded as an advantage. Thanks to cross-matching with the SFR and repeated validation processes, the completeness of these recordings can be expected to improve. The reporting of all kind of reoperation and not only of revisions will provide a better and more complete insight into the type of complications that will actually occur. In a review of annual reports from national and regional arthroplasty registers, excluding the SHAR, it is noted that all registers, apart from two, the Norwegian and the Portuguese, report only revisions. The Norwegian Arthroplasty Register started in 1987 and, during the entire period until now, primary and revision THRs were reported. The first and only case of osteosynthesis of fracture was reported in 2014. Since then, 35 reoperations without revision were registered in 2016 and 45 in 2017.46 The completeness was 97% and 90% respectively, in the registration of primary THRs and revisions. The Portuguese Arthroplasty Register was officially started on 1 June 2009 and the first annual report was published in 2010. Since 2013, no further annual report has been published, while the coverage and the completeness are unknown.47 Reop-

33

erations were reported as "other reoperation besides revision", but no specific reference to periprosthetic femoral fractures was made. Apart from national registers, there are many registers that only include a region of a country and registers of institutions. Perhaps the oldest "institutional" arthroplasty register, with a long tradition of publishing studies of periprosthetic hip fractures, is the one at the Mayo Clinic in the USA. This institution does not publish annual reports, but it has prospectively collected data relating to all hip replacements inserted in this clinic and subsequent complications since 1969. Furthermore, there is access to radiographs and to medical charts of periprosthetic fractures treated non-surgically. Reports on periprosthetic fractures have also been published from material based on collaboration between four national joint arthroplasty registers, the Nordic Arthroplasty Register Association (NARA).48,49 The participating countries are Denmark, Finland, Norway and Sweden and revision is the main outcome measurement.²⁰

2.8 CLASSIFICATION OF PERIPROS-THETIC FEMORAL FRACTURES

2.8.1 Previous classification systems

Several classification systems for postoperative periprosthetic femoral fractures have been presented. The first was introduced by Parrish and Jones in 1964 when they reported nine cases of PPFE.50 They classified the fractures in relation to the anatomical region of the femur. Ten years later, Whittaker et al. classified 20 fractures depending on their relationship to the trochanteric region (intertrochanteric or distal to the lesser trochanter) and whether the distal part of the stem was inside or outside the medullary canal.51 In Belgium, van Elegem & Blaimont divided the fractures in relation to their position corresponding to the proximal, mid, or distal third of the femur.⁵² The fractures of the proximal third were located around the femoral stem but could also exceed distal to it. During the 1980s, five classification systems were published, with four of them sorting the fractures depending on the location of the fracture in relation to the femoral stem. Johansson et al. classified the fractures into type I, if the fracture was proximal to the stem tip, type II, if the fracture was around the distal part of the stem and extending distal to it, and type III, if the fracture was entirely distal



Figure 5. The Johansson classification of periprosthetic femoral fractures.



Figure 6. The Bethea classification of periprosthetic femoral fractures.

to the stem (Fig. 5).53 This classification system was actually used by Jensen et al. who only clarified that type I included fractures around the proximal two thirds of the stem.⁵⁴ Interestingly, they focused on the role of stem stability in relation to treatment. The authors suggested revision arthroplasty with a long stem when the stem was loose. Bethea et al.55 categorised the fractures into type A, when the fracture was at the tip of the stem, type B, when the fracture line extended around the stem, and finally type C, if there was comminution in a fracture proximal to the stem tip (Fig. 6). Six years later, Cooke & Newman published a modification of the Bethea classification system.56 The authors added a category for fractures entirely distal to the prosthesis (type 4) and divided the fractures into unstable transverse fractures at the tip of the stem (type 3) and stable oblique or spiral fractures around the stem (type 2). Type 1 included comminuted fractures around the stem. The fifth and simplest classification system, published during the 1980s, grouped the fractures into two categories depending on whether the stem was well-fixed or loose.57 Two classification systems used the location of the fracture in relation to both the stem and the anatomical regions of the femur. The main difference between them is that one has a separate category for comminuted fractures,58 whereas the other defines two subcate-

gories; one with less than and one with more than 25% disruption of the stem – cement or stem – bone interface.⁵⁹ Gonzalez et al.⁶⁰ divided the fractures depending on the stability of the fracture and the prosthesis. In type A, both the fracture and the stem were stable, while, in type B, only the fracture was stable. Both the stem and the fracture were unstable in types C and D, with the latter having inadequate bone stock.

2.8.2 The Vancouver classification system

In 1995, Duncan and Masri introduced the Vancouver classification system (Fig. 7).⁶¹ This classification takes account of the fracture site in relation to the prosthesis, stem stability and the quality of the bone around the stem. This system has been validated in both Canada and Europe62, 63 and it is now used worldwide. It divides the fractures into three types. In type A, the fracture is an avulsion of either the greater trochanter (A_c) , or the lesser trochanter (A_t) . Most of these fractures are treated non-surgically. Fractures that occur around or just below the stem belong to type B, while fractures that are well below the stem tip are classified as type C. Type B fractures are further divided into three subcategories: Bl, B2 and B3. The femoral stem is stable in B1 and loose in the B2 and B3 subcategories. The B2 and B3



Figure 7. The Vancouver classification system for periprosthetic femoral fractures.
differ in terms of bone loss. In type B2, the bone is sufficient to support a new standard revision stem, whereas, in B3, there is severe loss of bone stock, due to gross osteolysis, osteopenia or fracture comminution. Type B3 fractures often require complex reconstruction with a long, distally anchored revision stem and bone transplantation. Both type B and type C fractures are treated surgically, while, in almost all cases of type C fractures, revision of the stem is not necessary.

The main advantage of the Vancouver classification system is that it incorporates guidelines for choice of treatment. It has some weak points, however. The distinction between a well-fixed stem (B1) and a loose stem (B2), based on the pre-operative radiographs, is not always easy. Corten et al.64 showed that 20% of the fractures evaluated as Bl pre-operatively proved to have a loose stem during the operation. Moreover, the border zone between adequate and inadequate bone stock surrounding the stem is not well defined. This parameter is partly influenced by the projections and quality of the radiographs and varies between surgeons, depending on their personal subjective estimation. In addition to this, there is no distinct demarcation of the anatomical limit between the B and C fracture types. It is said that type C fractures are so remote from the stem that they can be treated independently from the prosthesis, but this definition can be interpreted differently between surgeons.

2.8.3 Modifications of the Vancouver classification system

Subsequent to the Vancouver classification, some "new" classification systems have been introduced.⁶⁵⁻⁶⁷ In reality, however, they have mostly attempted to resolve the difficulty in order to determine objectively whether the stem is wellfixed or loose (Bl or B2 fracture type



Pseudo A_{L}

Figure 8. The "pseudo A_L " or "clamshell" fracture is a B2 fracture that can be falsely classified as a fracture of the lesser trochanter (A_T) .

respectively). The "Coventry" classification takes account of the clinical symptoms and pre-operative radiographs, before the fracture occurred.65 They divide the PPFFs into "happy" and "unhappy" hips and suggest revision of the stem in the latest group. Baba et al.66 attempted objectively to classify the fractures around the femoral stem, based only on the fracture pattern and the type of the stem. They reported high interobserver agreement compared with previous validations of the Vancouver classification system.62, 63 According to their classification, the stem has to be loose if the fracture is observed in the femoral region where the stem is expected to have firm bonding. This region is around the coated surface of an uncemented stem and around the cement mantle in a cemented stem. The Unified Classification System (UCS) is a combination of the Vancouver classification for periprosthetic fractures and the AO/OTA classification for fractures in general. 43 45, ^{68, 69} The UCS resulted from the aim of developing a common classification system for all periprosthetic fractures in all extremities and for both total and hemiarthroplasties. It extends the Vancouver classification by taking account of the presence of an ipsilateral knee replacement. Houwelingen & Duncan clarified the difference between a type A₁ fracture and the "pseudo A_L".⁷⁰ The former is an avulsion of the lesser trochanter.

while the latter is actually a B2 fracture that begins in the lesser trochanter region and extends medially and distally, involving the medial cortex of the proximal femur (Fig. 8). This type of fracture (pseudo A_L) has also been called "the new B2",⁷⁰ or "clamshell" fracture.^{71,72}

A more complicated classification system was proposed by Frenzel et al.,73 who combined the Mont & Maar.58 Vancouver⁶¹ and AO/OTA classification systems. The authors took account of six parameters: i) skeletal section, ii) implanted prosthesis, iii) segment, iv) prosthesis stability, v) time point of fracture occurrence and vi) bone structure. So, a Vancouver B3 fracture close to an uncemented revision hip stem would be classified as 3-H-U-1-C-3-L-3-III. Huang et al. extended the Vancouver B category by introducing a subcategory that describes the presence or absence of a femoral stem fracture.67 Three years later, the authors proposed a modification of the UCS classification system, where they incorporated the stem fracture and the pseudo A₁ fracture.⁷⁴ Finally, in an attempt to describe fractures related to old cup endoprostheses, resurfacings and thrust plate prostheses, Fink et al. 75 proposed an extension of the Vancouver classification that has not been widely reported in the literature, probably because these types of hip replacement are no longer in use.

2.9 THE INTERPROSTHETIC FEMORAL FRACTURE AND ITS CLASSIFICATION

Interprosthetic fractures of the femur (IPFF) are fractures that occur between a hip and a knee replacement (Fig. 9). This category includes not only fractures located in the implant-free part of the femur but also fractures close to either the hip, or the knee arthroplasty, or both. Since the purpose of the Vancouver classification was to describe femoral fractures related to a hip stem, it did not refer to femoral fractures between a hip and a knee replacement. Some authors described these fractures by combining the Vancouver classification with other established classification systems for fractures close to a TKR.76,77 The first people to describe a classification system for IPFFs were Fink et al.,75 by extending the Vancouver classification with the Latin numeral "I", to indicate the presence of an IPFF, and the letters A or B, to denote whether the TKR is a surface replacement (IA) or a stemmed one (IB). In order to specify whether the implants were well fixed or loosened, they added the numbers 1 and 2 respectively. Soenen et al.78 found that six of eight IPFFs in TKRs with a femoral extension stem had a poor outcome, compared with six IPFFs close to a surface TKR where none failed. They therefore proposed an extension of the Vancouver classifica-



Figure 9. Interprosthetic femoral fracture close to: (a) a primary standard hip stem and a femoral component of a total knee replacement and (b) a long revision hip stem and a TKR with a stemmed femoral component.

tion with a D category, which represents the fractures between a prosthesis and a stemmed knee prosthesis. Platzer et al. used a modification of the Vancouver classification in order to describe the treatment of 22 IPFFs.⁷⁹ They divided the IPFFs into three main categories to illustrate whether the fracture was adjacent to one of the prostheses (type II), to none of them (type I), or to both of them (III). The subcategories A, B and C were used to demarcate whether both implants were stable (A), unstable (C), or only one of them was loosened (B). Subtype B was additionally divided into B1 (loose hip stem) and B2 (loose femoral component of the TKR). In the author's opinion, this classification system is useful in describing the increasing degree of fracture severity by increasing the category (I to III) and by increasing the subcategory (A to C). Pires et al. classified IPFFs based on the fracture site, the implant stability and the viability of the interprosthetic bone fragment.⁸⁰ In spite of this, this classification system demonstrated poor inter-observer agreement (fair to moderate).⁸¹ Last but not least, the UCS classification system,45,68 which is a combination of the AO/OTA classification of fractures and the Vancouver classification, uses the letter D to delineate the presence of an IPFF and then describes the fracture separately for the hip and the knee joint.

2.10 INTRAOPERATIVE AND POSTOPERATIVE FRACTURES

Fractures that occur during the insertion of a femoral stem are called intraoperative periprosthetic fractures. They may be detected during the primary surgery or on the postoperative radiographs. The decisive difference from postoperative femoral fractures is that these fractures are iatrogenic and occur during the operation. Another important difference is the appearance of the fracture and the treatment protocol. Different classification systems for intraoperative periprosthetic fractures have therefore been proposed.⁸² This thesis has only studied postoperative fractures of the femur around or distal to a conventional total hip replacement.

2.11 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF

A periprosthetic fracture is a devastating complication, which demands high surgical skills. These fractures frequently occur in the frail elderly who are prone to fall, which could be one explanation of the comparatively high mortality rate. It is therefore important to understand the complexity of these fractures and to study the factors that predispose to their occurrence. This will facilitate any prevention and could optimise their treatment should they occur. The identification of strong risk factors could potentially reduce the incidence of PPFFs by choosing the appropriate surgical method at the primary THR. When this research project started, at the end of 2011, little was known about the risk factors for postoperative PPFF. According to the literature, elderly patients ^{83, 84} and individuals with a diagnosis of femoral neck fracture (FNF) or rheumatoid arthritis (RA) had a higher share of periprosthetic fractures.7 Gender was not a clear risk fractor.83, 85, 86 Higher PPFF rates were noted in cases with a previous history of stem revision than in pa-

2

tients with a primary stem7, 84, 87 and the presence of a loose stem was also known to increase the risk of a periprosthetic fracture.7, 88 The Mayo Clinic reported slightly lower fracture rates in primary uncemented stems,87 while a register study from New Zealand showed that early periprosthetic fractures were more common in primary uncemented stems than in cemented ones.89 The design of the stem had also been investigated as a risk factor. The cemented Exeter stem had proportionally more PPFFs than the cemented Charnley,7 Spectron90 and Lubinus stems.7,90 However, in another large cohort, where 96.5% of all stems were either Exeter (54.3%) or Charnley (42.2%), and with 17 years of follow-up, no association between the incidence of PPFF and the stem design was noted.83 Since 2012, a relatively large number of studies including large cohorts have been conducted and these results will be discussed below. In general, risk factors can be roughly divided into patient-related and technically related factors, which include surgical method (i.e. surgical approach), surgeon's skills and experience and the implants used during hip arthroplasty.

2.11.1 Technically related risk factors

Only the presence of a hip replacement and/or its effects on bone remodelling are able to increase the risk of someone suffering a fracture at the femur.⁹¹ Katz et al. showed that TKR surgery after a THR increased the risk of a periprosthetic fracture.92 A fracture during a primary hip replacement increases the risk of suffering a postoperative periprosthetic fracture later in life.⁸ There is very strong evidence that uncemented stems entail a higher risk of PPFF, compared with cemented stems. This has been confirmed in both biomechanical studies93 and clinical studies of THRs8, 49, 94-97 and of hemiarthroplasties.98-101 Within the uncemented stems, a higher risk of revision due to PPFF was reported in the anatomically shaped ABG II, compared with the Corail and the Bi-Metric stem.49 In this register study, the Corail stem, which is a straight stem with a quadrangular cross-section and a distal tapered design,29 had better survival than the Bi-Metric double tapered stem. The Corail stem is available in two versions, with and without collar support. More recent studies showed a higher fracture risk in uncemented stems with an anatomic shape (when compared with straight designs)102 and in collarless stems (when compared with collared designs).¹⁰³ Another study compared proximally fixed

tapered stems with the ProxiLock uncemented stem (Impex/Zimmer, Warsaw, IN, USA). ¹⁰⁴ The ProxiLock stem has a tapered proximal region and a smooth cylinder distal part. The most proximal region has a 14° circumferential flare, while the remainder of the metaphyseal region has a 7° circumferential taper. The authors reported that the risk of the ProxiLock cohort suffering a PPFF was five times higher, but this group included more males and a higher mean age.

In cemented stems, the literature is unanimous in suggesting that polished collarless tapered stems entail a higher risk of PPFF compared with either straight,10 or anatomic stems.49 This finding has also been confirmed in cohorts with only hemiarthroplasties,105 or mixed with both total and hemiarthroplasties.^{106, 107} Furthermore, the size of the stem has also been studied as a risk factor. Sawbone femurs broke at a statistically significant lower torque to failure with the shorter cemented Exeter stem (130mm versus 150mm),¹⁰⁸ but in clinical research no difference was noted when comparing two stem sizes of the uncemented TaperLock stem.¹⁰⁹ A smaller size may influence the risk of periprosthetic fracture,¹¹⁰ or aseptic revision.⁹⁰ Another parameter that has been studied is the time to discharge after the index operation. Solgaard et al. noted that the proportion of PPFFs, within six weeks of an operation with a primary uncemented Bi-Metric stem, had increased, since the "fast-track" routine (shorter postoperative hospitalisation) was introduced in their department.95 Finally, very few studies investigated the surgical approach as a risk factor. Brodén et al. reported no association between surgical approach and PPFF, in primary THRs with the cemented CPT stem.111 Berend et al. found that an anterolateral approach was associated with intraoperative fractures during primary cemented or uncemented THR.112 In a mixed material of cemented hemi- and total arthroplasties, Mohammed et al. reported no difference between the posterolateral and the direct lateral approach,107 while, in another study, patients aged over 85 years and with a hemiarthroplasty ran a two times higher risk of PPFF, if operated with a posterior approach.¹⁰¹ Recently, a register study from New Zealand showed that cemented THRs with an offset higher than 48mm ran a higher risk of revision due to PPFF.113 Offset did not, however, influence the outcome in uncemented stems.

2.11.2 Patient-related risk factors

Age at primary THR and gender are two factors that have been investigated in many studies. In general, it could be claimed that the influence of these parameters on the risk of periprosthetic

fracture depends on the study population. For example, in cohorts in which all the patients have a high mean age (>80 years old),^{99, 107} age is not a risk factor. One exception is the study by Abdel et al. in which the mean age of patients was certainly lower than 80 years, but age was still not a risk factor.8 This study is exceptional, because it includes a large number of PPFFs treated non-surgically, whereas the majority of publications only include surgically treated cases. Apart from these studies, many other researchers have reported a higher risk of PPFF with increasing age.^{10, 49, 72, 96, 104, 109,} ^{III} Female gender appears to be a risk factor for fractures close to an uncemented stem,72 or for early PPFFs,95,96 which commonly occur close to uncemented stems. Singh et al. also observed a higher risk of females suffering a postoperative PPFF in a population with 63% uncemented fixation.94 Interestingly, a large register study from four Scandinavian countries showed that the risk of PPFF was higher in females within the uncemented cohort and in men within the cemented cohort.49 In analogy, several studies found an increased risk in males, where the majority,⁹⁹ or all cases,^{10,107} had cemented stems. However, there are also publications in which gender did not emerge as a risk factor.^{104, 109, 111, 114}

Another risk factor for PPFF, which interacts with patient age, is the time that has passed since the primary operation with THR. There is an increasing risk of PPFF with a longer period since the index operation, for both cemented and uncemented stems,^{8, 84, 94} but there is also a higher incidence during the first months immediately after the operation. In uncemented stems in particular and, to a lesser extent, in polished cemented stems, several studies have reported an increased risk of revision during the first six months after primary surgery,^{104, 115} when compared with the situation six to 24 months postoperatively.⁴⁹

Diagnosis at the time of primary THR has also been an important factor for the survival of a hip prosthesis. In contrast to findings by Lindahl et al.,⁷ Thien et al. reported that RA did not influence the risk of PPFF.49 The greatest difference between these studies was that the latter included only revisions, whereas Lindahl et al. also included cases not treated with stem revision. Two other diagnoses have been associated with a high risk of PPFF; femoral head necrosis (FHN)48, 49, 94 and femoral neck fracture.49, 111, 115 However, there have been some studies that did not report any correlation between diagnosis and fracture risk. One of them included only uncemented stems104 and, in the other, cases with FNF were excluded from the study.⁹⁶ The quality of the bone stock has been associated with periprosthetic fractures. In a study comprising

87 uncemented Bi-Metric stems, used in THRs due to either OA or FNF, Mann et al. found that only patients from the FNF group (six cases) had sustained a periprosthetic fracture.¹¹⁵ During a four-year follow-up after the primary THR, the researchers noted a continuous decrease in the bone mineral density (BMD) of the femur, in Gruen zones 1 and 7, and for all patients. Specifically, those six patients with a PPFF had a lower BMD than all the other patients (both the OA and FNF groups), during the first two years of the follow-up. Measurements of their BMD after the two-year control were not available due to the occurrence of the fracture. Gromov et al. noted a higher share of PPFFs in femurs with a cortical index of ≤ 0.5 , or in those classified as Dorr type C.⁷² In a multivariate regression analysis, they found a fivefold increase in the risk of periprosthetic fractures in Dorr type C femurs and nonsignificance regarding the cortical index. A cortical thickness index value of 0.4 or lower indicates an osteoporosis investigation.¹¹⁶ A multicentre prospective observational study showed that patients with medically treated osteoporosis ran an approximately three times higher risk of periprosthetic fracture compared with patients without osteoporosis.96 This finding, in conjunction with the fact that bisphosphonates prevented BMD loss around hip replacements,117 led scientists to argue in favour of the benefits of using bisphosphonates in patients undergoing THR. So, bisphosphonates reduced the risk of revision due to aseptic loosening but increased the risk of suffering a periprosthetic fracture.¹¹⁸ Cross et al. reported a case with a bisphosphonate-induced periprosthetic femoral fracture.¹¹⁹

The effect of a high comorbidity status on the incidence of periprosthetic fractures has been barely studied. A higher risk of PPFF was found in patients with a Deyo-Charlson index of $\geq 2^{-94}$ and in patients with a peptic ulcer or heart disease.¹²⁰ The association between PPFF and ASA class or cognitive insufficiency is controversial.^{93,107, 111} To date, only one study has shown that a high BMI was associated with fractures close to uncemented stems,¹⁰² while several others failed to find any association.^{94, 96, 104, 107, 109}

2.12 INCIDENCE

Several factors, such as increasing life expectancy, increasing age at the time of primary THR, increasing numbers of patients undergoing multiple revisions and the increasing use of uncemented fixation, may contribute to a higher incidence of periprosthetic femoral fractures. This has been confirmed in many studies.^{7, 49, 86, 87, 94, 121} The annual incidence of PPFFs in Sweden, between 1979 and 2000, varied from 0.05% to 0.13%, with an increase during the final years of the

study.7 In a larger register study,49 which included data from four Scandinavian arthroplasty registers, the authors found an increasing incidence of PPFFs between the periods 1995-2002 and 2003-2009. For the whole study period, the incidence was 0.07% for cemented stems and 0.47% for uncemented ones. Abdel et al. reported a 1.7% fracture rate for all primary THRs undergoing surgery at the Mayo Clinic in the USA, between 1969 and 2011.8 The incidence of PPFFs may differ depending on the study population (primary or revision arthroplasties, cemented or uncemented stems), the length of follow-up and the outcome measurement (fracture, reoperation, revision). Examples are the three large observational studies mentioned above. The outcome measurement in the first study in Sweden was a reoperation due to a periprosthetic fracture after either primary or revision arthroplasty. In the study with data from Scandinavian countries, the outcome measurement was revision within two years of the primary THR, while, in the study from the Mayo Clinic, all fractures, even those treated non-surgically, were included. Another brilliant example is the study by Sköldenberg et al.,122 who reported a 12% PPFF rate, which is the highest reported hitherto. Their study material consisted of 50 patients (none lost to follow-up), all aged 70 or older, and with a majority of females (72%), undergoing surgery with an uncemented stem due to FNF. This is essentially a study population with the strongest risk factors for PPFF and, in addition to this, an outcome measurement of any kind of fracture, even those treated non-surgically. The incidence of periprosthetic fractures reported in the literature has therefore varied between 0.025% and 3%,72,123 with most studies reporting a fracture rate of between 0.5% and 2.1%. A review of register studies and annual reports from arthroplasty registers reported a 0.9% fracture rate.¹²⁴ Revisions due to periprosthetic fracture account for 9% to 13% of all revisions for any reason,^{3, 10, 125, 126} with the exception of the latest report from the Australian arthroplasty registry, in which PPFF is reported to be the second most common reason for revision (together with hip dislocation), accounting for 17.5% of all revisions.127 In Sweden, about 300 cases of PPFF undergo surgery every year.

2.12.1 Incidence of various fracture types

The most common fracture type is type B, where type B2 fractures are the most common subgroup in this category.^{7-9, 13, 16} The few epidemiological studies reflecting on the incidence and classification of PPFFs relating to the total population of a country are based on arthroplasty registers that do not include non-surgically treated fractures.^{7 16} Other studies 2

with large cohorts are based on a local hospital register, where even fractures treated non-surgically may be reported.8 The incidence of type A fractures, the majority of which are treated non-surgically, therefore varies between 1% and 35%, depending on selection criteria for a specific register and the study population. If a register focuses on revisions and especially if only trauma surgeons, with less interest in hip arthroplasty registers, are involved with these patients, the risk of underreporting will increase. In Sweden, for example, revisions were reported at a much higher rate (91.2%) than reoperations, where the hip prosthesis was left untouched (62.6% completeness).¹ Periprosthetic fractures that are only treated with open reduction and internal fixation (ORIF) may therefore be less frequently reported to arthroplasty registers7 and may present higher proportions at trauma centres.¹³ As a result, there are reasons to suppose that type C fractures are underreported because they are frequently treated with ORIF, without any stem revision. This is probably the most important reason why the reported incidence of these fractures has varied widely, between 9% and 30% in several studies.7-9, 13, 16

2.13 TREATMENT

2.13.1 General considerations

A great deal has changed since the first report of a postoperative periprosthetic fracture close to a hip replacement was published.¹²⁸ In the beginning, many cases were treated non-surgically with traction, immobilisation and many days in hospital.⁵¹ Fixation with plates in the 1980s could cause the same trauma to patients as revision arthroplasty.54 Gradually, new types of fixation have been introduced and have replaced old-fashioned methods with poor outcomes. Internal fixation systems like Mennen plates, Odgen plates, Parham's straps, Partridge nylon plates and straps have been abandoned.¹¹

The Vancouver classification system is a useful tool in the choice of the treatment. In general, it could be said that Vancouver type B and C fractures are treated surgically, while the majority of type A fractures are treated non-surgically.^{8, 129} Another general rule is that, in cases where the femoral stem is loose, the recommended surgical method is to revise the stem and stabilise the fracture.⁴⁴



Figure 10. Close-up view of a cerclage (on the left) and a cable wire (on the right), used for the treatment of periprosthetic fractures.



Figure 11. Locking attachment plate (LAP) with four (a) and eight holes (b). LAP applied to a locking plate (c).

2.13.2 Cerclage

The fixation of periprosthetic fractures with cerclage has mostly been used as a supplement to stem revision, plate fixation or fixation with a strut allograft. In the literature, it is reported as the method of internal fixation alone, only in specific fractures and on special occasions, such as some types of intraoperative fracture,^{8, 71, 82} undisplaced stable Vancouver Bl,¹³⁰ and some types of Vancouver A fracture.^{8, 129} Historically, various forms and materials for cerclage wiring

have been used. Previous types that are no longer used were wide bands of either nylon (Partridge bands),¹³¹ or metal bands which looked like hose clamps (Parham bands).⁵¹ The most commonly used cerclage fixation today comprises stainless steel monofilament wires (Fig. 10) and multifilament cables of titanium or CoCr (e.g. Dall-Miles, Cable-Ready). They are usually applied around plates at the proximal part of the femur, or for the fixation of strut allografts. The routine use of cerclage or cables is also recommended in revision surgery, in order to prevent intraoperative fractures of the femur.⁸² Biomechanical studies have shown better stability with cable than with cerclage.^{132, 133} Another type of material is the synthetic cerclage (e.g. SuperCable) made of a nylon core encased in a jacket of UHMWPE braided fibres.134

In order to replace cerclage as a fixation tool for the plate to the proximal femur at the level of the hip prosthesis, so-called "locking attachment plates" (LAP) have been developed (Fig. 11). These small plates can be attached to a plate as a clamp-on plate. They have holes for four or eight screws that may be either locking or conventional. They provide an opportunity to insert a screw around the femoral stem and manage bicortical fixation. Biomechanical studies have shown that LAPs are superior to cerclage.^{135, 136} There are also some small case series that have reported good clinical outcomes.^{137, 138}

2.13.3 Plate fixation

Plates used for the fixation of fractures could be divided in two large categories; locking plates (LP) and conventional plates (CP). The main difference between these two plate categories is the presence of threads at the screw hole or no threads. Locking plates have holes with threads (Fig. 12). When a screw with a threaded screw head (locking screw) is inserted into a threaded hole in the locking plate, it "locks" to the plate. This gives angular stability to the screw and the advantage of not loosening from the plate. One disadvantage is that the angle of the screw in relation to the plate is predetermined by the manufacturer. On the other hand, in CPs, neither the plate hole nor the screw head is threaded and surgeons can place a conventional screw at various angles, in the desired direction. This gives the advantage of avoiding contact with the stem, while inserting the screw, and fixing the screw to the bone beside the stem. With conventional screws, it is possible to draw the bone segments towards the plate and produce interfragmentary compression.



Figure 12. Various types of screw used for plate fixation and close-up view of a plate which is compatible for both conventional and locking screws.

However, if the fixation to the bone loosens, which may happen in osteoporotic bones, conventional screws will also loosen from the plate. This is the greatest disadvantage of CPs compared with LPs, because locking screws remain well fixed to the plate, even when the fixation to the bone has loosened. In LPs, both locking and non-locking screws can be used, but only conventional screws can be used in CPs. LPs (e.g. LCP, LISS) were introduced in Sweden at the beginning of the 2000s and they are now the most commonly used internal fixation system for the treatment of PPFFs. Another advantage of LPs is that they can be inserted using minimally invasive techniques and thus cause less trauma to soft tissues, as well as theoretically reducing peri-operative bleeding and postoperative complications (haematoma, infection). In the middle of the 2000s, a new subtype of LPs, the "polyaxial locking plate" (Non-Contact Bridging plate, NCB), was introduced.¹³⁹ This kind of plate enables the surgeon to insert the screw at the preferred angle up to 30⁰ and then lock the screw to the plate (Fig. 12). Another function of this plate is that it can be inserted and fixed without being in contact with the femoral bone, which explains why it is called a "non-contact"



Figure 13. Example of a cable plate used for the fixation of an A_{G} fracture. (Accord cable system by Smith & Nephew, Memphis, USA).

plate. The theoretical advantage of this function is that the potential for periosteal damage and impaired blood supply can be reduced. Gradually, more characteristics have been added to LPs, such as the existence of screws that only fix to the distal cortex and not to the near cortex.¹⁴⁰

2.13.4 Vancouver type A

Type A_c fractures are usually treated non-surgically.⁸² The treatment includes protected weight-bearing for six to 12 weeks and the avoidance of active abduction until the fracture has healed. Indications for surgery are dislocation of the fragment by more than 2 cm, limp, painful nonunion, instability, weakness of abduction and stem loosening.82, 129 The dislocated greater trochanter can be fixed with either cable plates or tension-band techniques, using wires or heavy braided sutures.141 Plates can be fixed with wires, screws, or both (Fig. 13). If the stem is loose, it has to be revised. In special cases, where the fracture is the result of proximal femoral osteolysis secondary to polyethylene (liner) wear, it is advised to consider acetabular cup or liner exchange in conjunction with bone grafting and fixation of the trochanter.⁸² Type A₁ fractures are

rare, usually minor, and do not require surgical treatment. Fragments that involve a large area of the femoral calcar may affect the stability of the stem and therefore require stem revision. These fractures have also been named "pseudo A_L fractures" ⁷⁰ and should be classified and treated as type B2.⁴⁴

2.13.5 Vancouver type B1

Type Bl fractures are commonly treated with ORIF.44 Several methods have been described, but they all require fixation with one or more plates. Plate fixation can be combined with the use of cerclage that goes around the plate and the femur. Cable plates can be fixed to the femur with screws and/or cables which are thicker than wires. The use of cortical onlay allografts (strut) in combination with plate fixation is not uncommon, especially in unstable transverse fractures at the tip of the stem.142, 143 Before the evolution of plate fixation, it had been proposed as an alternative treatment in Bl fractures.⁶¹ In biomechanical studies. the use of a strut in combination with a plate has shown better stability than the use of only one plate.^{144, 145} A systematic review of Bl fractures treated with plate fixation, with or without a strut allograft, revealed a significantly shorter time to union in those operated without a strut, but no statistical difference in the union rate or the postoperative infection rate



Figure 14. Vancouver type B1 fracture treated with the "docking nail" method.

was noted. ¹⁴⁶ Neither the use of cerclage nor the type of plate (LP vs CP) affected the results (union, time to union, infection) of type Bl and C fractures treated

only with plate fixation and without strut allografts. In this review, only four of the 36 studies of Bl fractures comprised more than 30 patients. Another review article, which comprised level IV studies,147 reported higher nonunion rates for locking plates and an increased risk of hardware failure, when compared with conventional plates, in the treatment of type Bl fractures. The use of one or two plates has been tested in biomechanical studies, revealing an advantage for the double plating (DP) in B1 fractures.148, 149 It is suggested, especially in transverse or short oblique fractures close to the tip of the stem.¹⁵⁰ This technique is also called "orthogonal plating", because one longer locking plate is placed laterally on the femur with the other shorter plate anteriorly. Good results, with 90% union rates, were reported for the NCB polyaxial locking plate.139 Pavlou et al. advocated the need for stem revision with a long-stem prosthesis that bypasses the fracture line, in unstable transverse or short oblique B1 fractures at the tip of the stem.¹⁵¹ Their study reported shorter times to union but not statistically better union rates for seven B1 fractures treated with stem revision, compared with eight femurs operated with ORIF. Finally, the use of an intramedullary nail (IMN) is rarely reported for the treatment of Bl fractures (Fig. 14). With this type of fixation, also called "the docking nail", the surgeon pounds the nail into the tip of the stem.152,153

2.13.6 Vancouver types B2 and B3

Fractures around a loose stem are very difficult to treat and require high surgical skills and experience of both trauma and hip replacement surgery. Although it is generally suggested that these fractures should be treated with stem revision as the main procedure, alternative treatments may be used in some frail patients with reduced general health.¹⁵⁴ Open reduction and internal fixation is usually a shorter surgical procedure, which is easier to perform with less blood loss.¹⁵⁵ Some of these cases may be treated with a two-stage procedure.¹⁵⁶ In spite of this, some authors support ORIF as a viable alternative in B2 fractures, if the fracture can be reduced anatomically and loosening is only present at the stem-cement interface.155

The majority of the published studies of revision hip replacement due to PPFF investigate type B2 and B3 fractures as one entity. This may be partly because separating these two types of fracture can be very difficult, especially on the basis of the pre-operative radiographs. Another reason is that B3 fractures have been the less common fracture type, in many cohorts, and it has consequently been difficult to study them as a category on their own.^{7.9, 83} Some researchers have also included transverse or short oblique B1 fractures, when investigating the

treatment and the outcome of revision surgery due to PPFF.151 Implants used for the treatment of fractures around a loose stem are generally divided into cemented and uncemented stems. Tumour allograft-composite prostheses and stems that are only used in type B3 fractures, with severe bone loss, comprise a separate category.¹⁵⁷ It is preferable to use cemented revision stems in older patients with poor bone quality.¹⁵⁷ The extraction of the entire cement mantle around the primary prosthesis, during a revision, is both a time-consuming and perilous procedure, with a high risk of perforation or additional intraoperative fracture. Cementing a revision stem in the previously unfractured cement mantle is therefore suggested in elderly patients with a simple fracture pattern that can be reduced anatomically to preclude cement extrusion (cement-in-cement revision).^{158, 159} Cemented stems can be subdivided into long stems that bypass the fracture line and short stems that do not.¹⁶⁰ In a comparison of 89 long and 17 short cemented revision stems. Tsiridis et al. reported a significantly better union rate for the former.¹⁶⁰ Another revision surgery technique, where cemented fixation can be used, is the technique of impaction bone grafting. This method aims to restore femoral bone stock by impacting fresh frozen cortico-cancellous bone chips into the canal, to create a neo-endosteum, prior to implantation of the cemented hip stem. It is mostly preferred in younger patients, in order to restore the bone stock in the event of an eventual future re-revision.¹⁶¹ Impaction bone grafting can also be used in revision surgery with uncemented stems, by providing sufficient initial stability and scratch fit of the component.

Uncemented revision stems are subclassified as modular fluted tapered stems and monoblock stems that are either proximally or extensively porous coated (Fig. 15). In 2003, Springer et al. reported a higher rate of radiographic loosening



Figure 15. Examples of uncemented revision stems for the treatment of periprosthetic fractures of the femur. (a) Modular MP revision (Link, Hamburg, Germany) and (b) monoblock Wagner (ZimmerBiomet, Winterthur, Switzerland).

and nonunion with the proximally porous-coated stems and suggested the use of extensively porous-coated stems for the treatment of the majority of Vancouver type B fractures.¹⁵⁷ Ten years later, a study from Spain reported 100% fracture healing, with radiographic in-growth fixation of the stem and an increase in cortical bone, in 35 PPFFs (B2 and B3 type) treated with uncemented extensively porous-coated stems.162 No cortical onlay allografts were used. These stems have been the most commonly used revision stems at several departments, while modular tapered fluted stems were reserved for type B3 fractures with less than 4 cm of diaphyseal fit.¹⁶³ After concerns about stress shielding with cylindrical stems (fully porous-coated stems), tapered fluted stems began to gain in popularity in the treatment of type B2 and B3 fractures, with very good results.163-165 These components gain rotational and axial stability distal to the fracture site, while preserving the proximal femoral bone.¹⁶⁵ In cases of a fixation zone of less than 3 cm in the isthmus, it is possible to improve distal fixation by using interlocking screws at the distal part of the stem.¹⁶⁶ In some other cases, with the insufficient distal press-fit fixation of a modular uncemented stem. cemented fixation may be used for the distal part of the stem alone.167

Irrespective of whether or not the revision stem is cemented, it is common to use strut allografts and mesh as a supplement in the treatment of fractures around a loose stem (Fig. 16). Their use is more common in Vancouver type B3 fractures and their role is to enhance



Figure 16. Periprosthetic fracture treated with a long cemented stem and plate fixation with bone grafting and mesh.

fixation and support the impacted bone graft, converting segmental defects into contained defects. Strut allografts provide both biological and mechanical fixation. A review of 71 PPFFs treated with struts concluded that this method provided reliable, safe fixation but with a high complication rate (24% including nonunions, malunions, infections, dislocations and death within six months of the operation).¹⁴³ Metal meshes are most commonly used in combination with bone impaction grafting and their use has even been extended to the reconstruction of complete circumferential proximal cortical bone loss.¹⁶⁸ Internal fixation with plates, in combination with stem revision or without, is not uncommon in fractures around a loose stem. A systematic review of Vancouver type B2 and B3 fractures¹⁶⁹ reported poorer results for the patient group treated only with ORIF, when compared with those who underwent stem revision with or without plate fixation.

2.13.7 Vancouver type C

Fractures distal to the femoral stem are probably the least studied complication after a total hip arthroplasty. They are usually described in studies that also include type B fractures, or in studies that investigate interprosthetic fractures. The presented material often constitutes a mix of hemiarthroplasties and THRs, or includes only one type of plate fixation (CP or LP). Most publications that investigate plate fixation in the distal femur are cases with non-periprosthetic fractures (native femoral fractures), and/ or PPFFs close to a TKR. The largest material was reported by Molina et al., who investigated the outcome of 580 PPFFs.170 Of 180 type C fractures, 165 were treated with ORIF and 72% of these had good results. Lindahl et al. reported a 25% reoperation rate in 100 fractures distal to primary or revision stems. ORIF was used in 67% of the cases, while in all other cases revision of the stem (with/without ORIF) was performed.⁷ Neither of these two studies described the type of osteosynthesis used in detail. Historically, periprosthetic distal femoral fractures were treated non-surgically, requiring a long hospital stay and resulting in disappointing outcomes.¹⁷¹ Surgical treatment has shown better results in the treatment of distal femoral fractures.¹⁷² Gradually, plate fixation has become popular. The angle blade plate (ABP) was used for the treatment of supracondylar femur fractures, but with fair or poor results in the beginning.¹⁷³ Fixation with a retrograde intramedullary nail (IMN) has also been used as an alternative in the treatment of Vancouver type C fractures. Most published studies of nail fixation due to periprosthetic fractures focus on supracondylar fractures above a total knee replacement. This is a minimally invasive

2

technique, but with the disadvantage that the nail cannot be very long, due to the presence of the hip stem, and thus subsequently provides less stability to the fracture. Moreover, after the insertion of a nail, the gap left between the proximal tip of the nail and the distal tip of the stem consists of a zone in which stress increases.^{174, 175} This increases the risk of fracture in this region, especially if the bone quality is limited,¹⁷⁶ or if the hip stem is loose.177 Alternatives to fixation with ABP and IMN are the dynamic condylar screw (DCS) system and locking plates (LCP, LISS, NCB, Peri-Lock). These plates enable the conservation of the soft tissue without demanding long incisions. They provide a long fixation from the femoral condyles proximally



Figure 17. Vancouver type C fracture (left) treated with a locking plate that overlaps the tip of the stem.

to the tip of the stem and enable high stability at the fracture site (Fig. 17). In a biomechanical study, Walcher et al. suggested a minimal gap or overlap of at least 6 cm between the proximal end of the plate and the tip of the hip stem.¹⁷⁸ Most publications are case series of just a few patients, with good results.^{17, 179-181} The use of locking plates is also described in combination with nail fixation in three Vancouver C fractures.¹⁸²

Although locking plates should, theoretically, be superior to conventional plates, this has not yet been proved in clinical studies. Moore et al. reviewed 37 studies published between 1992 and 2012 and reported B1 and C fractures only treated with ORIF (no revision surgery).¹⁴⁶ None of these studies compared LP with CP and the largest material of B1 fractures comprised 182 cases treated with the Partridge plate system, which has now been abandoned. Thirteen studies investigated type C fractures (n=61) and only one of them reported more than 10 cases (n=12). The authors found no significant difference in union rate when they compared LPs with CPs. Another review study reported higher nonunion rates for conventional plates but similar reoperation rates, when compared with locking plates.¹⁸³ This material was very mixed, with all types of Vancouver category, hemiarthroplasties, primary and revision THRs. Furthermore, the type of plate was only known in 46% of the cases. Baba et al. compared 2l locking plates with 19 cable plates for the treatment of 30 B1 and 10 C fractures (6 LP, 4 CP).¹⁸⁴ They found no significant difference in the outcome parameters, operative time and blood loss between these two types of plate fixation. Finally, the use of two plates (double plating) is not uncommon in type C fractures (Fig. 18).^{185, 186}

2.13.8 Interprosthetic fractures (IPFF)

The management of interprosthetic fractures follows the same principles as

the treatment of fractures around a hip prosthesis. So, if a prosthesis is loose, revision is the treatment of choice, while ORIF is suggested in cases with stable implants. Internal fixation with an intramedullary nail may only be an option in cases where the TKR has an open box design.187 However, in these cases it is important to be aware of creating an increase in stress, as discussed above. For this reason, plate fixation predominates in this type of fractures. Locking plates offer many advantages by using minimally invasive techniques, achieving stable fixation in the osteoporotic condylar region with locking screws and making



Figure 18 (a-c). Vancouver type C fracture treated with double plating (DP).

it possible effectively to bypass both the fracture site and the tip of the stem. So, in most published studies with the most extensive material, locking plates have been used.^{79, 188, 189} Orthogonal plating with good results has also been reported in IPFFs.⁷⁶ The most difficult cases of IPFF are those with only a small amount of bone left between a long hip and a long knee stem.⁷⁸ The technique of "interposition sleeve" has been described as a salvage procedure in these complex interprosthetic fractures, with additionally poor bone quality.¹⁹⁰⁻¹⁹²

2.14 OUTCOME OF PPFFS AND MEASUREMENT TOOLS

There is a huge variation in the material in studies that investigate outcomes after the surgical treatment of periprosthetic fractures. Most of the studies include fractures postoperatively to both primary and revised stems, while others also include hemiarthroplasties. Patients with a hemiarthroplasty are older¹⁰¹ and primarily undergo surgery due to FNF, in comparison with THR cohorts where primary OA is the most common diagnosis. It is therefore of great importance to have knowledge of the study population (population at risk), when interpreting the outcome of various treatment methods.

Another variation noted in PPFF studies is the primary outcome measurements that are used to assess various treatment methods. The most common parameters used in the literature are the rate of union (or nonunion), the rate of reoperation (or re-revision), the rate of complications and the functional scores or scores for health-related quality of life. When it comes to complications, they can be divided into medically related complications (renal failure, stroke, deep venous thrombosis) and those related to orthopaedic surgery (wound infection, hip prosthesis dislocation, haematoma and so on). Usually, complications refer to those occurring during the hospital stay, or during the healing process, which is no longer than 12 months. Unions, reoperations and functional scores usually refer to a postoperative follow-up of at least one year.

Re-reoperation rates reported in cohorts with PPFFs range between 7% and 32%. This large variation depends on several factors. In general, large cohorts that include all types of fracture and treatment method have reported reoperation rates higher than 15%.^{7, 130, 193-195} Lower re-re-operation rates have been reported in studies with implant revision as the outcome measurement,^{196, 197} in case series describing one treatment method and in specific fracture types,^{151, 198-200} or in type B fractures treated only with revi-

sion.²⁰¹⁻²⁰³ One exception may be a review of 118 Vancouver B fractures treated with stem revision, which reported a 24% re-reoperation rate. This was probably due to the different types of stem that were used, the large number of patients, the length of the study (18 years) and the detailed recording of all complications. In contrast, a reoperation rate as low as 4% was reported by Neumann et al., who studied PPFFs only treated with revision using a specific stem and with an unclear end to follow-up.¹⁶⁴ Complication rates are expected to be higher and may vary from 10% to 48%.^{18, 151}

The common, general characteristic of PPFFs, regarding the outcome of treatment, is that the majority of patients do not return to their previous activity level. The most common functional score used is the Harris Hip Score (HHS) and the majority of studies report a fair or poor outcome. Few studies have reported a good outcome with an HHS of > 80.142, 160, 204 It is important to note that these scores refer to patient groups that were free from complications requiring a re-reoperation. According to the literature, more than half the patients undergoing surgery due to a PPFF are unable to walk postoperatively without using walking aids. Many might argue that this is due to a low mobility status pre-operatively. However, several studies reported a reduction in walking ability^{15, 202} and

quality of life after a periprosthetic fracture,²⁰⁵ in relation to the pre-operative status. When compared with other reasons for revision, patients undergoing a stem revision due to PPFF had a lower activity level postoperatively.¹²⁵

2.15 OUTCOME OF **PPFF**S AND RISK FACTORS

Relatively few studies have investigated factors that may influence the outcome after the surgical treatment of a PPFF. Several studies have reported poorer results with ORIF compared with stem revision,^{193, 206, 207} while others were unable to prove any correlation between fracture fixation and outcome.^{130, 197, 204} In cohorts where only plate fixation was performed, poorer results were noted when the fracture was not reduced anatomically,¹⁹⁹ or if the stem was spanned insufficiently.208 Molina et al. reported higher complication rates for the plate fixation of fractures around the proximal two-thirds of the femoral stem.170 In cases where stem revision was preferred, long stems appeared to have better outcomes compared with shorter stems.^{160,} ²⁰⁶ Neither the type of stem fixation (cemented or uncemented)^{16, 169} nor the design of the revision stem¹⁵ influenced the outcome for PPFF in previous studies. Lindahl et al. reported no relationship between the index stem design (the stem had already been inserted when the fracture occurred) and the treatment outcome.²⁰⁶ The influence of the fixation type of index stem has been controversial,^{130, 204, 209} and two studies reported that the presence of a primary or a revised index stem was not a risk factor.^{193, 206}

Vancouver type Bl fractures were associated with inferior outcomes in a large register study,206 in contrast to findings from other studies that did not find a correlation between fracture type and outcome.^{130, 204} In a review of 33 type Bl and 18 type C fractures, all treated with a locking plate, Hoffman et al. reported higher failure rates in AO/OTA type B fractures and, in the presence of an ipsilateral TKR.200 Lindahl et al. noted that the risk of failure increased during the first two years after PPFF treatment, after which it decreased.206 The same study reported a higher risk of re-reoperation in elderly patients, in contrast to another study which did not find any correlation between age at PPFF and outcome.²⁰⁰ The latter study investigated 49 Bl and C fractures treated with plate fixation, while the material in the study by Lindahl et al. comprised 1,049 fractures of all Vancouver types and treatment methods. Other factors studied, but without any influence on the outcome, are diagnosis at index operation and gender130, 206 and ASA class,^{130, 204} as well as BMI, osteoporosis and diabetes mellitus (DM).200

2.16 MORTALITY AND RISK FACTORS

The majority of studies report one-year mortality, which varies between 9% and 14%. However, both higher (16%-19%)^{9,107,} ¹⁹⁹ and lower (3% and 5%)^{194, 205} mortality rates have been reported. The inhospital mortality rate has varied between 1.2% and 3.7%,^{7, 207, 210} with only one study reporting a much higher rate (11%).9 Patients suffering a periprosthetic hip fracture have not only higher mortality than THR patients without PPFF^{211, 212} but also significantly higher mortality than those undergoing revision due to aseptic loosening.^{196, 213} Young et al. reported higher one-year mortality rates after PPFF, if the operation was performed at smaller centres or by less experienced surgeons.¹⁹⁶ In general, patients with a primary diagnosis of FNF¹³⁰ and elderly individuals have a higher mortality risk.130, 211, 214 The majority of studies report no correlation between mortality and delay to surgical treatment (time between admission and surgery).121, 130, 197, 215 Only one study reported higher mortality rates in cases with a delay of more than five days,²⁰⁵ while delays of more than two days were a risk factor in a study which also included periprosthetic fractures around a knee replacement.¹³ The presence of an ipsilateral TKR or the type of fracture did not influence mortality.^{121, 130} The question of whether gender and treatment method (ORIE revision) are risk

factors is controversial. Some studies report higher mortality in men,^{211, 215} while others do not.^{130, 197} Patients undergoing stem revision had lower mortality in one study and ²⁰² higher in another,²¹⁵ while a third reported no correlation between treatment method and mortality.¹⁹⁷ Other risk factors reported in the literature are ASA class,^{121, 130} Charlson index,¹⁹⁷ dementia,¹³⁰ dependent functional status²¹⁴ and higher comorbidity in general.²¹⁵

2.17 FINANCIAL BURDEN

Periprosthetic hip fractures represented 3% of all 90-day re-admissions in the USA and accounted for 5% of the total national hospital costs.19 According to the same study, PPFF was the third most expensive reason for 90-day re-admissions, after infection and dislocation, in THR patients. The cost per hour of theatre time was approximately the same as the cost per day on a trauma ward in the UK,216 while ward costs accounted for 80% of the total expenses. The cost increased in cases with further surgeries or deep infections postoperatively. In comparison with other complications of THR, periprosthetic fracture was second (after infection) in implant, theatre and total costs.18

2.18 THE USUAL CASE WITH A PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURE

According to what a wide range of studies of PPFF have reported, more than 60% of the patient population are women and the mean age is over 70 years (usually around 73-76). In cohorts that also include hemiarthroplasties, the mean age can rise to 80 years or more.107, ^{111, 216} Most patients have ASA class 3 (severe systemic disease) and a BMI of around 25-27 kg/m²,^{200, 207} which is lower than the BMI in patients undergoing reoperations due to other complications of hip replacement.125 Their physical activity level is also lower than that of patients reoperated for other reasons.¹²⁵ The fracture occurs six to 10 years after the primary THR, with a minor trauma mechanism. Following admission to hospital, it will take two to four days for the patient to be operated on by a senior trauma or senior arthroplasty surgeon. Per-operatively, some 800ml of bleeding is reported 9, 199 and a mean four units of blood transfusion may be needed.^{15, 197} The total length of hospital stay is usually two to three weeks and fewer than half the patients are discharged to their homes.^{121, 210,} ²¹⁷ Within one year of the periprosthetic fracture, one in five patients will die or undergo a reoperation due to fracture complications.

61

3. AIMS

AIMS

This thesis aimed to study periprosthetic femoral fractures in the Swedish population based on data from the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register, the National Patient Register, the Swedish Knee Arthroplasty Register, studies of case records and selected radiographic examinations. The three registers were cross-matched to obtain the best possible completeness, including treatment outcomes. The specific objectives were as follows.

STUDY I

To study the incidence of PPFF and describe the demographics in this population. The secondary purpose was to investigate the registration of reoperations due to PPFF in the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register using the National Patient Register as reference.

STUDY II

To examine risk factors that predispose to the occurrence of PPFF around and distal to the two most commonly used cemented stems in Sweden.

STUDY III

To describe the surgical treatment of Vancouver type B fractures and study factors that may influence the risk of further reoperations.

STUDY IV

To describe the surgical treatment of Vancouver type C fractures and compare different types of internal fixation. To study mortality after reoperation due to PPFF and factors that may influence the risk of further reoperations on type C fractures

4. PATIENTS AND METHODS

PATIENTS AND METHODS

4.1 STUDY DESIGN

This thesis includes register studies based on information extracted from both the SHAR and medical charts. It therefore belongs to the category of observational cohort studies in the hierarchy of evidence. It has both a prospective and a retrospective aspect. All patients undergoing THR and all subsequent reoperations are registered prospectively and non-randomly. However, all hypotheses and scientific questions are posed after the start of data collection. Prospective cohort studies (register studies) are more relevant than randomised controlled trials (RCTs) when it comes to determining the risk associated with prognostic factors, investigating rare complications such as periprosthetic fracture, and studying long-term outcomes of hip replacement and mortality after PPFF.²¹⁸ In order to improve the reporting of observational studies, a network of methodologists, researchers and journal editors developed a checklist of 22 items, called the Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) Statement.²¹⁹ This checklist is not used as an evaluation instrument for observational studies but as assistance when reporting and reviewing articles on this type of research.

4.2 DATA SOURCES

The data analysed in these four studies were extracted from the SHAR and cross-matched with the NPR and with the Swedish Knee Arthroplasty Register's database (SKAR). Information about fracture type, treatment of PPFF and details during hospital stay were derived from medical records. Information regarding the presence of an ipsilateral knee prosthesis was extracted from both medical records and the SKAR's database. The SKAR started in 1975 and is the oldest national quality register in Sweden. It collects data from all primary and revision knee replacement surgery and, since 2013, it has also included knee osteotomies.220

4.3 DATA LINKAGE

Data linkage (or cross-matching) between the SHAR and NPR was performed in two stages. At the first

cross-matching, data from the SHAR, including all primary THRs between 1992 and 2011 were linked with the NPR's database in order to find periprosthetic fractures treated surgically between 2001 and 2011 and not reported to the SHAR. We chose not to include primary THRs before 1992, because the SHAR started to register primary hip replacements on an individual basis (with personal identity number) prospectively in 1992. Two difficulties arose. One was that the ICD-10 code for periprosthetic hip fractures (M96.6F) was rarely used by orthopaedic surgeons in Sweden. The majority used codes for native (non-periprosthetic) femoral fractures, i.e. S72.0 (femoral neck fracture), S72.1 (intertrochanteric fracture), S72.2 (subtrochanteric fracture), S72.3 (fracture of the femoral shaft) and S72.4 (distal femoral fracture). So, at the first cross-matching, we searched for any type of femoral fracture (both periprosthetic and native), except for femoral neck fractures which were not relevant for cases with a conventional hip replacement. The second difficulty we encountered was that laterality is not registered in almost any of the cases in the NPR. This means that a case registered in the SHAR with a primary THR only on the right hip and with no reoperation due to PPFF reported, could be falsely linked in the NPR to a left-sided femoral fracture, despite the fact that this patient had not had a hip replacement on this side. This linkage resulted in 44ll cases, in which it was unknown whether the femoral fracture was ipsilateral or contralateral to the hip replacement. To solve this problem, all medical charts were collected and scrutinised by local secretaries or surgeons at each department, secretaries at the SHAR and two orthopaedic surgeons at the SHAR (HL, GC). Finally, after the exclusion of incorrect recordings and duplicates, 1,041 cases not primarily registered in the SHAR were added to the 2,176 PPFFs already reported. These 3,217 charts were reviewed by the author of this thesis. Data derived from the first cross-matching were used in all four studies.

At the second cross-matching, we linked all these 3.217 PPFF cases to the NPR's database in order to find all reoperations not reported to the SHAR, performed for any reason between 2001-2013 and after the index PPFF operation. This time, the linkage was based on KVÅ treatment codes. Any kind of surgical treatment of fractures in the femur (NFI) or knee (NFG), hip revision (NFC), amputation (NFQ), excision arthroplasty (NFG), extraction of instrument (NFU), bone transplantation (NFN), arthroscopy/endoscopy or reduction of a dislocated hip replacement (NFH), reoperation due to infection (NFJ) and any other reoperation on the femur (NFW) was derived from the NPR's database. All the medical records of cases only reported to the NPR were collected, while the medical records of reoperations already registered in the SHAR had been prospectively reviewed by the personnel at the SHAR when the data were entered. The second cross-matching resulted in 422 cases, of which 209 were relevant, while the other 213 were either duplicates or incorrect recordings. Eight hundred and twenty-nine reoperations had already been registered in the SHAR, making a total number of 1,038 reoperations after a PPFF. Data derived from the second cross-matching and the linkage with the SKAR were used in Studies III and IV.

4.4 CLASSIFICATION OF PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURES IN THIS THESIS

Periprosthetic fractures are not classified when they are registered in the SHAR. The optimum method to classify a periprosthetic fracture is to combine information from a patient's medical history and symptoms before the fracture, radiographs both at the time of fracture and after the primary hip prosthesis, and finally from the surgeon's assessment per-operatively. Information from these sources is probably optimal to enable the most correct differentiation of Vancouver type B fractures possible. In this project, the type of fracture was assessed and classified based on information from the medical records. The classification was chiefly based on the surgical notes and secondly on the information from admission and discharge. In many cases, the surgeon classified the fracture by testing stem stability intraoperatively. Cases not classified in this way were classified as B2 if there was a cement fracture, a stem fracture, or a spiral fracture around a polished cemented or an uncemented stem. If the treating surgeon referred to inadequate bone stock, or the fracture was treated with a cortical strut allograft, or alternatively a tumour prosthesis, the fracture was categorised as B3. Fractures distal to the stem with visible cement during surgery were classified as B and not as C. In cases where the description of the fracture diverged between the assessment of the author and the surgeon who performed the operation, the classification made by the surgeon was used. The classification was made by author GC and, when information was unclear or classification uncertain, HL and IK were consulted. If the assessment of the fracture type was still debatable, the patients' radiographs were requested. Fractures judged to be impossible to classify were excluded from the studies. Because this method has not been used previously, it was validated at the beginning of the research project (Study I).



4.5 DISTINGUISHING INTRA- AND POSTOPERATIVE FRACTURES

As previously mentioned, this study project aimed to investigate postoperative fractures and to exclude fractures occurring during the primary THR. There are, however, some cases in which it is difficult to define with any certainty when the fracture occurred, especially cases operated on using an uncemented stem. The most characteristic example is a case where an uncemented stem is inserted uneventfully according to the surgical notes, no fracture line or subsidence of the stem are noted on the postoperative radiographs, the patient is allowed weight-bearing and no problems are reported at discharge. However, one to two weeks after the operation, the patient experiences a sudden pain in the thigh without any trauma and a new radiograph reveals a periprosthetic fracture. In such cases, a fissure, not visible on the postoperative radiographs, might have occurred intraoperatively.

There is no uniform definition of intraoperative fractures in the literature. Several studies have used different "time limits" to distinguish intra- from postoperative fractures. Brodén et al. argued that all fractures in their study were postoperative because none of them had occurred or dislocated within one week of the primary operation.^{III} Watts et al. defined intraoperative fractures as those noted either per-operatively or on postoperative radiographs,¹⁰⁴ while two other studies excluded fractures that occurred on the same day as the primary THR.^{84,} ⁹⁴ Cottino et al. extended this time limit to one month postoperatively,¹⁰² while Cook et al. chose a time interval of six months.⁸³

In the current research project, it was feasible to read medical records from both primary procedures and PPFFs. A fracture was defined as intraoperative if it was mentioned in the surgical notes on the primary THR, or in later notes that clearly referred to a fracture noted on the postoperative radiographs, regardless of whether these notes belonged to medical charts of the index operation or any later recording. Furthermore, there were very few cases in which patients fell and suffered a periprosthetic fracture on the ward during the postoperative course of a primary THR. In these cases, the fracture was defined as postoperative in the presence of comments rejecting the presence of a fracture on the postoperative radiographs exposed before the trauma. All other cases were classified as intraoperative and were excluded from the study.

4.6 PATIENTS

4.6.1 Exclusion criteria

In general, many exclusion criteria were common in all four studies. Hip resurfacings and intraoperative fractures were excluded, because they belong to a totally different type of hip prosthesis, together with periprosthetic fractures. In Study I, cases primarily undergoing a hemi-arthroplasty (n=10) and with known malignant disease at the primary operation (n=3) were included. In the following three papers, however, these cases were excluded to avoid bias and to facilitate the interpretation of the results. PPFFs occurring in infected hips and iatrogenic fractures occurring during closed reduction or knee replacement surgery were excluded for the same reason. Nonunions of trochanteric osteotomies were distinguished from nonunions of periprosthetic fractures and excluded. One fracture caused by sawing (non-iatrogenic) was not included. The incidence and location of fractures close to a revised stem differ from fractures around a primary stem. Moreover, a revision stem is often longer than a standard primary stem and the bone mass of the femur could most certainly have been affected by preceding operations. Patients with a previous history of PPFF treated with methods other than revision were also excluded from the studies. Only first-time reoperations due to a periprosthetic fracture were included and, as a result, only primary arthroplasties. A few cases in which the femoral stem was revised due to perforation, without a complete fracture, were not classified as PPFF. Cases with an unknown implant, date, or hospital either at primary THR or at PPFF, as well as fractures with insufficient information regarding the treatment method and the classification, were also excluded. Periprosthetic fractures treated in two stages were managed differently. In the two first studies, where the index operation was the primary THR and the outcome was the occurrence of a PPFF, only the first session of the two-stage procedure was included. In Studies III and IV. where the index operation was the PPFF and the outcome was a re-reoperation, all two-stage procedures were excluded.

4.6.2 Study I – incidence and demographics of all periprosthetic fractures

In this study, all cases with a primary THR between 1992 and 2011, which underwent a reoperation for PPFF between 2001 and 2011, were analysed. The number of cases included in all four studies is described in Table 1.

Table 1. Time periods and number of cases included in the four studies of this thesis.					
Studies	Year of pr. THR	Year of PPFF	Population at risk No of cases	Outcome Year of surgery	Outcome No of cases
Study I	1992 - 2011	2001 - 2011	246.679 pr. THR	2001 - 2011	1751 PPFF
Study II	2001 - 2009	2001 - 2011	79.813 pr. THR	2001 - 2011	465 PPFF
Study III	1979 - 2011	2001 - 2011	1381 Vancouver B	2001 - 2013	239 reoperations *
Study IV	1979 – 2011	2001 - 2011	639 Vancouver C	2001 - 2013	97 reoperations *

Pr. THR (primary total hip replacement), PPFF (periprosthetic femoral fracture) * Reoperations related to previously treated PPFF (reasons could be nonunion, failure of the fixation, refracture, infection, hip dislocation, revision of the stem, pain or technical reasons)

4.6.3 Study II – stem design and other risk factors for periprosthetic fractures

Only cemented total hip arthroplasties with either a standard Lubinus SP II, or a standard Exeter Polished stem were included. Vancouver type A fractures were excluded. We identified factors that influence the risk of a stem, inserted during 2001-2009 and undergoing reoperation due to a periprosthetic fracture between 2001 and 2011. The surgical approach at index operation was studied as a risk factor in a separate sub-analysis.

4.6.4 Study III – treatment of Vancouver type B fractures and outcome

The population studied in this work comprised all Vancouver type B fractures undergoing surgery between 2001 and 2011, close to a primary THR inserted in 1979-2011. This cohort was followed until 2013. Fractures treated with methods other than stem revision or plate fixation were excluded. Cases in which the same primary stem was re-inserted were registered as a stem revision and included in the study. We investigated risk factors for poor outcome after the treatment of type B fractures in patients with a cemented stem and a diagnosis of OA at primary THR. A sub-analysis was performed separately for B1 and for B2/B3 fractures.

4.6.5 Study IV – treatment of Vancouver type C fractures and outcome

This study included all Vancouver type C fractures undergoing surgery between 2001 and 2011, in patients undergoing a primary THR between 1979 and 2011. This cohort was followed until 2013. Fractures treated with methods other than plate fixation or fixation with an intramedullary nail were excluded. A sub-analysis was performed separately for type C fractures treated with either a conventional or a locking plate.

4.7 SUB-ANALYSES IN STUDIES II-IV

4.7.1 Study II

The primary hypothesis in this study was that the force-closed design, represented by the cemented Exeter stem, is associated with Vancouver type B fractures, while the shape-closed design, represented by the cemented Lubinus SP II, is associated with C fractures. The sub-analysis focused on the surgical approach at the primary THR as a risk factor for a periprosthetic fracture around the stem (Vancouver type B). If the surgical approach (lateral or posterior) is able to influence the quality of cementing and stem alignment, it might theoretically affect the risk of a Vancouver type B periprosthetic fracture. This sub-analysis was performed in the group of patients with a diagnosis of primary OA at index surgery, because of almost complete registration of the incision in this group (99.97% of all OA cases with a lateral or posterior approach). Other diagnoses had a considerably larger number of cases with an unknown type of approach. Other surgical approaches in the OA group accounted for only 1.6% of the total cases with OA and were not included in this sub-analysis.

4.7.2 Study III

Apart from the analysis of all Vancouver type B fractures, two further sub-analyses were performed after excluding interprosthetic fractures. The first sub-analysis compared the outcome after the treatment of type Bl fractures with either a conventional or a locking plate and without implant revision or supplementary fixation using other techniques. The second sub-analysis, in fractures around a loose stem (both B2 and B3), investigated the outcome after revision (with or without ORIF), with a cemented, an uncemented modular, or an uncemented monoblock stem. In this sub-analysis, stems used in fewer than 10 procedures during the whole study period, short revision stems (≤150mm length) and four uncemented modular MP stems that were fixed distally with cement were excluded.

4.7.3 Study IV

Population characteristics and the outcome of Vancouver type C fractures treated with either plate fixation or an intramedullary nail were described in this study. Further comparisons between locking and conventional plates were made in a sub-analysis where only one plate had been used, while interprosthetic fractures were excluded. We restricted the follow-up to a maximum of two years (re-reoperation within two years), because of different mean follow-up times in the two compared groups.

4.8 OUTCOME MEASUREMENTS

The outcome measurement in Studies I and II was the first reoperation due to a periprosthetic femoral fracture after a primary THR. The follow-up began in 2001 and ended in 2011, or when the patient died, emigrated, or underwent a reoperation regardless of the reason. The outcome measurement in Studies III and IV was the first reoperation after the surgical treatment of PPFF (re-reoperation). The follow-up began in 2001 and ended in 2013, or when the patient died, emigrated, or underwent a re-reoperation irrespective of the reason.

4.9 STATISTICAL METHODS

All statistical analyses were performed with SPSS statistics (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA). Descriptive statistics were used to describe population characteristics, proportions, mean and median values. P-values were two sided with a significance level of < 0.05. Median and interquartile range, or mean and 95% confidence intervals (CI) of the mean were calculated. For a comparison of proportions between categorical variables, we used the chi-square test $(\chi^2$ -test). Student's t-test was applied in the comparison of means between two independent continuous variables, whereas, for the comparison of medians, the Mann-Whitney test was preferred. One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), with the Tukey test, was performed to compare the means of more than two variables. A Kaplan Meier estimate with a log rank test was used in survival analyses, while Cox regression model for calculating relative risks was used in univariate and multivariate analyses of risk factors. We plotted survival curves for the covariates included and log-log plots to test whether the Cox proportional hazard model was fulfilled. Kappa statistics were used in Study I, to validate the classification process.²²¹ This method had been used in previously reported validations of the Vancouver classification system and showed substantial agreement.^{62, 63} In order to describe the relative strength of agreement, we divided the ranges of kappa, as previously described by Landis & Koch (Table 2).222

4.10 PRIMARY OUTCOME MEASUREMENT AND CENSORING IN COX REGRESSION ANALYSES

The primary outcome was defined as any type of reoperation due to a periprosthetic fracture in Study I and due to Vancouver type B or C in Study II. Censored cases in Study II included reoper-
Table 2. Divisions used by Landis & Koch to describe the strength of agreement in kappa-statistics.			
Kappa Statistic	Strength of Agreement		
0.00 - 0.20	Slight		
0.21 - 0.40	Fair		
0.41 - 0.60	Moderate		
0.61 - 0.80	Substantial		
0.81 - 1.00	Almost Perfect		

ations for reasons other than Vancouver type B and C fracture, death, emigration or end of follow-up on 31 December 2011. In Studies III and IV, the primary outcome measurement was re-reoperations related to previously treated Vancouver B or Vancouver C fractures respectively. These could be any reoperation due to hip dislocation, stem loosening, infection, pain, other technical reasons and "nonunion". "Nonunion" included cases with pseudoarthrosis, re-fracture and fixation failure. Censored cases were re-reoperations with cup revision only (due to cup loosening), transfemoral amputation (due to arterial insufficiency), death, emigration, or end of follow-up on 31 December 2013.

4.11 Eтніcs

All the studies were approved by the Central Ethical Review Board in Gothenburg (entry number: 198-12, date: 2012-04-05). Three supplementary approvals were obtained due to an unexpectedly higher number of cases in the first cross-matching (date: 2013-05-27), the extension of follow-up from 2012 to 2013 in Studies III and IV (date: 2015-06-03) and linkage with the SKAR for Studies III and IV (date: 2016-05-24).



5. RESULTS

RESULTS

5.1 VALIDATION OF THE CLASSIFICATION PROCESS

A comparison between a classification based on a review of medical charts and radiographs revealed agreement in 78 of the 103 cases analysed (76%). The observed agreement between these two methods is shown in detail in Table 3. The Cohen's kappa value was 0.66 (SE=0.06), corresponding to substantial agreement, according to Landis & Koch. The inter-observer agreement between the authors who assessed the radiographs was 0.61 (SE=0.05) at the first review and 0.60 (SE=0.06) at the second. The intra-observer agreement for author HL was 0.82 (SE=0.05), while it was 0.83 (SE=0.04) for author IK, between the first and the second review

of the radiographs.* Figure 19 illustrates examples of periprosthetic fractures included in this validation process.

5.2 REGISTRATION OF PERIPROSTHETIC FRACTURES IN THE SHAR

Study I revealed that only 55% of all firsttime periprosthetic fractures, treated surgically between 2001 and 2011, were registered in the SHAR. A significant difference was noted in the registration rate between PPFFs treated with stem revision (96.8%) and those undergoing surgery with methods other than revision (26.2%, p<0.001).* This also

Table 3. Classification of periprosthetic fractures based on radiographs, compared with classification based on information derived from medical charts (unpublished data).							
Classification based on medical charts	"Gold AG	l standard' AL	" classifica B1	tion based B2	on radiog B3	raphs C	TOTAL
AG	2	0	0	1	0	0	3
AL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
B1	0	1	8	2	0	1	12
B2	0	0	7	26	6	0	39
B3	0	0	0	2	5	0	7
С	0	0	5	0	0	37	42
TOTAL	2	1	20	31	11	38	103

*Unpublished data



Figure 19 (a-f). Pre-operative radiographs of periprosthetic fractures included in Study I, at the validation of the classification process. **(a)** Vancouver type AG, **(b)** Vancouver type AL, **(c)** Vancouver type B1, **(d)** Vancouver type B2, **(e)** Vancouver type B3, **(f)** Vancouver type C. In all the types illustrated here, apart from the AL, there was agreement between the "gold standard" classification and the classification based on medical records.

meant that the population characteristics of the PPFF cohort after the linkage differed significantly compared with those primarily registered in the SHAR. The compiled cohort consisted of older patients (p=0.016), more females (p<0.001) and more Vancouver type C fractures (p<0.001) than recorded in the original SHAR database. The registration rate for each Vancouver category was: A=79.4%, BI=41.7%, B2=89.6%, B3=93.8%, C=16.7%.

In comparison with the registration of first-time periprosthetic fractures, the reporting of reoperations after a PPFF (re-reoperations) was better only for B1 and C fractures (Studies III and IV). The registration rate for each category was: BI=82.4%, B2=81.4%, B3=87.5%, C=73.1%. Stem revisions after previously treated Vancouver type B fractures (Study III) showed a high level of completeness (95.4%), whereas the completeness of re-reoperations performed without the revision of the femoral component was poorer (72.5%).

5.3 INCIDENCE (STUDY I)

The incidence of surgically treated periprosthetic fractures in Sweden increased from 1.0 per 1,000 primary THRs in 2001-2002 to 1.4 in 2011. The highest incidence, with the highest increase, was noted in patients aged 80 years and older (Fig. 20). The number of reoperations due to PPFF between 2001



Figure 20. Incidence of periprosthetic femoral fractures per 1,000 primary THRs inserted between 1992 and 2011.

Table 4. Reoperation due to PPFF on the most common primary stems. All primary THRs and reoperations were performed between 2001 and 2011.*				
Type of primary stem	Number of primary THRs	Number of PPFFs	Reoperation rate %	
All cemented	121,928	664	0.5	
Lubinus SP II	67,554	193	0.3	
Exeter Polished	34,498	330	1.0	
Spectron	8,328	37	0.4	
MS30 Polished	6,026	26	0.4	
Charnley	3,230	19	0.6	
СРТ	2,292	59	2.6	
All uncemented	22,552	129	0.6	
CLS Spotorno	8,054	33	0.4	
Corail	5,936	30	0.5	
Bi-Metric	5,389	39	0.7	
ABG I or II	3,173	27	0.9	
4 Thomas hills had also				

* Unpublished data

PPFF (periprosthetic femoral fracture), THR (total hip replacement)

and 2011 in relation to numbers reported for the most commonly used primary stems during the same period is shown in Table 4.

5.4 Age

At the time of primary THR, the mean age of patients that subsequently suffered a periprosthetic fracture varied between 68 and 72 (Studies I, III, IV). Patients who suffered a PPFF around a Lubinus or an Exeter stem were significantly older at primary THR (mean age 74.6 years, CI: 73.7-75.4, p<0.001) than those without a reoperation due to PPFF (mean age 71.6 years, CI: 71.5-71.7).* In the entire population (Study I), patients with uncemented stems were approximately 12 years younger at index operation (60.5 years, CI: 58.6-62.3) than those with cemented fixation (72.1 years, CI: 71.6-

72.7). Females were significantly older than males (72 versus 70) and patients with Vancouver type C fractures had a higher mean age at the time of primary THR than those with type A, B2 and B3. In Study III, where only Vancouver type B fractures were studied, patients in the Bl group were older than those in the B2 and B3 groups at primary THR.

At the time of PPFF, the mean age of patients ranged between 77.5 and 80 years (all four studies). Females were significantly older (mean 78.9 years) than males (mean 75.5 years) and individuals suffering a Vancouver C were older than those with a type A or B2 fracture (Study I). Patients reoperated on due to PPFF (median age: 80 years) were older than those reoperated for any reason (74 years, Study II). Women with a type B1 or B2 fracture were older than men with the corresponding fracture types (B1: 80 versus 77 years; B2: 79 versus 77 years, Study III).

5.5 GENDER

A higher proportion of females was noted in the total population of PPFFs in Study I (60%) and in Study II (61%). A higher proportion of females was also noted in Study IV (84%), where only type C fractures were included. In Study III, in which we investigated Vancouver B fractures, the gender distribution was almost equal (48% females). Within the subcategories of B fractures, females were slightly more frequent in the Bl group (54%), while the same thing applied to males in the B2 group (54%).

5.6 FRACTURE TYPES

The two most common fracture types, reported in Study I, were Vancouver type B2 (42%) and C (37%). Type B2 was the most common fracture type in men, in patients younger than 90 years, after an operation with an uncemented stem and among the cemented stems, apart from cases undergoing surgery with a Lubinus SP II. Vancouver type C fractures were the most common type in women and in patients older than 90 years. Study II revealed that 74% of all fractures around a Lubinus stem were type C, while 73% of all fractures related to an Exeter stem were type B. A more complete registration of periprosthetic fractures had a great impact on the percentage of different Vancouver categories (Study I). Fractures of type Bl and C were recorded in higher percentages after the linkage with the NPR (16% and 37% respectively), compared with those primarily reported in the SHAR (12% and 11% respectively). This change also meant that the percentage of fractures classified as B2 and B3 became smaller in the linked database (42% and 3% respectively) than in the SHAR database

before cross-matching (69% and 5% respectively).

5.7 DIAGNOSIS AT PRIMARY THR

The two most common diagnoses at index THR, in patients with PPFF, were primary OA and hip fracture (all studies). In Study I, where all types of primary stem since 1992 and all types of fracture were included, cases with OA accounted for 64% of all PPFFs. Half these cases were B2 or B3 fractures. Hip fracture (20%), inflammatory arthritis (7%) and idiopathic femoral head necrosis (5%) were less common. The percentage of primary OA was higher in Studies II (83%) and III (72%) and lower in Study IV (55%), where only type C fractures were investigated. Generally, the percentage of different diagnostic groups varied due to different selection criteria in each study.

5.8 TIME TO PPFF

The mean time between primary THR and the first reoperation due to a periprosthetic fracture was 6.6 years (CI: 6.4-6.9, Study I).* There was no difference between males (6.6 years) and females (6.7 years), but there was a difference between cemented (7 years, CI: 6.8-7.3) and uncemented stems (3.6 years, CI: 2.9-4.3). The mean time to fracture for each Vancouver category, in all studies,

Table 5. The mean time between primary THR and PPFF with 95% confidenceintervals (CI).					
Vancouver category	Mean time bet Study I *	ween primary T Study II	HR and PPFF, yea Study III	rs (95% CI) Study IV	
Α	6.5 (4.7-8.4)				
B (all)	6.8 (6.5-7.1)	3.3 (3.0-3.6)	9.9 (9.5-10.3)		
B1	6.4 (5.8-7.0)		8.4 (7.7-9.1)		
B2	6.7 (6.4-7.1)		10.1 (9.6-10.6)		
B3	9.5 (8.3-10.7)		13.3 (11.9-14.7)		
С	6.5 (6.1-6.8)	3.5 (3.2-3.9)		7.1 (6.7-7.5)	
* Unpublished data THR (total hip replacement), PPFF (periprosthetic femoral fracture) Study I: B3 vs B1; p=0.001, B3 vs B2; p=0.002, B3 vs C; p<0.001					

Study III: B3 vs B1; p<0.001, B3 vs B2; p=0.001, B1 vs B2; p=0.001 (one-way ANOVA, the Tukey test was used for the statistical analysis)

is shown in Table 5. Statistically, type B3 fractures had the longest time to PPFF. As expected, the mean time to fracture was shorter in Study II, which included cases between 2001 and 2011, and longer in Studies III and IV, where primary THRs inserted since 1979 were included. The mean time to PPFF did not differ statistically between Lubinus SP II (3.3 years, CI: 2.9-3.7) and Exeter Polished stems (3.4, CI: 3.1-3.7, Study II).* The diagnosis at primary THR influenced the mean time to PPFF (Study III). Periprosthetic fractures in patients with OA or inflammatory arthritis occurred significantly later (10.4 and 12.1 years respectively) than in patients with a hip fracture (6.2 years) or idiopathic femoral head necrosis (7.7 years) at the index operation.

5.9 FIXATION AND DESIGN OF THE PRIMARY STEM

In Studies I and III, 89% of the primary stems were cemented and in Study IV, only including Vancouver C fractures this share constituted 93%. Study II only comprised cemented stems and only two types (Exeter and Lubinus). Three stem designs – Lubinus SP II, Exeter Polished and Charnley – constituted 66% of all the stems in Study I, 65% in Study III and 77% in Study IV.*

5.10 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF (STUDY II)

Risk factors for Vancouver B fractures. in a population with cemented primary Lubinus or Exeter stems, were male gender (HR= 2.8, CI: 2.2-3.6), hip fracture (HR= 3.3, CI: 2.4-4.4), idiopathic FHN diagnosis (HR= 3, CI: 1.9-5) and calendar year for primary THR (HR= 1.1, CJ: 1.1-1.2). The design of the primary stem was a strong risk factor, with the polished force-closed Exeter stem running a 9.6 times higher risk (CI: 7-13) of a B fracture than the matte shape-closed Lubinus stem. In OA patients alone, the insertion of the primary THR with a posterior approach was associated with a 1.6 times higher risk (CI: 1.2-2.2) of a B fracture than if the prosthesis was implanted using a lateral approach.

Stem design and calendar year for the primary THR were not risk factors for type C fractures. Patients with a primary diagnosis of hip fracture and idiopathic FHN ran an approximately four times higher risk of type C fractures compared with OA patients. In contrast to type B fractures, female gender (HR= 2, CI: 1.4-2.8) and inflammatory arthritis (HR=5.6, CI: 3.3-9.6) were risk factors for fractures distal to a femoral stem. Increasing age, especially age ≥ 75 years, was a risk factor for both B and C fractures.

5.11 TREATMENT OF VANCOUVER TYPE B FRACTURES (STUDY III)

The vast majority of Vancouver type Bl fractures (90.5%) were treated with ORIF. In 85% of the cases, one plate was used and, in 12%, two plates. Other methods used for the fixation of Bl fractures were cerclage wiring (seven cases) and intramedullary nailing (the "docking-nail" method, one case). A comparison between conventional and locked plating revealed that LPs were preferred in females and in elderly individuals. The use of locked plating began in 2005 and, since 2009, LP has been the most common type of ORIF for the treatment of Bl fractures.

Revision of the femoral stem, with or without ORIF, was the preferred treatment method in 86.4% of cases with a type B2 fracture and 98.7% with a type B3. The three main categories of revision stems were uncemented modular (53%), uncemented monoblock (13%) and cemented (34%). Cemented revision stems were preferred in females, in elderly patients and in cases with a B3 fracture. The most common type of stems used for B2 and B3 fractures was initially cemented, but, since 2005, uncemented modular stems were mostly preferred, with half of them inserted between 2009 and 2011 (Fig. 21). A strut graft, as a supplement in treatment, was used in a few cases of B2 (0.1%) and B3 (10%) fractures. Other types of bone grafting were applied in 6% of the B2 fractures and 33% of the B3 fractures.

5.12 TREATMENT OF VANCOUVER TYPE C FRACTURES (STUDY IV)

Four main methods of ORIF were used for the treatment of Vancouver type C fractures; fixation with two plates irrespective of the type of plate (DP, 4.7%), intramedullary nailing (IMN, 9.7%). fixation with one conventional plate (CP, 28.8%) and fixation with one locking plate (LP, 56.8%). Double plating was preferred in males, while the IMN cohort included younger patients and a larger share of interprosthetic fractures. Locking plates were used throughout the study period and are the most common type of ORIF since 2006 (Fig. 22). Between 2001 and 2006, the most applied type of fixation was CP, with 84% of those inserted during this period of time. The opposite was noted in LPs. Eighty-four per cent of those were used between 2007 and 2011.

5.13 OUTCOME IN VANCOUVER TYPE B FRACTURES (STUDY III)

The re-reoperation rate for all Vancouver type B fractures was 17.3%, with significantly higher rates for IPFFs (30%) compared with non-IPFFs



[Chatziagorou G, Lindahl H, Kärrholm J. Surgical treatment of Vancouver type B periprosthetic femoral fractures. Bone Joint Figure 21. Number of B2 and B3 periprosthetic fractures treated with stem revision, alone or in combination with ORIF (801 cases). Reproduced (and modified) with permission and copyright © of the British Editorial Society of Bone & Joint Surgery [2019;101-B:1447-1458].



Figure 22. The use of conventional plates (CP), locking plates (LP), intramedullary nails (IMN) and a combination of two plates (DP) for the treatment of Vancouver type C fractures.

Table 6. Revision stems used t	for the treatment of B2 and B3 fractures, and
included in the sub-analysis.	

Type of revision stem	Number of PPFFs (re-reoperations)	Re-reoperation rate %
Uncemented modular	425 (61)	14.4
MP revision stem	215 (43)	20.0
Revitan	114 (13)	11.4
Restoration	96 (5)	5.2
Uncemented monoblock (Wagner)	103 (13)	12.6
Cemented	273 (34)	12.5
Lubinus SP II	103 (19)	18.4
Exeter Polished	79 (7)	8.9
Spectron	44 (3)	6.8
СРТ	19 (1)	5.2
Charnley	16 (3)	18.8
RX 90-S	12 (1)	8.3
TOTAL	801 (108)	13.5
DDEE (pariprosthatia famoral fr	(actura)	

The numbers in the parentheses refer to PPFF-related re-reoperations. Reproduced (and modified) with permission and copyright © of the British Editorial Society of Bone & Joint Surgery [**Chatziagorou G, Lindahl H, Kärrholm** J. Surgical treatment of Vancouver type B periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Bone Joint J* 2019;101-B:1447-1458]

(16%, p=0.001). Type BI fractures had a statistically poorer outcome (22.1%) than B2 fractures (15.6%, p=0.002), while 20% of B3 fractures underwent a second reoperation (re-reoperation) in relation to previously treated PPFF. The rereoperation rate for BI fractures treated with stem revision (17%) was lower than for those treated with ORIF (23%), but this was not statistically significant. The sub-analysis of B1 fractures revealed no significant difference in the rereoperation rate after ORIF with CP (26%) compared with those treated with LP (19%, p=0.3). However, 55% of rereoperations in the CP group included stem revision, compared with only 17% of Bl fractures treated with LP (p=0.016). So, if the outcome measurement, after the treatment of B1 fractures, had been revision of the stem, the rates would have been 14.5% for the CPs (18/124 cases) and 3.4% (3/88 cases) for the LPs, which is statistically significant (p=0.009).* The two groups that were compared were not statistically similar. The CP group had more males and a longer followup. Patients treated with CP were three years older at PPFF, but this was not statistically significant. The two most common reasons for re-reoperation were nonunion (13.2%) and loosening of the stem or the stem and the cup (4.4%), while the rate of infections was 2.8%.

In type B2 fractures, the two most common reasons for re-reoperation were nonunion (5.3%) and hip dislocation (4.2%). Dislocation of the hip prosthesis was more common in B3 fractures (8%). Nonunion and loosening of the femoral component each accounted for 4% of the re-reoperations after a B3 fracture. Infections that required re-reoperation were reported in 3.4% of B2 and 1.3% of B3 fractures. A significantly higher re-reoperation rate was noted in B2/ B3 fractures treated with ORIF (22%) compared with those treated with stem revision (13.5%, p=0.015). The three revision stem categories differed significantly regarding gender, age, fracture type and time of follow-up. The most common reason for re-reoperation was nonunion in cemented stems (6%) and hip dislocation in uncemented modular (5%) and monoblock (7%) stems. Statistically similar re-reoperation rates were noted between uncemented modular (14.4%), uncemented monoblock (12.6%) and cemented stems (12.5%, Table 6). If the outcome measurement had been a second stem revision after previously treated B2/B3 fractures with stem revision (re-revision), the total re-revision rate for all three categories would have been 5.4% (43/801 cases).* Re-revision rates within the three stem categories were 3.3% in cemented (9/273 cases), 3.9% in uncemented monoblock (4/103 cases) and 71% in uncemented modular stems (30/425 cases).* А significant difference was noted in the comparison between cemented and uncemented modular stems (p=0.042).*

5.14 OUTCOME IN VANCOUVER TYPE C FRACTURES (STUDY IV)

The re-reoperation rate after the open reduction and internal fixation of Vancouver type C fractures was 15.2%. Fractures between a hip and knee prosthesis (IPFF) did not have a significantly different re-reoperation rate from fractures in cases with only a

hip replacement. This was noted both in the entire fracture population and after subgrouping into treatment groups. The majority of all re-reoperations (86%) were performed during the first two vears after the PPFF and the two most common reasons for re-reoperation were nonunion (10.5%) and pain/technical reasons (2.2%). Re-reoperations due to infection were recorded in 1.4% of the cases. Only five stems underwent revision after the treatment of Vancouver C fractures (0.8% revision rate). Higher re-reoperation rates were noted in the IMN (24%) and CP groups (23%) than in the LP (10%) and DP groups (7%). The incidence of re-reoperations after type C fractures decreased from 9.1% in 2001-2002 to 1.8% in 2011. The subanalysis of cases treated with only one plate (IPFFs excluded) showed that conventional plates ran a 2.4 times higher risk of re-reoperation compared with locking plates. The two groups that were compared were similar in terms of population characteristics and followup time, which was two years after a PPFF. Approximately 8% of LPs (20/259) underwent a re-reoperation within two years, compared with 18% of the CP group (27/152, p=0.003). Mean survival at two years was 79.9% (SE 3.5%) for conventional plating and 91.3% (SE 1.9%) for locked plating (log rank test p=0.002).

5.15 RISK FACTORS FOR RE-REOPERATION AFTER A PPFF

Risk factors for re-reoperation were studied with Cox regression analysis and only published for type B fractures in Study III. This analysis was performed in cases with cemented primary stem fixation and the diagnosis of primary OA. Risk factors for re-reoperation were decreasing age, BI fracture type and the presence of an ipsilateral knee prosthesis. Gender and year of operation due to PPFF were not risk factors (Table 7). A Cox regression analysis of the sub-analysis between CP and LP in Vancouver type C fractures showed that neither age nor gender was a risk factor for poor outcome (Table 8).

5.16 TIME TO TREATMENT, MECHANISM OF INJURY, WEIGHT-BEARING, DISCHARGE AND MORTALITY

The mean time interval between the surgical treatment of a PPFF and rereoperation varied between one year in type C fractures (Study IV) and 1.6 years in type B3 fractures (Study III). The most common mechanism of injury recorded in all studies was a fall from standing height. This parameter was investigated and only published in Study III (84.1%), but a low-energy injury was also the main reason for PPFF in Study I (86.8%), Study II (89.7%) and Study IV (92.8%).

Table 7. Risk factors, hazard ratios (HR), and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for reoperation after the surgical treatment of Vancouver type B periprosthetic fracture. Only cases with the diagnosis of primary OA and cemented stem fixation at primary THR are included.

Risk factors	Unadjusted HR (95% CI)	Adjusted HR (95% CI)		
TKR ipsilaterally				
No (reference)	1	1		
Yes (IPFF)	2.0 (1.1-3.5)	2.2 (1.2-3.8)		
Type of PPFF				
B2 or B3 (reference)	1	1		
B1	1.5 (1.1-2.2)	1.5 (1.1-2.2)		
Gender				
Females (reference)	1	1		
Males	0.9 (0.6-1.2)	0.8 (0.6-1.2)		
Mean age at PPFF	0.977 (0.959-0.996)	0.973 (0.955-0.992)		
Year of PPFF surgery	0.99 (0.94-1.05)	0.99 (0.94-1.05)		
TKR (total knee replacement), IPFF (interprosthetic femoral fracture) PPFF (periprosthetic femoral fracture) Reproduced (and modified) with permission and copyright © of the British Editorial Society of Bone & Joint Surgery [Chatziagorou G, Lindahl H, Kärrholm J. Surgical treatment of Vancouver type B periprosthetic femoral fractures Range Loint 12019:101-B:1447-1458]				

Postoperatively, partial or full weightbearing was allowed, depending on the type of fracture and the treatment. In general, higher percentages of permitted weight-bearing were recorded in type B fractures treated with a stem revision than in those cases treated with ORIF alone (Study III). Weight-bearing was allowed in 64.5% of B1 and 65.5% of B2/B3 cases treated with ORIF alone, compared with 93.1% (p=0.001) and 86.7% (p<0.001) respectively, treated with a stem revision (with or without ORIF).* Cases with a Vancouver type C fracture were allowed to bear weight to a lesser degree (48%).

Some 25% of the patients with Vancouver B fractures (Study III) and 20% of those with Type C fractures (Study IV) were discharged to their homes. The mortality rates after the treatment of Vancouver type B and C fractures are illustrated in Table 9. In Study IV (Vancouver type C fractures), patients older than 80 years had higher two-year mortality (35.2%) compared with those aged 80 years and less (12.9%, p<0.001).

Table 8. Risk factors, hazard ratios (HR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for reoperation within two years after the surgical treatment of Vancouver type C periprosthetic fractures. Interprosthetic fractures were excluded.

Risk factors	Unadjusted HR (95% CI)	Adjusted HR (95% CI)		
Type of plate				
LP (reference)	1	1		
СР	2.4 (1.4-4.4)	2.4 (1.3-4.3)		
Gender				
Females (reference)	1	1		
Males	0.9 (0.4-2.1)	0.7 (0.3-1.8)		
Mean age at PPFF	0.98 (0.96-1.001)	0.98 (0.96-1.002)		
I.P. (Locking Plate) CP. (Conventional Plate)				

Table 9. Mortality rates after the surgical treatment of Van	couver type B and C
--	-----------------------------------

mactures.						
Van aanvan tropa	Mean age at PPFF	Gender Males (%)	Mortality rates %			
vancouver type	Years (95% CI)		Inhospital	1 year	2 years	
B all	78.2 (77.6-78.8)	52.0	2.4	13.8	20.0	
B1	78.5 (77.2-79.8)	46.0	2.5	11.7	18.7	
B2	78.1 (77.4-78.8)	54.4	2.3	14.4	20.2	
B3	78.8 (76.6-81.1)	45.9	2.7	13.5	23.0	
С	79.2 (78.3-80.1)	16.0	1.6	15.7	24.2	

PPFF (periprosthetic femoral fracture)

All calculations for this table were based on the number of patients and not on the number of cases. (Data not included in Papers I-IV)

6. **DISCUSSION**

DISCUSSION

6.1 THE MATERIAL IN THIS THESIS

Large epidemiological studies that describe PPFFs close to a primary THR have previously been published.78 What makes the present material unique is the exclusion of cases that could bias the results, and the high level of completeness by data linking between two national registers in two steps. In a previous thesis, Lindahl focused on periprosthetic fractures in Sweden between 1979 and 2000.223 The current thesis deals with PPFFs treated during the following period and up to 2011. During this period, orthopaedics in Sweden underwent substantial changes relating to the implant selection used in primary THRs and the treatment of PPFFs. The use of uncemented primary stem fixation, in our material, increased from 3.9% in 2001 to 29.4% in 2011. Around the middle of the study period, there were two transitions relating to the surgical treatment of periprosthetic fractures. One was the shift from conventional plates to locking plates in Bl and C fractures (Studies III and IV) and the other was the increasing use of uncemented modular stems instead of cemented stems for treating B2 and B3 fractures (Study III). These transitions facilitated comparisons of methods that

have now been more or less abandoned (conventional plates), in addition to those still in use (e.g. locking plates, uncemented and cemented revision stems).

6.2 VALIDATION OF THE CLASSIFICATION PROCESS AND THE VANCOUVER CLASSIFICATION SYSTEM

The comparison of the classification based on a review of medical charts with the classification based on radiographs revealed substantial agreement (k=0.66), which is similar to previously reported validations of the Vancouver classification system.62, 63 This finding allowed us to continue conducting research (Studies II-IV) based on the information from the charts. Misclassification might, however, have occurred due to methodological as discussed later limitations. in limitations, and even due to weaknesses in the Vancouver classification itself.

According to the description of this classification system,⁶¹ there is no distinct limit regarding the division of PPFFs into B and C fractures. Duncan & Masri stated that "type C fractures are so distal to the stem that the presence of

the femoral component may be ignored and the fracture can be treated by conventional methods".61 This definition of type C fractures enables different interpretations to be made and, as a result, a fracture just distal to the tip of the femoral stem can be classified as type B or type C by different authors. One example is the work by Leonidou et al. and Caruso et al..^{224, 225} A fracture at the tip of the stem was classified as type C by Caruso et al. (Fig. 23) but as type B by Leonidou et al. The latter study defined type B fractures as those that had their most distal end two femoral diameters distal to the tip of the stem. In our research project, fractures distal to the stem tip were classified as type B if the cement mantle (cemented) or the tip of the stem (uncemented) was visible peroperatively. In Study I, we recorded the highest percentage of Vancouver type C fractures (37% of all types), compared with previous reports. This was probably due to the high level of completeness in our material, even including fractures treated with methods other than stem revision, and the small number of type A fractures registered in the SHAR because they are usually treated non-surgically.⁸

The distinction between B2 and B3 fractures is also debatable. According to previous descriptions of the Vancouver classification system, a B3 fracture requires complex reconstruction,



Figure 23. Fracture at the tip of a femoral stem, classified as Vancouver type C by Caruso et al.

Reproduced with permission and copyright © of Springer Nature [Caruso C, Milani L, Marko T, Lorusso V, Andreotti M, Mssari L. Surgical treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures. Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol. 2018 Jul;28(5):937, Fig. 6]

proximal femoral replacement, or a tumour prosthesis and it is no longer capable of supporting a standard revision stem.^{61, 62} According to the

recommendations by Balkissoon et al., these treatment alternatives may be used in femurs classified as Paprosky type IV regarding the bone stock, while primary stems could be used in Paprosky type I and II femurs.²²⁶ The use of a long revision stem that bypasses the fracture has been advised in type B2 fractures.⁸² This means that these stems are suitable if there is a loose primary stem surrounded by a bone stock corresponding to Paprosky I or II. However, there are studies that classify cases with bone loss according to Paprosky I and II types as B3,¹⁶ as well as studies with a relatively high proportion of type B3 fractures treated with standard revision stems.204 Moreover, it is common to treat both B2 and B3 fractures with uncemented modular stems,164, 165 uncemented monoblock stems,15 or cemented revision stems.160 The classification of fracture type should therefore not relate primarily to the type of stem used to treat the fracture. Despite the absence of radiographs, we attempted to be concise regarding the criteria used for the classification of periprosthetic fractures as presented in Study I.

The proportion of type B3 fractures varies in the literature, with most of the studies reporting an incidence between 9% and 11%.^{8, 13, 83, 130, 193} Fewer studies have reported proportions higher than 17%,^{154, 204, 205} or lower than 5%.^{7, 111, 121} The relatively

small percentage of B3 fractures in our material (2.7%, Study I) was partly the result of the improved recording of fractures treated with ORIE Another reason may be the classification criteria used by us. One of the criteria was the use of bone grafts which was recorded in relatively few cases in Study III. So, if a surgeon did not mention the status of the bone stock and the fracture was not treated with supplemental bone grafting, it could be that B3 fractures might have been misclassified as B2 to a certain extent. Previous publications based on a Swedish population reported proportions of B3 fractures similar to those reported in Study I.7 III This may indicate that Swedish surgeons use less bone grafting, especially strut grafts, or have more demanding criteria when it comes to defining the bone stock as inadequate, or both. Vancouver type B2 was the most common type of PPFF (Study I), which is in line with most previous reports. Only a few studies have reported type Bl fractures as the most common fracture type.^{121, 204, 205}

6.3 VALIDATION OF THE SHAR DATABASE AND THE IMPACT OF DATA LINKING

Every type of reoperation after hip replacement surgery is supposed to be reported to the SHAR. However, reoperations without stem revision had a significantly lower registration rate (26%) than revision surgery (97%). Furthermore, type Bl fractures, where ORIF is a very common treatment method, had better completeness (42%) than type C fractures (17%). This is presumably because B1 fractures were more commonly treated with stem revision than type C fractures. Further, trauma surgeons who operate on periprosthetic fractures with ORIF did not report to an arthroplasty register during our study period. Today, there is a link between the SHAR and the Swedish Fracture Register, which will address this problem. The compiled data on all PPFFs after the linkage revealed that the patient population with type C fractures was substantially larger than originally observed in the SHAR, they were also older and included more females (Study D.

The improved completeness of rereoperations after previously treated Vancouver B (82%, Study III), or Vancouver C fractures (73%, Study IV), compared with the registration rate for first-time reoperations due to PPFF (55%, Study I), could be explained by two factors. A second reoperation relating to a THR is often more complicated and hip replacement surgeons are almost always involved in these cases. Arthroplasty surgeons in Sweden may report to the SHAR with greater completeness than trauma surgeons. Another explanation is that, during the first linkage, all consecutive reoperations, not only the first one after a primary THR, were extracted from the NPR. This means that the compiled data that resulted after the first linkage also included any second reoperations that had not primarily been reported to the SHAR. After inclusion in the SHAR, these cases were marked as "already registered" at the second linkage with the NPR.

6.4 THE INCIDENCE OF PERIPROSTHETIC FEMORAL FRACTURES

Study I revealed that not only the number of periprosthetic fractures but also the incidence of new cases of PPFF in relation to THRs at risk increased between 2001 and 2011 in Sweden. This was probably due to the increased use of uncemented stems in both men and women, together with the increasing use of uncemented stems in the elderly population. Previous reports have shown an increased risk of PPFF when using uncemented stems, especially in elderly patients.^{49, 96} Another explanation could be the reduction in reoperations due to stem loosening and a longer time in situ, which can increase the risk of periprosthetic fractures.³ The number of elderly patients (≥ 80 years) with a hip replacement has increased during the last few decades, due to both an increasing number of individuals

undergoing arthroplasty surgery and an increase in life expectancy. Study I showed a much higher incidence of fractures in patients older than 80 years.

Previous studies have referred to the incidence of PPFFs as an accumulated risk (or incidence),^{7, 123} as an incidence per 10,000 or 100,000 person-years,^{85,92} as a cumulative probability,8 or as the rate of periprosthetic fractures in relation to the total number of arthroplasties performed (most of the studies). The incidence we reported in Study I was the proportion of new PPFFs in relation to the number of primary THRs in patients that are still alive. The true incidence of all types of PPFF in Sweden is certainly higher, because fractures treated non-surgically and fractures around a revised stem were excluded from this thesis.

6.5 PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS

Previous studies have shown that patients with PPFF are older and have a lower BMI and a higher ASA score than patients who did not suffer a fracture close to a hip prosthesis.^{10, 125} In the selected cohort of only Lubinus and Exeter stems (Study II), we observed a higher mean age in fracture patients compared with those who underwent a reoperation for other reasons. In our material, we also noted demographic differences within the Vancouver categories. Patients with BI fractures were, demographically, closer to the Vancouver C group (higher age, more females), than to the B2 and B3 subtypes (younger, more males). Women with periprosthetic fractures were older than men at both primary THR and PPFF, but they had a similar time interval between the index operation and fracture (Study I).

6.6 RISK FACTORS FOR PPFF AROUND A CEMENTED PRIMARY HIP STEM (STUDY II)

6.6.1 Age, gender and diagnosis

A higher risk of males suffering a fracture around a cemented stem (Lubinus or Exeter) was observed in Study II. This is in accordance with previous reports that reported a higher risk in men undergoing a revision due to periprosthetic fractures around cemented stems.^{10, 49} In contrast to fractures around the stem, females and patients with inflammatory arthritis ran a higher risk of type C fractures (Study II). Distal femoral fractures, and thereby type C fractures, are associated with osteoporosis^{227, 228} and it is reported that patients with rheumatoid arthritis run a higher risk of osteoporotic fractures.229 In general, distal femur fractures are more common in women.²³⁰ The finding that the diagnosis of idiopathic FHN and hip fracture at primary THR were risk factors for both B and C fractures is

6

in line with previous reports.^{48, 49, 94, 111, 115} Finally, increasing age was a risk factor for both B and C fractures, as has also been reported by a large number of previous studies.

6.6.2 Force-closed versus shapeclosed stem design

Comparisons between force-closed and shape-closed designs of cemented stems have previously been published, but with unknown stem parameters.7 ⁴⁹ Study II included only stems of the same length (150mm) and only hips with cemented cup fixation. Furthermore, the analysis could be made separately for type B and type C fractures, including all types of reoperation (stem revision and or ORIF). This fact allowed us to draw valid conclusions as regards the risk of periprosthetic fracture using the shape-closed design (Lubinus SP II) when compared with the force-closed design (Exeter Polished). The latter design showed a risk that was almost ten times higher than that of Vancouver type B fractures when compared with the Lubinus design. However, there was no statistically significant difference between them concerning the risk of suffering a femoral fracture distal to the stem.

6.6.3 Posterior versus lateral surgical approach

The surgical approach as a risk factor for periprosthetic fracture has been only remotely studied. Two reports reported association between surgical no approach and PPFF.107, 111 one found a higher risk of intraoperative fractures during THR using an anterolateral approach,¹¹² while another reported a higher risk of PPFF using a posterior approach in hemiarthroplasties.¹⁰¹ All four studies were based on different materials. Our hypothesis was that, if the lateral approach affected the thickness of the cement mantle,²³¹ the alignment of the stem^{111, 232} and the risk of aseptic loosening,233 it could potentially influence the risk of a fracture around a cemented stem (Vancouver type B). To our surprise, we found that the posterior approach (or posterolateral) involved a 60% higher risk compared with the lateral approach for type B fractures, in patients with primary OA and a standard Lubinus SP II or Exeter Polished stem (Study II). The posterior approach can result in increased internal rotation of the hip joint^{234, 235} and less anteversion of the femoral stem in relation to the femur.^{234, 236} Two in-vitro studies revealed that torsional forces around force-closed stems resulted in type B fractures.91, ¹⁰⁸ Minor movement in a stem with suboptimal stem-cement contact might

facilitate the build-up of local stress raisers when the stem is subjected to rotational forces. So, from a theoretical point of view, it could be that the choice of incision causes a slightly different rotational position of the stem in relation to the longitudinal axis of the femur, thereby resulting in a position subjected to higher torsional forces and/or with less resistance to torsional forces before failure.

6.7 FACTORS INFLUENCING THE OUTCOME OF SURGICAL TREATMENT OF A PPFF (STUDIES III AND IV)

6.7.1 Age and gender

The literature has been in disagreement regarding the role of patient age on the outcome after a PPFF. It has been reported that a poorer outcome was related to higher age,²⁰⁶ to lower age¹⁹⁵ and that age was not a risk factor.200 In the Cox regression analysis in Study III, we found that younger age was a risk factor for poor outcome in Vancouver B fractures. The risk decreased by 2.8% for each year an individual aged. The analysis only included cases with cemented fixation of the primary stem due to primary OA and the mean age at the time of PPFF was 81.1 years (CI: 80.5-81.7).* In Study IV, we showed that patients older than 80 years of age had a significantly higher two-year mortality than those aged 80 years and less (35% vs 13%). Our interpretation of this finding is that the clinical relevance of a 3% difference in risk of reoperation per year of increased age could be questioned, because increasing age is also associated with higher mortality and a shorter follow-up. In contrast to age, gender was not a risk factor for poor outcome in Vancouver type B (Study III) and type C fractures.* This is in line with previous reports.^{130, 195, 206}

6.7.2 Interprosthetic fracture

Interprosthetic fractures were more common in type C fractures (27%, 172/639 cases) than in type B fractures (7%, 97/1,381 cases). The presence of a knee replacement was only a risk factor for poorer outcome in B fractures. There is little evidence regarding the role of interprosthetic fractures as a risk factor. IPFFs were correlated with higher nonunion rates in 31 type B1 and 18 type C fractures, all treated with plate fixation.²⁰⁰ In a retrospective study of 121 PPFFs. Füchtmeier et al. found no correlation between the outcome and the presence of an ipsilateral TKR.130 This study included all types of PPFF and 21 fractures were around a revised stem. Similar complication rates in IPFFs and non-IPFFs were reported in a review study that included hemiarthroplasties, primary and revision THRs and all Vancouver categories.¹⁸³ However, periprosthetic fractures treated only with a revision of the femoral stem were excluded from the study.

It is difficult to explain why the presence of an ipsilateral knee prosthesis influenced the outcome of B but not C fractures. The presence of a TKR may increase the technical difficulties involved in treating a PPFF with plate fixation and probably more so if the fracture is located around a hip prosthesis (type B) than if it is situated distal to it (type C). Higher complication rates in IPFFs where the TKR had a femoral extension have previously been reported.78 It could be that there was an uneven distribution of TKRs with femoral extension between patients with B and C fractures in our material, but this remains a matter of speculation since the presence or absence of a femoral extension was unknown. One important principle, when treating a Vancouver type B fracture with a revision of the stem, is to bypass the fracture line. For this reason, longer revision stems are preferred, which means that the distance between the distal tip of the femoral stem and the proximal part of the TKR may be very short. If a plate extending distal to the tip of the stem is used, this interspace becomes even shorter. Soenen et al. showed that, if the stem tip distances become shorter than 11 cm, the risk of fracture increases dramatically.237 So, in a patient population with an IPFF, individuals that received a long revision stem due to a type B fracture should theoretically run a higher risk of refracture or failure, compared with those suffering a type C fracture, in whom the stem was not revised and the space between the components is longer. In our material, we were not able to test this hypothesis because we did not have access to postoperative radiographs.

In Study III, we found that type B2/3 fractures treated with ORIF had a poorer outcome and the percentage of B fractures treated with ORIF did not differ significantly (p= 0.138) between the IPFF group (23.7%) and the non-IPFF group (31.2%).* The Cox regression analysis in Study III revealed that younger age was a risk factor for poorer outcome in Vancouver B fractures. Among all B fractures, the IPFF group was statistically vounger (mean age 75.8 years, CI: 73.4-8.2) compared with the non-IPFF group (78.4 years, CI: 77.8-79.0, p= 0.027).* In Vancouver type C fractures, the mean age of the IPFF group was lower (78.1, CI: 76.4-79.8) compared with the non-IPFF group (79.4, CI: 78.4-80.5), but this was not statistically significant (p=0.179).* This observation could be interpreted as meaning that IPFFs were a risk factor for poor outcome in type B fractures and not in type C fractures, because patients with IPFF of type B were significantly younger than those with type B fractures without a TKR. However, in the Cox regression model adjustment for age was done, which at least to a certain extent, should account for any age-related effect. Further research is needed to confirm and explain our findings.

6.7.3 Vancouver category

The re-reoperation rate for all B and C fractures (Studies III and IV) was 16.6% (336/2.020 cases) and this is in accordance with previously reported results.^{130, 195} A higher re-reoperation rate was noted in B1 fractures (22%), while it was lower in B2 (16%) and C fractures (15%), whereas 20% of all B3 fractures underwent at least one more reoperation. The influence of Vancouver category on the outcome of treatment after periprosthetic fractures has previously been studied. The majority of these studies did not find any relationship between the type of fracture and the outcome,^{130, 195, 204} but one previous report, based on material from the SHAR, showed that Bl fractures ran a higher risk of re-reoperation.²⁰⁶ In Study III, we found that Bl fractures ran a 50% higher risk of undergoing further surgery than B2/B3 fractures. Unfortunately, we were not able to study radiographs and analyse this finding in depth. We believe that the most possible and strongest explanation is that a significant number of B2 fractures may have been misclassified by surgeons as Bl and treated with ORIF instead of stem revision. Type B2 and B3 fractures had a poorer outcome in our material when treated with ORIE. It could be that ORIF in general has a poorer outcome than stem revision.^{193, 195,} ²⁰⁷ In our material, ORIF was used in 90% of cases with Bl fractures and in 14% of B2 fractures. Other reasons that could theoretically explain our finding are: i) damage to the bone-cement or cementstem interface at the time of fracture or when inserting screws during ORIF, ii) the general superiority of stem revision as an "intramedullary" type of fixation in femoral shaft fractures and iii) a possibly higher percentage of transverse or short oblique unstable fractures at the tip of the stem in Bl fractures than in B2 and B3 fractures.

6.7.4 Stem revision versus ORIF

The type of surgical method (ORIF or stem revision) has previously been studied as a risk factor for the outcome of PPFFs. Most of the studies have included all types of fracture, with some of them showing no correlation between the type of treatment and the outcome^{130, 204} and others reporting a poorer outcome with ORIF.^{195, 206} Similar findings have also been reported in studies that investigated Vancouver B fractures. Zuurmond et al. recorded a poorer outcome with ORIF, while Gitajn

et al. showed no correlation between treatment method and oucome.^{193, 197} In Study III, we investigated this parameter separately for Bl and for B2/B3 fractures and found that ORIF only resulted in a significantly poorer outcome in fractures around a loose stem.

6.7.5 Locking plates versus conventional plates

There is little evidence regarding the effect of the type of plate fixation on the outcome of Bl and C fractures. Theoretically, locking plates provide many advantages in comparison with conventional plates.²³⁸ Baba et al. compared 21 LPs with 19 CPs in mixed material of both Bl and C fractures, close to 31 hemiarthroplasties and nine THRs.¹⁸⁴ The authors found no difference between the two treatment groups. Three review articles have compared CPs and LPs with different results and different inclusion criteria. Dehghan et al., who only studied B1 fractures, reported lower nonunion rates with CPs but similar re-reoperation rates.147 Moore et al. studied both B1 and C fractures and reported similar union rates between CP and LP for each Vancouver category.¹⁴⁶ Intraoperative and interprosthetic fractures were excluded, but they included studies with old-fashioned plate designs such as Partridge plates. Stoffel et al. included all types of periprosthetic fracture treated with ORIF.183 In their material, both hemiarthroplasties and primary and revision THRs were included. The authors reported higher nonunion rates with CPs but similar re-reoperation rates when compared with LPs. In this thesis, the choice of a conventional plate or a locking plate affected the re-reoperation rate for Vancouver type C fractures (Study IV) but not type Bl fractures (Study III). Interprosthetic fractures were excluded in both cohorts. Fractures distal to a hip stem treated with a CP ran a 2.4 times higher risk of re-reoperation within two years compared with those treated with an LP. However, type Bl fractures showed higher rates of stem revision following treatment with a CP compared with an LP.

6.7.6 Stem design

The re-reoperation rate after the treatment of Vancouver type B2/B3 fractures did not differ significantly when we compared cemented revision stems with uncemented modular and uncemented monoblock stems (Study III). However, there were differences in the demography and follow-up time within these three treatment groups. Statistically similar re-reoperation rates in cemented and uncemented revision stems have previously been reported.^{16,169} In a relatively small material, Moreta et al. reported significantly more infections

with an uncemented monoblock stem (Wagner) when compared with an uncemented modular femoral implant (24 Modular-Plus).¹⁵ Springer et al. compared cemented revision stems with fully and proximally coated uncemented femoral components and found a much higher rate of complications in the latter group.157 However, the re-revision rate was lower for the proximally coated stems (11%), compared with the fully coated (13%) and the cemented revision stems (19%). Interestingly, the result in our study changed when, instead of using any reoperation as the outcome, we only focused on revisions. With a second revision as the primary outcome, instead of a reoperation of any type, we noted a significantly higher re-revision rate in uncemented modular stems (7%) when compared with cemented revision stems (3%). This finding confirms the importance of a distinct outcome measurement and can explain to a certain extent the heterogeneity of results based on an analysis of register data. The small size of the studied material, combined with variations in stem lengths and patient demographics, prevented any reliable comparison between different stem designs (e.g. Lubinus vs Exeter).

Another interesting issue is the influence of the primary stem design on the outcome after the plate fixation of B1 fractures. Lindahl et al. found no correlation between the design of the index stem and the outcome after the treatment of periprosthetic fractures.²⁰⁶ We found no significant difference in the re-reoperation rate between Lubinus SP II (17.6%, 6/34 cases), Charnley (22.9%, 11/48 cases) and Exeter Polished (27.6%, 21/76 cases). We chose, however, not to publish these results for the same reasons mentioned above for revision stems.

6

7. LIMITATIONS

LIMITATIONS

The material in this thesis is mainly based on information from medical charts. Radiographs have only been examined in cases with an uncertain classification of periprosthetic fractures and during the validation of the classification process in Study I. The optimal method of classifying periprosthetic fractures is to combine information from patient symptoms before the fracture, type of injury (low- or higher-energy trauma), pre-operative radiographs and surgical findings derived from the surgical notes. Our material lacks information on pre-operative radiographs. This information could be most important in differentiating a type B from a type C fracture, because sometimes surgeons did not describe the most proximal and distal end of the fracture line in relation to the hip prosthesis. In these circumstances, the type of fracture was defined using indirect information from the surgical notes, such as the presence of cement near the fracture line (type B), the type of plate used (type C if a plate with condyle fixation was used), or when a surgeon stated that the most proximal screws were inserted distal or close to the tip of the stem.

However, when it comes to the classification of type B subcategories, the use of surgical notes, instead of radiographs, could be regarded as beneficial. Previous validations of the Vancouver classification used the surgical notes as a reference to assess the validity of this classification system within the B subgrouping.62,63 In a review of 106 periprosthetic fractures, Corten et al. reported that 20% of fractures classified as Bl pre-operatively proved to have a loose stem intraoperatively.⁶⁴ In our material, the stability of the stem was not always defined. On occasions when a long spiral fracture line, along with an uncemented or a cemented force-closed stem (e.g. Exeter, CPT), was described, the fracture was classified as B2. A fracture of the cement mantle around the stem also indicated loosening of the femoral stem. Surgical notes could also be of value in differentiating between B2 and B3 fractures. Gozzard et al. used the amount of bone deficiency described intraoperatively by the surgeons as a reference to validate the Paprosky classification for bone stock loss in revision hip surgery.239 However, the use of only medical charts to classify periprosthetic fractures was not reported previously and we therefore validated this method. This validation is described in Study I and showed substantial agreement between the classification based on radiographs and the classification based on medical charts.

The lack of radiographs was also a limitation in the assessment of the outcome, after treatment of a PPFF. Postoperative radiographs were not available and important information about the placement of a plate or screws in relation to the hip prosthesis, the type of fracture (transverse, oblique, spiral), or whether or not the revision stem bypassed the fracture line was not recorded. These are important factors that contribute to a satisfactory fracture fixation and could not be derived from medical charts in all cases. Bone impaction grafting was not registered and the only distinction that was made, regarding bone grafting, was whether or not a strut allograft was used. Furthermore, the type of ORIF method used in conjunction with stem revision in Vancouver type B fractures was not analysed. These factors may have contributed to bias and influenced the outcome of type B fractures.

Another limitation, closely related to the lack of radiographs, is the measurement tool we used for the assessment of outcome, after the surgical treatment of a PPFF. We did not study nonunions and malunions and were unable to see whether a stem had subsided or loosened after a PPFF. In this thesis, we used re-reoperation as the primary outcome and, as a result, some complications related to fracture or hip replacement surgery were not recorded. The choice of measurement tool is crucial and the results may be altered depending on the selected outcome measurement. A very illustrative example of this situation is apparent in the study by Springer et al. quoted above, who reported the outcome of 118 Vancouver type B fractures.¹⁵⁷ Proximally coated stems had the lowest re-revision rate (11%) compared with fully coated (13%) and cemented revision stems (19%). However, when complications such as radiographic loosening, nonunion and malunion were added, proximally coated stems emerged as having the poorest outcome (64% complications). On the other hand, although re-reoperation is a crude measurement tool, we believe that it has significant clinical importance. A reduction in re-reoperation rates in this frail patient category would be of great value from the perspective of both patients and the health-care system, not least in terms of improved quality of life and economy.

In the Cox regression analysis in Study II, cases with a reoperation other than PPFF and patients who died or emigrated were censored. The data link between the SHAR and the NPR was only performed to identify reoperations due to PPFF and not secondary to other reasons. This implies that the true number of censored cases would have been larger in reality and it is not known if this could have influenced the results significantly. We presume that the percentage of "missed" censored cases would be statistically similar in both the Lubinus and the Exeter groups and the results of the Cox regression analysis would therefore not be significantly different. Our assumption is based on the fact that underreporting to the SHAR is not related to the stem design but to the type of reoperation (minor or major revision, reoperation without revision). As a result, the underreporting of these cases was probably equally distributed between the two groups.

In Study II, we investigated the risk of PPFF close or distal to a Lubinus and Ex-

eter stem. The variables included in the Cox regression analysis were stem design, gender, age, diagnosis at index operation and calendar year for primary THR. The presence of a TKR was not included as a risk factor. Katz et al. showed that femurs with an ipsilateral hip and knee replacement ran a 1.8 times higher risk of PPFF than femurs with only a THR.⁹² Two of the most common reasons for replacement surgery in both the hip and knee are primary OA and inflammatory arthritis. In our material, the percentage of cases with these two diagnoses was equally split between the Lubinus and

(CI) for reoperation due to periprosthetic femoral fracture (unpublished data).				
Risk factors	Vancouver B HR (CI for HR)	Vancouver C HR (CI for HR)		
Stem				
Lubinus SPII (reference)	1	1		
Exeter Polished	9.6 (6.9 - 13.3)	1.3 (0.95 – 1.7)		
Gender				
Males (reference)	1	1		
Females	0.4 (0.3 – 0.5)	1.9 (1.4 – 2.8)		
Diagnosis at primary THR				
Primary OA (reference)	1	1		
Other	2.9 (2.3 - 3.8)	4.3 (3.2 – 5.7)		
Age at primary THR	1.05 (1.04 – 1.07)	1.05 (1.03 – 1.07)		
Calendar year for primary THR	1.1 (1.06 – 1.2)	1.03 (0.97 – 1.1)		
THR (total hip replacement), OA (osteoarthritis)				

Table 10. Risk factors, adjusted hazard ratios (HR), and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for reoperation due to periprosthetic femoral fracture (unpublished data).

Exeter groups and we therefore assume that it is very likely that the percentage of cases with an ipsilateral TKR was also equally distributed between the groups. Another limitation was the use of many sub-categories for age and diagnosis, which reduced the degrees of freedom in the Cox regression analysis. This situation reduces the power of the test. In a new test, where age was a continuous variable and diagnosis was divided into only two categories (OA and non-OA), the Cox regression analysis revealed similar results for stem design, gender and calendar year for index THR (Table 10).*

Finally, our knowledge of periprosthetic fractures close to uncemented stems is limited, due to the relatively small number of cases recorded in the material in

this thesis. The cemented fixation of the stem has traditionally been the most popular fixation method in primary THRs in Sweden.^{240, 241} Larger material is therefore necessary to study the influence of different uncemented stem designs on the risk of periprosthetic fracture. This was possible in a study where register data from four national arthroplasty registers in Scandinavia were merged.49 This study showed that, of the five most frequently used uncemented stems that were studied, Corail and CLS Spotorno stems had the lowest revision rates due to PPFF within two years of the index operation, whereas ABG II stems had the highest. In Study I, we observed similar findings, but a statistical analysis was not performed because there were too few observations during the period that could be studied.

8. CONCLUSIONS
CONCLUSIONS

STUDY I

The completeness of PPFFs treated with stem revision and reported to the SHAR is high (97%), but it is poor for periprosthetic fractures treated with ORIF (26%) and cross-matching with the NPR may therefore be needed. The classification of PPFFs based on information present in medical records was just as reliable as the classification based on radiographs and corresponded to previously performed validations of the Vancouver classification system. The incidence of surgically treated PPFFs increased in Sweden between 2001 and 2011. Vancouver type C fractures were almost four times more common than was primarily recorded in the SHAR.

STUDY II

The force-closed Exeter stem ran an approximately ten times higher risk of Vancouver type B fracture compared with the shape-closed Lubinus SP II stem. In a population of patients with a standard primary Lubinus or Exeter femoral component, stem design did not influence the risk of Vancouver type C fractures. Male gender was a risk factor for type B fractures and female gender for type C fractures. Increasing age and a diagnosis of hip fracture or femoral head necrosis were risk factors for both type B and C fractures, whereas inflammatory arthritis only implied an elevated risk of type C. In patients with primary OA, the posterior approach ran a 60% higher risk of Vancouver type B fractures, compared with the lateral approach.

STUDY III

Open reduction and internal fixation were preferred in type Bl and C fractures, while fractures around a loose stem (B2/ B3) were treated with stem revision in the majority of cases with or without ORIF. Primary OA patients with a cemented primary stem ran a higher risk of re-reoperation after the treatment of a Vancouver B fracture, if it was of type Bl or interprosthetic. Gender did not influence the outcome of a type B fracture. ORIF had poorer results than stem revision in B2/B3 fractures but not in B1 fractures. Re-reoperation rates after the treatment of Bl fractures with a locking or a conventional plate were not statistically different. However, a significantly higher rate of stem revisions was noted after conventional plating. Cemented and uncemented modular or monoblock revision stems had similar re-reoperation rates after the treatment of Vancouver type B2/B3 fractures. One in five patients died within two years of reoperation due to a Vancouver type B fracture.

STUDY IV

The most common methods for the surgical treatment of Vancouver type C fractures were fixation with one or two plates or intramedullary nailing. The fixation of a type C fracture with a locking plate had a lower re-reoperation rate when compared with a conventional plate. Interprosthetic Vancouver type C fractures did not have a significantly different outcome from non-IPFFs. One in four patients that underwent surgery due to a type C fracture died within two years of the operation.

9. FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Periprosthetic femoral fracture is a less extensively studied complication after THR than aseptic loosening, dislocation and infection. Most studies have been observational, with basic methodological disadvantages that imply a relatively high risk of bias. Retrospective cohort studies based on material from one institution can provide good quality in terms of fracture classification, treatment methods and outcome measurements, but they frequently lack statistical power and complete follow-up. As a result, many cohorts based on this kind of material include different types of fracture treated with various methods. On the other hand, register-based studies have high statistical power and capture cases that underwent revision surgery elsewhere, but they lack detailed information on fracture classification, fracture fixation and usually also clinical outcome measurements. An extended recording of more variables in arthroplasty registers could result in more detailed data, but this could endanger surgeons' willingness to report, and the completeness of registration.

The classification of a periprosthetic fracture and the type of ORIF are not recorded in the SHAR, but they are in the SFR in which fractures treated nonsurgically are also reported. Patientrelated outcome measurements have been recorded in the SFR (EQ-5D, SMFA) since 2015 and in all reoperations registered in the SHAR (EQ-5D, satisfaction, pain) since 2017. It would be of great interest and value to link data from the primary database of the SHAR and the SKAR with the SFR. Recently a link between the SFR and SHAR has been initiated. In the future, this has the potential to create a national database with a high level of completeness, including details on fracture type, treatment and the outcome of periprosthetic fractures. The SFR is a new quality register, whose coverage has increased continuously, even if it has not as yet reached 100%.

An interprosthetic fracture treated with the exchange of the femoral component in the knee prosthesis and enhanced with plate fixation should be registered in all three of the above-mentioned national registers. The integration of the information from medical charts into the database of national quality registers would contribute to less administrative time for surgeons and a higher level of registration completeness. In an ideal "register world", pre- and postoperative radiographs would also be available for retrospective review. This would facilitate the performance of high-quality studies and lead to improved knowledge of periprosthetic fractures, as well as facilitating their prevention at least to some degree.

10. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Johan Kärrholm, main supervisor in this thesis. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to conduct research with you. I feel that a monography thesis is needed to describe you as a clinician, a surgeon, a colleague, a researcher, a supervisor and a person. You are an inspiring figure for a researcher, teaching us that hard work is only a pleasure when you love what you do. Thank you for your kindness, your support, your patience and your humility.

Hans Lindahl, supervisor. This thesis would have never started if it had not been for you. Thank you for trusting me to continue your incredible work on periprosthetic fractures. Thank you for giving me the keys to open the door to the word of research. You are the greatest listener among all orthopaedic surgeons and you do more than you say. Without your patience and objective guidance, I would never have managed to classify all these thousands of fractures.

Göran Garellick, mentor. The "Farbror Blå" (policeman in a Swedish book) at the SHAR... Thank you for your priceless contribution to this project. Your wise advice on the planning of this thesis and the inclusion criteria, as well as your active, round-the-clock help during the first cross-matching, resulted in exceptional and unique material to work with. Thank you for letting me feel that the SHAR is my second home.

Kajsa – Karin – Karin or "Tant Brun, Tant Grön och Tant Gredelin" (characters in a Swedish book). There are no words to express my gratitude to you. You filled my hours in the SHAR with smiles, you helped and supported me in the "dark hours" of the two cross-matchings and I still haven't understood why you don't hate me after all this work you did because of this research. Thank you for your professionalism and for ensuring a high-quality database at the SHAR.

Truike Thien, thank you for giving me the opportunity to be a co-author in your article about periprosthetic fractures.

Otto Robertsson, Register Manager of the Swedish Knee Arthroplasty Register. Thank you for your contribution at the cross-matching between the SHAR and the SKAR.

Linda Akrami, Szilard Nemes, Daniel Odin and Erik Bülow, statisticians at the SHAR. You have all contributed to different parts of this project. Thank you, Linda, for solving problems in a smooth, flexible way. Thank you, Szilard, for your invaluable help with the incidence in Pa10

per I. Daniel, you have been very helpful with the survival figures in Paper II. I wish you every success in your future jobs. At Schiphol Airport I had an angel and this angel was Erik Bülow. I don't want to imagine what could have happened if you hadn't stopped the train. Thank you for your contribution to Papers III and IV.

Ola Rolfson, professor, Register Director of the SHAR and Head of the Department of Orthopaedics at the Sahlgrenska Academy. Thank you for your contribution to another project related to this research and for the financial support to participate at congresses with the "SHAR gang".

Maziar Mohaddes. It is always a pleasure to discuss arthroplasties, registers and politics with you. Sometimes I feel that you still cannot forgive me for the defeat of Darius and Xerxes by the Greeks and the burning of Persepolis by Alexander the Great... I hope your work will continue to be successful in all the projects you are involved in (and there are many of them!).

The staff at Registercentrum. Thank you for always being friendly even when I set off the alarm early in the morning... The opportunity to have a separate room for researchers with a beautiful view of the city is a luxury. **Ramin Namitabar**. Thank you for helping me when my PC crashed only 3 months before the dissertation.

The Foot and Ankle Section at Mölndal Hospital. 2013-2016 were the most critical years, when all the material was collected. During these years, you not only supported me by giving me time to do my research, you also taught me all I now know about foot and ankle surgery. Johan, you have been not only a colleague but also a good and loyal friend. I hope there will be more movie nights after this thesis. Martin, you do a great job and I am proud of your "fotkirurgikursen.se" (foot surgery) course. It is one of the best courses I have ever participated in. Janne, you have been like a "father" to me. My gratitude for everything you have done for me and all I have learned from you is endless. I hope that one day we will all travel to one of Chalkidiki's "feet" and spend some time together.

Bertil Romanus and **Jón Karlsson.** You may have not contributed to this thesis, but your contribution to orthopaedics in Sweden is enormous. Bertil, thank you for all the interesting discussions on foot biomechanics. I really admire your curiosity to learn and your open mind about new things and theories. Jón, you have been the role model for many young orthopaedic surgeons. Your capacity to both work clinically and do research is incredible. Thank you for supporting me in learning arthroscopy.

My colleagues at the Department of Orthopaedics at the hospital in Lidköping. The years I worked with you were the most valuable years at the beginning of my carrier as a registrar in orthopaedics. I was like a baby that could not even crawl and you taught me how to stand and walk... and how to speak Swedish. The "fika" in department 3 was the best of all the places I have worked at.

My colleagues at the Department of Orthopaedics at SU Hospital (Mölndal-Sahlgrenska-Östra). You are just great! In this polyethnic team with a lot of humor and endless work, I became an orthopaedic surgeon and met some wonderful people. Thank you for letting me be a part of this big family.

Mikael Sundfeldt, thank you for being simple and clear in your guidance and your advice to young inexperienced registrars. I admire your willingness to help, your sincerity and your unlimited energy for work.

Michael Möller, the person who, in my opinion, has improved the standards in the trauma surgery education of registrars in every department he has worked at. Hopefully, the Swedish Fracture Register will be the base for improving trauma surgery in Sweden. It was a great pleasure for me to work with you as a colleague and to co-operate on the platform for the registration of periprosthetic fractures in the SFR.

Linda Johansson and **Cina Holmer**, administrators at the faculty. Thank you for making all the bureaucratic procedures during a PhD seem simple and easy. You were always on my side and always helpful.

Amar Al-Jobory, my colleague in Malmö. Thank you for your precious help at the first cross-matching. I wish you every success as an orthopaedic surgeon, good luck with your PhD and all the best to your family.

Cecilia Rogmark, register director at the SHAR. Thank you for your valuable advice and the interesting discussions we have had on periprosthetic fractures about total and hemi- arthroplasties.

Johan Hällgren at the National Board of Health and Welfare. Thank you for your significant collaboration to the first cross-matching.

All the secretaries and orthopaedic surgeons that report surgical procedures to the SHAR. You are the cornerstone of the SHAR. This register would not exist without you and your invalu-

10

able work. You are the invisible hero behind the huge success of the SHAR. Special thanks to all the secretaries who went through medical records at the first cross-matching, in order to identify fractures ipsilaterally to a hip prosthesis.

The personnel on the 7th floor of the "R-Huset". Thank you for your friendliness and hospitality to all researchers. Your warm kindness made it easier in this, literally, cold building.

"The Swedish patient." I hope this work will be a small step towards making you suffer less. Thank you for always being positive about being "registered" in any national Swedish quality register.

Dr. Cri (Cristina Maglio), thank you for helping me understand the most basic principles of statistics. I hope you soon become Prof. Cri!

Georgios Tsikandylakis, or Georgios the 2nd, or Georgios "Tsatsiki" ... My schoolmate at the Medical School at Aristoteles University, my colleague at the hospital in Mölndal, the best man at my wedding, the godfather of my son, and my friend. You have always been a step ahead and a person to rely on. I am looking forward to being the crew on your future sailing boat. **Eva & Yngve**, you have been like parents to me. I am more than grateful that you are my friends and I hope one day we will have vacations together on Andros.

My family in Greece. Thank you for giving me the most important and fundamental stepping stone in my life, love. Grandma, I promise I'll take your cake to Sweden next time I visit you.

Στην οικογένειά μου στην Ελλάδα. Σας ευχαφιστώ που μου δώσατε το πιο σημαντικό και θεμελιώδες εφόδιο στη ζωή μου, την αγάπη σας. Γιαγιά (μου), σου υπόσχομαι να πάφω το κέικ σου στη Σουηδία την επόμενη φοφά που θα 'φθω.

My children, **Dimitris and Katerina**. You are my breath and my heartbeat. "I love you to the skies." You make me better, wiser... and more patient. Thank you for making my days ... and my nights livelier. I would never have believed that I could make it with so little sleep!

My wife, **Nancy**. Now, I understand why all theses end with acknowledgements and why all authors end by thanking their partner in life. Writing this paragraph gave me the sweetest feeling and this "taste" is what I chose to have in my mind after closing this book. I am looking forward to more sweet memories with you.

11. REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. SHAR. The Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register; 2017. Annual Report 2016.
- 2. Nemes S, Gordon M, Rogmark C, Rolfson O. Projections of total hip replacement in Sweden from 2013 to 2030. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(3):238-243.
- 3. SHAR. The Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register; 2018. Annual Report 2017.
- 4. SHPR. Svenska Höftprotesregistret;2019. Årsrapport 2018.
- Maradit Kremers H, Larson DR, Crowson CS, Kremers WK, Washington RE, Steiner CA, Jiranek WA, Berry DJ. Prevalence of Total Hip and Knee Replacement in the United States. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2015;97(17):1386-1397.
- **6.** Kurtz S, Ong K, Lau E, Mowat F, Halpern M. Projections of primary and revision hip and knee arthroplasty in the United States from 2005 to 2030. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2007;89(4):780-785.
- Lindahl H, Malchau H, Herberts P, Garellick G. Periprosthetic femoral fractures classification and demographics of 1049 periprosthetic femoral fractures from the Swedish National Hip Arthroplasty Register. J Arthroplasty. 2005;20(7):857-865.
- **8.** Abdel MP, Watts CD, Houdek MT, Lewallen DG, Berry DJ. Epidemiology of periprosthetic fracture of the femur in 32 644 primary total hip arthroplasties: a 40-year experience. *Bone Joint J.* 2016;98-b(4):461-467.
- **9.** Johnson-Lynn S, Ngu A, Holland J, Carluke I, Fearon P. The effect of delay to surgery on morbidity, mortality and length of stay following periprosthetic fracture around the hip. *Injury*. 2016;47(3):725-727a
- 10. Palan J, Smith MC, Gregg P, Mellon S, Kulkarni A, Tucker K, Blom AW, Murray DW, Pandit H. The influence of cemented femoral stem choice on the incidence of revision for periprosthetic fracture after primary total hip arthroplasty: an analysis of national joint registry data. *Bone Joint J.* 2016;98-b(10):1347-1354.
- **11.** Giannoudis PV, Kanakaris NK, Tsiridis E. Principles of internal fixation and selection of implants for periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Injury*. 2007;38(6):669-687.

- **12.** Young SW, Pandit S, Munro JT, Pitto RP. Periprosthetic femoral fractures after total hip arthroplasty. *ANZ J Surg.* 2007;77(6):424-428.
- **13.** Bhattacharyya T, Chang D, Meigs JB, Estok DM, 2nd, Malchau H. Mortality after periprosthetic fracture of the femur. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2007;89(12):2658-2662.
- **14.** Streubel PN. Mortality after periprosthetic femur fractures. *J Knee Surg.* 2013;26(1):27-30.
- **15.** Moreta J, Uriarte I, Ormaza A, Mosquera J, Iza K, Aguirre U, Legarreta MJ, Martinez-De Los Mozos JL. Outcomes of Vancouver B2 and B3 periprosthetic femoral fractures after total hip arthroplasty in elderly patients. *Hip Int.* 2019;29(2):184-190.
- **16.** Lindahl H, Garellick G, Regner H, Herberts P, Malchau H. Three hundred and twenty-one periprosthetic femoral fractures. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2006;88(6):1215-1222.
- **17.** Korbel M, Sponer P, Kucera T, Prochazka E, Procek T. Results of treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures after total hip arthroplasty. *Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove).* 2013;56(2):67-72.
- 18. Vanhegan IS, Malik AK, Jayakumar P, Ul Islam S, Haddad FS. A financial analysis of revision hip arthroplasty: the economic burden in relation to the national tariff. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2012;94(5):619-623.
- 19. Kurtz SM, Lau EC, Ong KL, Adler EM, Kolisek FR, Manley MT. Which Clinical and Patient Factors Influence the National Economic Burden of Hospital Readmissions After Total Joint Arthroplasty? *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2017;475(12):2926-2937.
- 20. Makela KT, Furnes O, Hallan G, Fenstad AM, Rolfson O, Karrholm J, Rogmark C, Pedersen AB, Robertsson O, A WD, Eskelinen A, Schroder HM, Aarimaa V, Rasmussen JV, Salomonsson B, Hole R, Overgaard S. The benefits of collaboration: the Nordic Arthroplasty Register Association. *EFORT Open Rev.* 2019;4(6):391-400.
- **21.** de Steiger RN, Graves SE. Orthopaedic registries: the Australian experience. *EFORT Open Rev.* 2019;4(6):409-415.
- AOANJRR. Australian Orthopaedic Association National Joint Replacement Registry; 2014. Annual Report 2014.
- **23.** AJRR. American Joint Replacement Registry; 2017. Fourth AJRR Annual Report on Hip and Knee Arthroplasty Data.

- Sesselmann S, Hong Y, Schlemmer F, Wiendieck K, Soder S, Hussnaetter I, Muller LA, Forst R, Wierer T. Migration measurement of the cemented Lubinus SP II hip stem - a 10-year follow-up using radiostereometric analysis. *Biomed Tech (Berl)*. 2017;62(3):271-278.
- **25.** Murray DW, Gulati A, Gill HS. Ten-year RSA-measured migration of the Exeter femoral stem. *Bone Joint J.* 2013;95-b(5):605-608.
- **26.** Khanuja HS, Vakil JJ, Goddard MS, Mont MA. Cementless femoral fixation in total hip arthroplasty. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2011;93(5):500-509.
- **27.** Gomez-Garcia F, Fernandez-Fairen M, Espinosa-Mendoza RL. A proposal for the study of cementless short-stem hip prostheses. *Acta Ortop Mex.* 2016;30(4):204-215.
- **28.** van Oldenrijk J, Molleman J, Klaver M, Poolman RW, Haverkamp D. Revision rate after short-stem total hip arthroplasty: a systematic review of 49 studies. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(3):250-258.
- **29.** Riviere C, Grappiolo G, Engh CA, Jr., Vidalain JP, Chen AF, Boehler N, Matta J, Vendittoli PA. Long-term bone remodelling around 'legendary' cementless femoral stems. *EFORT Open Rev.* 2018;3(2):45-57.
- **30.** Lim SJ, Lee KJ, Min BW, Song JH, So SY, Park YS. High incidence of stem loosening in association with periprosthetic femur fractures in previously well-fixed cement-less grit-blasted tapered-wedge stems. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(9):1689-1693.
- 31. SHAR. The Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register; 2012. Annual Report 2011.
- **32.** The Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register. <u>https://shpr.registercentrum.se/shar-in-en-glish/the-swedish-hip-arthroplasty-register/p/ryouZwaoe. Accessed 11 January 2020.</u>
- **33.** Owens WD, Felts JA, Spitznagel EL, Jr. ASA physical status classifications: a study of consistency of ratings. *Anesthesiology*. 1978;49(4):239-243.
- American Society of Anesthesiologists. ASA Physical Status Classification System.
 23 October 2019; <u>https://www.asahq.org/standards-and-guidelines/asa-physical-sta-tus-classification-system</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **35.** Rolfson O, Rothwell A, Sedrakyan A, Chenok KE, Bohm E, Bozic KJ, Garellick G. Use of patient-reported outcomes in the context of different levels of data. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2011;93 Suppl 3:66-71.

- **36.** SHAR. The Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register; 2000. Annual Report 1999.
- **37.** Söderman P, Malchau H, Herberts P, Johnell O. Are the findings in the Swedish National Total Hip Arthroplasty Register valid? *J Arthroplasty*. 2000;15(7):884-889.
- **38.** Lindgren JV, Gordon M, Wretenberg P, Karrholm J, Garellick G. Validation of reoperations due to infection in the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord*. 2014;15:384.
- **39.** The National Patient Register. <u>https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/en/statistics-and-da-ta/registers/alla-register/the-national-patient-register/</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **40.** Klassifkation av vårdåtgärder (KVÅ). Lat updated 29 November 2019; <u>https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/utveckla-verksamhet/e-halsa/klassificering-och-koder/kva/</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **41.** NHS Digital: data and information. OPCS. Available at: <u>https://digital.nhs.uk/da-ta-and-information</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **42.** SFR. The Swedish Fracture Register. <u>https://sfr.registercentrum.se/sfr-in-english/</u> <u>the-swedish-fracture-register/p/HyEtC7VJ4</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **43.** AO/OTA Fracture and Dislocation Classification Compendium. <u>https://classifica-tion.aoeducation.org/</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **44.** Schütz M, Perka C. *Periprosthetic Fracture Management*. Stuttgart and Thieme New York: Thieme; 2013.
- **45.** Duncan CP, Haddad FS. Unified Classification System (UCS). *Periprosthetic Fracture Management*: Thieme; 2013:47-57.
- 46. Norwegian Arthroplasty Register; 2018. Annual report 2017.
- 47. RPA. Portuguese Arthroplasty Register; 2013. Annual Report 2013.
- **48.** Bergh C, Fenstad AM, Furnes O, Garellick G, Havelin LI, Overgaard S, Pedersen AB, Makela KT, Pulkkinen P, Mohaddes M, Karrholm J. Increased risk of revision in patients with non-traumatic femoral head necrosis. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(1):11-17.

- **49.** Thien TM, Chatziagorou G, Garellick G, Furnes O, Havelin LI, Makela K, Overgaard S, Pedersen A, Eskelinen A, Pulkkinen P, Karrholm J. Periprosthetic femoral fracture within two years after total hip replacement: analysis of 437,629 operations in the nordic arthroplasty register association database. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2014;96(19):e167.
- **50.** Parrish TF, Jones JR. FRACTURE OF THE FEMUR FOLLOWING PROSTHETIC ARTHROPLASTY OF THE HIP. REPORT OF NINE CASES. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 1964;46:241-248.
- **51.** Whittaker RP, Sotos LN, Ralston EL. Fractures of the femur about femoral endoprostheses. *J Trauma*. 1974;14(8):675-694.
- **52.** Van Elegem P, Blaimont P. [Femoral and acetabular fractures due to hip prosthesis]. *Acta Orthop Belg.* 1979;45(3):299-309.
- **53.** Johansson JE, McBroom R, Barrington TW, Hunter GA. Fracture of the ipsilateral femur in patients wih total hip replacement. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 1981;63(9):1435-1442.
- **54.** Jensen JS, Barfod G, Hansen D, Larsen E, Linde F, Menck H, Olsen B. Femoral shaft fracture after hip arthroplasty. *Acta Orthop Scand.* 1988;59(1):9-13.
- 55. Bethea JS, 3rd, DeAndrade JR, Fleming LL, Lindenbaum SD, Welch RB. Proximal femoral fractures following total hip arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1982(170):95-106.
- **56.** Cooke PH, Newman JH. Fractures of the femur in relation to cemented hip prostheses. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 1988;70(3):386-389.
- **57.** Roffman M, Mendes DG. Fracture of the femur after total hip arthroplasty. *Orthope- dics*. 1989;12(8):1067-1070.
- **58.** Mont MA, Maar DC. Fractures of the ipsilateral femur after hip arthroplasty. *J Ar-throplasty*. 1994;9(5):511-519.
- **59.** Beals RK, Tower SS. Periprosthetic fractures of the femur. An analysis of 93 fractures. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1996(327):238-246.
- **60.** Gonzalez MH, Barmada R, Fabiano D, Meltzer W. Femoral shaft fracture after hip arthroplasty: a system for classification and treatment. *J South Orthop Assoc.* 1999;8(4):240-248.

- **61.** Duncan CP, Masri BA. Fractures of the femur after hip replacement. *Instr Course Lect.* 1995;44:293-304.
- **62.** Brady OH, Garbuz DS, Masri BA, Duncan CP. The reliability and validity of the Vancouver classification of femoral fractures after hip replacement. *J Arthroplasty.* 2000;15(1):59-62.
- **63.** Rayan F, Dodd M, Haddad FS. European validation of the Vancouver classification of periprosthetic proximal femoral fractures. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2008;90(12):1576-1579.
- **64.** Corten K, Vanrykel F, Bellemans J, Frederix PR, Simon JP, Broos PL. An algorithm for the surgical treatment of periprosthetic fractures of the femur around a well-fixed femoral component. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2009;91(11):1424-1430.
- **65.** Ninan TM, Costa ML, Krikler SJ. Classification of femoral periprosthetic fractures. *Injury*. 2007;38(6):661-668.
- **66.** Baba T, Homma Y, Momomura R, Kobayashi H, Matsumoto M, Futamura K, Mogami A, Kanda A, Morohashi I, Kaneko K. New classification focusing on implant designs useful for setting therapeutic strategy for periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(1):1-5.
- **67.** Huang JF, Shen JJ, Chen JJ, Zheng Y, Du WX, Liu FC, Tong PJ. New fracture pattern focusing on implant fracture for periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(9):1765-1769.
- **68.** Duncan CP, Haddad FS. The Unified Classification System (UCS): improving our understanding of periprosthetic fractures. *Bone Joint J.* 2014;96-b(6):713-716.
- **69.** Van der Merwe JM, Haddad FS, Duncan CP. Field testing the Unified Classification System for periprosthetic fractures of the femur, tibia and patella in association with knee replacement: an international collaboration. *Bone Joint J.* 2014;96-b(12):1669-1673.
- **70.** Van Houwelingen AP, Duncan CP. The pseudo A(LT) periprosthetic fracture: it's really a B2. *Orthopedics*. 2011;34(9):e479-481.
- Capello WN, D'Antonio JA, Naughton M. Periprosthetic fractures around a cementless hydroxyapatite-coated implant: a new fracture pattern is described. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2014;472(2):604-610.

- **72.** Gromov K, Bersang A, Nielsen CS, Kallemose T, Husted H, Troelsen A. Risk factors for postoperative periprosthetic fractures following primary total hip arthroplasty with a proximally coated double-tapered cementless femoral component. *Bone Joint J.* 2017;99-b(4):451-457.
- **73.** Frenzel S, Vecsei V, Negrin L. Periprosthetic femoral fractures--incidence, classification problems and the proposal of a modified classification scheme. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(10):1909-1920.
- **74.** Huang JF, Jiang XJ, Shen JJ, Zhong Y, Tong PJ, Fan XH. Modification of the Unified Classification System for periprosthetic femoral fractures after hip arthroplasty. *J Orthop Sci.* 2018.
- **75.** Fink B, Fuerst M, Singer J. Periprosthetic fractures of the femur associated with hip arthroplasty. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2005;125(7):433-442.
- **76.** Hou Z, Moore B, Bowen TR, Irgit K, Matzko ME, Strohecker KA, Smith WR. Treatment of interprosthetic fractures of the femur. *J Trauma*. 2011;71(6):1715-1719.
- 77. Mamczak CN, Gardner MJ, Bolhofner B, Borrelli J, Jr., Streubel PN, Ricci WM. Interprosthetic femoral fractures. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2010;24(12):740-744.
- **78.** Soenen M, Migaud H, Bonnomet F, Girard J, Mathevon H, Ehlinger M. Interprosthetic femoral fractures: analysis of 14 cases. Proposal for an additional grade in the Vancouver and SoFCOT classifications. *Orthop Traumatol Surg Res.* 2011;97(7):693-698.
- **79.** Platzer P, Schuster R, Luxl M, Widhalm HK, Eipeldauer S, Krusche-Mandl I, Ostermann R, Blutsch B, Vecsei V. Management and outcome of interprosthetic femoral fractures. *Injury*. 2011;42(11):1219-1225.
- **80.** Pires RE, de Toledo Lourenco PR, Labronici PJ, da Rocha LR, Balbachevsky D, Cavalcante FR, de Andrade MA. Interprosthetic femoral fractures: proposed new classification system and treatment algorithm. *Injury*. 2014;45 Suppl 5:S2-6.
- Pires RES, Silveira MPS, Resende A, Junior EOS, Campos TVO, Santos LEN, Balbachevsky D, Andrade MAP. Validation of a new classification system for interprosthetic femoral fractures. *Injury*. 2017;48(7):1388-1392.
- **82.** Masri BA, Meek RM, Duncan CP. Periprosthetic fractures evaluation and treatment. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2004(420):80-95.

- **83.** Cook RE, Jenkins PJ, Walmsley PJ, Patton JT, Robinson CM. Risk factors for periprosthetic fractures of the hip: a survivorship analysis. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2008;466(7):1652-1656.
- **84.** Meek RM, Norwood T, Smith R, Brenkel IJ, Howie CR. The risk of peri-prosthetic fracture after primary and revision total hip and knee replacement. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2011;93(1):96-101.
- **85.** Sarvilinna R, Huhtala HS, Puolakka TJ, Nevalainen JK, Pajamaki KJ. Periprosthetic fractures in total hip arthroplasty: an epidemiologic study. *Int Orthop.* 2003;27(6):359-361.
- **86.** Sarvilinna R, Huhtala HS, Sovelius RT, Halonen PJ, Nevalainen JK, Pajamaki KJ. Factors predisposing to periprosthetic fracture after hip arthroplasty: a case (n = 31)-control study. *Acta Orthop Scand.* 2004;75(1):16-20.
- Lewallen DG, Berry DJ. Instructional Course Lectures, The American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons - Periprosthetic Fracture of the Femur after Total Hip Arthroplasty. Treatment and Results to Date*†. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1997;79(12):1881-1890.
- **88.** Harris B, Owen JR, Wayne JS, Jiranek WA. Does femoral component loosening predispose to femoral fracture?: an in vitro comparison of cemented hips. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2010;468(2):497-503.
- **89.** Hooper GJ, Rothwell AG, Stringer M, Frampton C. Revision following cemented and uncemented primary total hip replacement: a seven-year analysis from the New Zealand Joint Registry. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2009;91(4):451-458.
- **90.** Thien TM, Karrholm J. Design-related risk factors for revision of primary cemented stems. *Acta Orthop.* 2010;81(4):407-412.
- **91.** Rupprecht M, Sellenschloh K, Grossterlinden L, Puschel K, Morlock M, Amling M, Rueger JM, Lehmann W. Biomechanical evaluation for mechanisms of periprosthetic femoral fractures. *J Trauma*. 2011;70(4):E62-66.
- **92.** Katz JN, Wright EA, Polaris JJ, Harris MB, Losina E. Prevalence and risk factors for periprosthetic fracture in older recipients of total hip replacement: a cohort study. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord.* 2014;15:168.
- **93.** Klasan A, Baumlein M, Bliemel C, Putnis SE, Neri T, Schofer MD, Heyse TJ. Cementing of the hip arthroplasty stem increases load-to-failure force: a cadaveric study. *Acta Orthop.* 2019:1-8.

- **94.** Singh JA, Jensen MR, Harmsen SW, Lewallen DG. Are gender, comorbidity, and obesity risk factors for postoperative periprosthetic fractures after primary total hip arthroplasty? *J Arthroplasty*. 2013;28(1):126-131.e121-122.
- **95.** Solgaard S, Kjersgaard AG. Increased risk for early periprosthetic fractures after uncemented total hip replacement. *Dan Med J.* 2014;61(2):A4767.
- **96.** Lindberg-Larsen M, Jorgensen CC, Solgaard S, Kjersgaard AG, Kehlet H. Increased risk of intraoperative and early postoperative periprosthetic femoral fracture with uncemented stems. *Acta Orthop.* 2017;88(4):390-394.
- **97.** Hailer NP, Garellick G, Karrholm J. Uncemented and cemented primary total hip arthroplasty in the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register. *Acta Orthop.* 2010;81(1):34-41.
- **98.** Gjertsen JE, Lie SA, Vinje T, Engesaeter LB, Hallan G, Matre K, Furnes O. More re-operations after uncemented than cemented hemiarthroplasty used in the treatment of displaced fractures of the femoral neck: an observational study of 11,116 hemiarthroplasties from a national register. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2012;94(8):1113-1119.
- **99.** Leonardsson O, Karrholm J, Akesson K, Garellick G, Rogmark C. Higher risk of reoperation for bipolar and uncemented hemiarthroplasty. *Acta Orthop.* 2012;83(5):459-466.
- **100.** Langslet E, Frihagen F, Opland V, Madsen JE, Nordsletten L, Figved W. Cemented versus uncemented hemiarthroplasty for displaced femoral neck fractures: 5-year followup of a randomized trial. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2014;472(4):1291-1299.
- **101.** Rogmark C, Fenstad AM, Leonardsson O, Engesaeter LB, Karrholm J, Furnes O, Garellick G, Gjertsen JE. Posterior approach and uncemented stems increases the risk of reoperation after hemiarthroplasties in elderly hip fracture patients. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(1):18-25.
- **102.** Cottino U, Dettoni F, Caputo G, Bonasia DE, Rossi P, Rossi R. Incidence and pattern of periprosthetic hip fractures around the stem in different stem geometry. *Int Orthop.* 2019.
- 103. Lamb JN, Baetz J, Messer-Hannemann P, Adekanmbi I, van Duren BH, Redmond A, West RM, Morlock MM, Pandit HG. A calcar collar is protective against early periprosthetic femoral fracture around cementless femoral components in primary total hip arthroplasty: a registry study with biomechanical validation. *Bone Joint J.* 2019;101-b(7):779-786.

- **104.** Watts CD, Abdel MP, Lewallen DG, Berry DJ, Hanssen AD. Increased risk of periprosthetic femur fractures associated with a unique cementless stem design. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2015;473(6):2045-2053.
- **105.** Kristensen TB, Dybvik E, Furnes O, Engesaeter LB, Gjertsen JE. More reoperations for periprosthetic fracture after cemented hemiarthroplasty with polished taper-slip stems than after anatomical and straight stems in the treatment of hip fractures: a study from the Norwegian Hip Fracture Register 2005 to 2016. *Bone Joint J.* 2018;100-b(12):1565-1571.
- **106.** Mukka S, Mellner C, Knutsson B, Sayed-Noor A, Skoldenberg O. Substantially higher prevalence of postoperative peri-prosthetic fractures in octogenarians with hip fractures operated with a cemented, polished tapered stem rather than an anatomic stem. *Acta Orthop.* 2016;87(3):257-261.
- **107.** Mohammed J, Mukka S, Hedbeck CJ, Chammout G, Gordon M, Skoldenberg O. Reduced periprosthetic fracture rate when changing from a tapered polished stem to an anatomical stem for cemented hip arthroplasty: an observational prospective cohort study with a follow-up of 2 years. *Acta Orthop.* 2019:1-10.
- 108. Morishima T, Ginsel BL, Choy GG, Wilson LJ, Whitehouse SL, Crawford RW. Periprosthetic fracture torque for short versus standard cemented hip stems: an experimental in vitro study. J Arthroplasty. 2014;29(5):1067-1071.
- 109. Berend KR, Mirza AJ, Morris MJ, Lombardi AV, Jr. Risk of Periprosthetic Fractures With Direct Anterior Primary Total Hip Arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 2016;31(10):2295-2298.
- **110.** Ginsel BL, Morishima T, Wilson LJ, Whitehouse SL, Crawford RW. Can larger-bodied cemented femoral components reduce periprosthetic fractures? A biomechanical study. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2015;135(4):517-522.
- **111.** Broden C, Mukka S, Muren O, Eisler T, Boden H, Stark A, Skoldenberg O. High risk of early periprosthetic fractures after primary hip arthroplasty in elderly patients using a cemented, tapered, polished stem. *Acta Orthop.* 2015;86(2):169-174.
- **112.** Berend ME, Smith A, Meding JB, Ritter MA, Lynch T, Davis K. Long-term outcome and risk factors of proximal femoral fracture in uncemented and cemented total hip arthroplasty in 2551 hips. *J Arthroplasty.* 2006;21(6 Suppl 2):53-59.

- **113.** Wyatt MC, Kieser DC, Kemp MA, McHugh G, Frampton CMA, Hooper GJ. Does the femoral offset affect replacements? The results from a National Joint Registry. *Hip Int.* 2019;29(3):289-298.
- **114.** Abdel MP, Houdek MT, Watts CD, Lewallen DG, Berry DJ. Epidemiology of periprosthetic femoral fractures in 5417 revision total hip arthroplasties: a 40-year experience. *Bone Joint J.* 2016;98-b(4):468-474.
- **115.** Mann T, Eisler T, Boden H, Muren O, Stark A, Salemyr M, Skoldenberg O. Larger femoral periprosthetic bone mineral density decrease following total hip arthroplasty for femoral neck fracture than for osteoarthritis: a prospective, observational cohort study. *J Orthop Res.* 2015;33(4):504-512.
- 116. Sah AP, Thornhill TS, LeBoff MS, Glowacki J. Correlation of plain radiographic indices of the hip with quantitative bone mineral density. *Osteoporos Int.* 2007;18(8):1119-1126.
- 117. Skoldenberg OG, Salemyr MO, Boden HS, Ahl TE, Adolphson PY. The effect of weekly risedronate on periprosthetic bone resorption following total hip arthroplasty: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2011;93(20):1857-1864.
- 118. Khatod M, Inacio MC, Dell RM, Bini SA, Paxton EW, Namba RS. Association of Bisphosphonate Use and Risk of Revision After THA: Outcomes From a US Total Joint Replacement Registry. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2015;473(11):3412-3420.
- 119. Cross MB, Nam D, van der Meulen MC, Bostrom MP. A rare case of a bisphosphonate-induced peri-prosthetic femoral fracture. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2012;94(7):994-997.
- **120.** Singh JA, Lewallen DG. Peptic ulcer disease and heart disease are associated with periprosthetic fractures after total hip replacement. *Acta Orthop.* 2012;83(4):353-359.
- 121. Finlayson G, Tucker A, Black ND, McDonald S, Molloy M, Wilson D. Outcomes and predictors of mortality following periprosthethic proximal femoral fractures. *Injury*. 2019;50(2):438-443.
- **122.** Skoldenberg OG, Sjoo H, Kelly-Pettersson P, Boden H, Eisler T, Stark A, Muren O. Good stability but high periprosthetic bone mineral loss and late-occurring periprosthetic fractures with use of uncemented tapered femoral stems in patients with a femoral neck fracture. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(4):396-402.

- **123.** Lowenhielm G, Hansson LI, Karrholm J. Fracture of the lower extremity after total hip replacement. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 1989;108(3):141-143.
- 124. Sadoghi P, Pawelka W, Liebensteiner MC, Williams A, Leithner A, Labek G. The incidence of implant fractures after total hip arthroplasty. *Int Orthop.* 2014;38(1):39-46.
- **125.** Ehlinger M, Delaunay C, Karoubi M, Bonnomet F, Ramdane N, Hamadouche M. Revision of primary total hip arthroplasty for peri-prosthetic fracture: A prospective epidemiological study of 249 consecutive cases in France. *Orthop Traumatol Surg Res.* 2014;100(6):657-662.
- 126. NJR. National Joint Registry;2018. 15th Annual Report 2018. Surgical data to 31 December 2017.
- **127.** AOANJRR. National Joint Replacement Registry; 2019. Revision Hip and Knee Arthroplasty. Supplementary Report 2018.
- **128.** Horwitz IB, Lenobel MI. Artificial hip prosthesis in acute and nonunion fractures of the femoral neck: follow-up study of seventy cases. *J Am Med Assoc*. 1954;155(6):564-567.
- **129.** Pritchett JW. Fracture of the greater trochanter after hip replacement. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2001(390):221-226.
- **130.** Fuchtmeier B, Galler M, Muller F. Mid-Term Results of 121 Periprosthetic Femoral Fractures: Increased Failure and Mortality Within but not After One Postoperative Year. *J Arthroplasty.* 2015;30(4):669-674.
- **131.** de Ridder VA, de Lange S, Koomen AR, Heatley FW. Partridge osteosynthesis: a prospective clinical study on the use of nylon cerclage bands and plates in the treatment of periprosthetic femoral shaft fractures. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2001;15(1):61-65.
- **132.** Frisch NB, Charters MA, Sikora-Klak J, Banglmaier RF, Oravec DJ, Silverton CD. Intraoperative Periprosthetic Femur Fracture: A Biomechanical Analysis of Cerclage Fixation. J Arthroplasty. 2015;30(8):1449-1457.
- 133. Lenz M, Perren SM, Richards RG, Muckley T, Hofmann GO, Gueorguiev B, Windolf M. Biomechanical performance of different cable and wire cerclage configurations. *Int Orthop.* 2013;37(1):125-130.

- **134.** Ting NT, Wera GD, Levine BR, Della Valle CJ. Early experience with a novel nonmetallic cable in reconstructive hip surgery. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2010;468(9):2382-2386.
- **135.** Lenz M, Perren SM, Gueorguiev B, Richards RG, Hofmann GO, Fernandez dell'Oca A, Hontzsch D, Windolf M. A biomechanical study on proximal plate fixation techniques in periprosthetic femur fractures. *Injury*. 2014;45 Suppl 1:S71-75.
- **136.** Lenz M, Windolf M, Muckley T, Hofmann GO, Wagner M, Richards RG, Schwieger K, Gueorguiev B. The locking attachment plate for proximal fixation of periprosthetic femur fractures--a biomechanical comparison of two techniques. *Int Orthop.* 2012;36(9):1915-1921.
- **137.** Kammerlander C, Kates SL, Wagner M, Roth T, Blauth M. Minimally invasive periprosthetic plate osteosynthesis using the locking attachment plate. *Oper Orthop Traumatol.* 2013;25(4):398-408, 410.
- **138.** Kim MB, Cho JW, Lee YH, Shon WY, Park JW, Kim J, Oh JK. Locking attachment plate fixation around a well-fixed stem in periprosthetic femoral shaft fractures. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2017;137(9):1193-1200.
- **139.** Erhardt JB, Grob K, Roderer G, Hoffmann A, Forster TN, Kuster MS. Treatment of periprosthetic femur fractures with the non-contact bridging plate: a new angular stable implant. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2008;128(4):409-416.
- 140. Moazen M, Leonidou A, Pagkalos J, Marghoub A, Fagan MJ, Tsiridis E. Application of Far Cortical Locking Technology in Periprosthetic Femoral Fracture Fixation: A Biomechanical Study. J Arthroplasty. 2016;31(8):1849-1856.
- **141.** Haidukewych GJ, Langford J, Liporace FA. Revision for periprosthetic fractures of the hip and knee. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2013;95(4):368-376.
- **142.** Haddad FS, Duncan CP, Berry DJ, Lewallen DG, Gross AE, Chandler HP. Periprosthetic femoral fractures around well-fixed implants: use of cortical onlay allografts with or without a plate. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2002;84-a(6):945-950.
- **143.** Virolainen P, Mokka J, Seppanen M, Makela K. Up to 10 years follow up of the use of 71 cortical allografts (strut-grafts) for the treatment of periprosthetic fractures. *Scand J Surg.* 2010;99(4):240-243.
- **144.** Zdero R, Walker R, Waddell JP, Schemitsch EH. Biomechanical evaluation of periprosthetic femoral fracture fixation. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2008;90(5):1068-1077.

- **145.** Talbot M, Zdero R, Schemitsch EH. Cyclic loading of periprosthetic fracture fixation constructs. *J Trauma*. 2008;64(5):1308-1312.
- **146.** Moore RE, Baldwin K, Austin MS, Mehta S. A systematic review of open reduction and internal fixation of periprosthetic femur fractures with or without allograft strut, cerclage, and locked plates. *J Arthroplasty.* 2014;29(5):872-876.
- 147. Dehghan N, McKee MD, Nauth A, Ristevski B, Schemitsch EH. Surgical fixation of Vancouver type Bl periprosthetic femur fractures: a systematic review. J Orthop Trauma. 2014;28(12):721-727.
- **148.** Wahnert D, Gruneweller N, Gehweiler D, Brunn B, Raschke MJ, Stange R. Double plating in Vancouver type BI periprosthetic proximal femur fractures: A biome-chanical study. *J Orthop Res.* 2017;35(2):234-239.
- **149.** Choi JK, Gardner TR, Yoon E, Morrison TA, Macaulay WB, Geller JA. The effect of fixation technique on the stiffness of comminuted Vancouver BI periprosthetic femur fractures. *J Arthroplasty.* 2010;25(6 Suppl):124-128.
- **150.** Parvizi J, Rapuri VR, Purtill JJ, Sharkey PF, Rothman RH, Hozack WJ. Treatment protocol for proximal femoral periprosthetic fractures. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2004;86-A Suppl 2:8-16.
- **151.** Pavlou G, Panteliadis P, Macdonald D, Timperley JA, Gie G, Bancroft G, Tsiridis E. A review of 202 periprosthetic fractures--stem revision and allograft improves outcome for type B fractures. *Hip Int.* 2011;21(1):21-29.
- **152.** Nakano S, Yoshioka S, Tezuka F, Nakamura M, Chikawa T, Shimakawa T. New surgical treatment using a docking nail for postoperative periprosthetic femoral fracture after total hip arthroplasty. *J Arthroplasty.* 2013;28(2):326-330.
- **153.** Meyer C, Alt V, Schroeder L, Heiss C, Schnettler R. Treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures by effective lengthening of the prosthesis. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2007;463:120-127.
- **154.** Lyons RF, Piggott RP, Curtin W, Murphy CG. Periprosthetic hip fractures: A review of the economic burden based on length of stay. *J Orthop.* 2018;15(1):118-121.
- **155.** Solomon LB, Hussenbocus SM, Carbone TA, Callary SA, Howie DW. Is internal fixation alone advantageous in selected B2 periprosthetic fractures? *ANZ J Surg.* 2015;85(3):169-173.

- **156.** Ghijselings S, Simon JP, Corten K. Is there a place for conservative treatment of a Vancouver B2 fracture around a cemented polished tapered stem? *Acta Orthop Belg.* 2018;84(3):292-297.
- **157.** Springer BD, Berry DJ, Lewallen DG. Treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures following total hip arthroplasty with femoral component revision. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2003;85-a(11):2156-2162.
- **158.** Richards CJ, Duncan CP, Crawford RW. Cement-in-cement femoral revision for the treatment of highly selected vancouver B2 periprosthetic fractures. *J Arthroplasty.* 2011;26(2):335-337.
- **159.** Briant-Evans TW, Veeramootoo D, Tsiridis E, Hubble MJ. Cement-in-cement stem revision for Vancouver type B periprosthetic femoral fractures after total hip ar-throplasty. A 3-year follow-up of 23 cases. *Acta Orthop.* 2009;80(5):548-552.
- **160.** Tsiridis E, Narvani AA, Haddad FS, Timperley JA, Gie GA. Impaction femoral allografting and cemented revision for periprosthetic femoral fractures. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2004;86(8):1124-1132.
- **161.** Youssef B, Pavlou G, Shah N, Macheras G, Tsiridis E. Impaction bone grafting for periprosthetic fractures around a total hip arthroplasty. *Injury*. 2014;45(11):1674-1680.
- **162.** Garcia-Rey E, Garcia-Cimbrelo E, Cruz-Pardos A, Madero R. Increase of cortical bone after a cementless long stem in periprosthetic fractures. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2013;471(12):3912-3921.
- **163.** Munro JT, Garbuz DS, Masri BA, Duncan CP. Tapered fluted titanium stems in the management of Vancouver B2 and B3 periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2014;472(2):590-598.
- **164.** Neumann D, Thaler C, Dorn U. Management of Vancouver B2 and B3 femoral periprosthetic fractures using a modular cementless stem without allografting. *Int Orthop.* 2012;36(5):1045-1050.
- **165.** Abdel MP, Lewallen DG, Berry DJ. Periprosthetic femur fractures treated with modular fluted, tapered stems. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2014;472(2):599-603.
- **166.** Fink B. Revision arthroplasty in periprosthetic fractures of the proximal femur. *Oper Orthop Traumatol.* 2014;26(5):455-468.

- **167.** Zaki SH, Sadiq S, Purbach B, Wroblewski BM. Periprosthetic femoral fractures treated with a modular distally cemented stem. *J Orthop Surg (Hong Kong)*. 2007;15(2):163-166.
- **168.** Buttaro MA, Comba F, Piccaluga F. Proximal femoral reconstructions with bone impaction grafting and metal mesh. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2009;467(9):2325-2334.
- **169.** Khan T, Grindlay D, Ollivere BJ, Scammell BE, Manktelow AR, Pearson RG. A systematic review of Vancouver B2 and B3 periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Bone Joint J.* 2017;99-b(4 Supple B):17-25.
- **170.** Molina V, Da SC, Court C, Nordin JY. [Periprosthetic fractures around total hip and knee arthroplasty. Periprosthetic femoral fractures: multicentric retrospective study of 580 cases]. *Rev Chir Orthop Reparatrice Appar Mot.* 2006;92(5 Sup-pl):2s60-62s64.
- **171.** Somers JF, Suy R, Stuyck J, Mulier M, Fabry G. Conservative treatment of femoral shaft fractures in patients with total hip arthroplasty. *J Arthroplasty*. 1998;13(2):162-171.
- **172.** Nasr AM, Mc Leod I, Sabboubeh A, Maffulli N. Conservative or surgical management of distal femoral fractures. A retrospective study with a minimum five year follow-up. *Acta Orthop Belg.* 2000;66(5):477-483.
- **173.** Merchan EC, Maestu PR, Blanco RP. Blade-plating of closed displaced supracondylar fractures of the distal femur with the AO system. *J Trauma*. 1992;32(2):174-178.
- **174.** Harris T, Ruth JT, Szivek J, Haywood B. The effect of implant overlap on the mechanical properties of the femur. *J Trauma*. 2003;54(5):930-935.
- 175. Lehmann W, Rupprecht M, Nuechtern J, Melzner D, Sellenschloh K, Kolb J, Fensky F, Hoffmann M, Puschel K, Morlock M, Rueger JM. What is the risk of stress risers for interprosthetic fractures of the femur? A biomechanical analysis. *Int Orthop.* 2012;36(12):2441-2446.
- **176.** Weiser L, Korecki MA, Sellenschloh K, Fensky F, Puschel K, Morlock MM, Rueger JM, Lehmann W. The role of inter-prosthetic distance, cortical thickness and bone mineral density in the development of inter-prosthetic fractures of the femur: a biomechanical cadaver study. *Bone Joint J.* 2014;96-b(10):1378-1384.

- 177. Iesaka K, Kummer FJ, Di Cesare PE. Stress risers between two ipsilateral intramedullary stems: a finite-element and biomechanical analysis. *J Arthroplasty*. 2005;20(3):386-391.
- **178.** Walcher MG, Giesinger K, du Sart R, Day RE, Kuster MS. Plate Positioning in Periprosthetic or Interprosthetic Femur Fractures With Stable Implants-A Biomechanical Study. *J Arthroplasty*. 2016;31(12):2894-2899.
- 179. Niikura T, Sakurai A, Oe K, Shibanuma N, Tsunoda M, Maruo A, Shoda E, Lee SY, Sakai Y, Kurosaka M. Clinical and radiological results of locking plate fixation for periprosthetic femoral fractures around hip arthroplasties: a retrospective multi-center study. *J Orthop Sci.* 2014;19(6):984-990.
- **180.** Ehlinger M, Adam P, Moser T, Delpin D, Bonnomet F. Type C periprosthetic fractures treated with locking plate fixation with a mean follow up of 2.5 years. *Orthop Traumatol Surg Res.* 2010;96(1):44-48.
- **181.** Kobbe P, Klemm R, Reilmann H, Hockertz TJ. Less invasive stabilisation system (LISS) for the treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures: a 3-year follow-up. *Injury*. 2008;39(4):472-479.
- **182.** Kanabur P, Sandilands SM, Whitmer KK, Owen TM, Coniglione FM, Shuler TE. Nail and Locking Plate for Periprosthetic Fractures. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2017;31(12):e425-e431.
- 183. Stoffel K, Sommer C, Kalampoki V, Blumenthal A, Joeris A. The influence of the operation technique and implant used in the treatment of periprosthetic hip and interprosthetic femur fractures: a systematic literature review of 1571 cases. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2016;136(4):553-561.
- **184.** Baba T, Kaneko K, Shitoto K, Futamura K, Maruyama Y. Comparison of therapeutic outcomes of periprosthetic femoral fracture between treatments employing locking and conventional plates. *Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol.* 2013;23(4):437-441.
- **185.** Muller FJ, Galler M, Fuchtmeier B. Clinical and radiological results of patients treated with orthogonal double plating for periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2014;38(12):2469-2472.
- **186.** Lee JM, Kim TS, Kim TH. Treatment of Periprosthetic Femoral Fractures Following Hip Arthroplasty. *Hip Pelvis.* 2018;30(2):78-85.

- **187.** Nauth A, Ristevski B, Begue T, Schemitsch EH. Periprosthetic distal femur fractures: current concepts. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2011;25 Suppl 2:S82-85.
- **188.** Hoffmann MF, Lotzien S, Schildhauer TA. Clinical outcome of interprosthetic femoral fractures treated with polyaxial locking plates. *Injury*. 2016;47(4):934-938.
- 189. Bonnevialle P, Marcheix PS, Nicolau X, Arboucalot M, Lebaron M, Chantelot C, Mainard D, Ehlinger M. Interprosthetic femoral fractures: Morbidity and mortality in a retrospective, multicenter study. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res. 2019;105(4):579-585.
- **190.** Peters CL, Hickman JM, Erickson J, Lombardi AV, Berend KR, Mallory TH. Intramedullary total femoral replacement for salvage of the compromised femur associated with hip and knee arthroplasty. *J Arthroplasty*. 2006;21(1):53-58.
- **191.** Newman ET, Hug KT, Wellman SS, Bolognesi MP, Kelley SS. Custom intramedullary intercalating device for treatment of supracondylar fracture between constrained total knee arthroplasty and well-fixed total hip arthroplasty. *Knee*. 2014;21(2):594-596.
- 192. Patel NK, Whittingham-Jones P, Aston WJ, Pollock RC, Skinner JA, Briggs TW, Miles J. Custom-made cement-linked mega prostheses: a salvage solution for complex periprosthetic femoral fractures. J Arthroplasty. 2014;29(1):204-209.
- **193.** Zuurmond RG, van Wijhe W, van Raay JJ, Bulstra SK. High incidence of complications and poor clinical outcome in the operative treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures: An analysis of 71 cases. *Injury*. 2010;41(6):629-633.
- **194.** Mardian S, Schaser KD, Gruner J, Scheel F, Perka C, Schwabe P. Adequate surgical treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures following hip arthroplasty does not correlate with functional outcome and quality of life. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(9):1701-1708.
- 195. Drew JM, Griffin WL, Odum SM, Van Doren B, Weston BT, Stryker LS. Survivorship After Periprosthetic Femur Fracture: Factors Affecting Outcome. J Arthroplasty. 2016;31(6):1283-1288.
- **196.** Young SW, Walker CG, Pitto RP. Functional outcome of femoral peri prosthetic fracture and revision hip arthroplasty: a matched-pair study from the New Zealand Registry. *Acta Orthop.* 2008;79(4):483-488.

- 197. Gitajn IL, Heng M, Weaver MJ, Casemyr N, May C, Vrahas MS, Harris MB. Mortality Following Surgical Management of Vancouver B Periprosthetic Fractures. J Orthop Trauma. 2017;31(1):9-14.
- 198. Yeo I, Rhyu KH, Kim SM, Park YS, Lim SJ. High union rates of locking compression plating with cortical strut allograft for type Bl periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2016;40(11):2365-2371.
- **199.** Goudie ST, Patil S, Patton JT, Keating JF. Outcomes following osteosynthesis of periprosthetic hip fractures around cemented tapered polished stems. *Injury*. 2017;48(10):2194-2200.
- **200.** Hoffmann MF, Lotzien S, Schildhauer TA. Outcome of periprosthetic femoral fractures following total hip replacement treated with polyaxial locking plate. *Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol.* 2017;27(1):107-112.
- **201.** Fawzy E, de Steiger R, Gundle R, McLardy-Smith P, Murray DW. The management of periprosthetic fractures Oxford trimodular femoral stem. A survivorship study. *J Arthroplasty*. 2009;24(6):909-913.
- **202.** Cohen S, Flecher X, Parratte S, Ollivier M, Argenson JN. Influence of treatment modality on morbidity and mortality in periprosthetic femoral fracture. A comparative study of 71 fractures treated by internal fixation or femoral implant revision. *Orthop Traumatol Surg Res.* 2018;104(3):363-367.
- **203.** Amenabar T, Rahman WA, Avhad VV, Vera R, Gross AE, Kuzyk PR. Vancouver type B2 and B3 periprosthetic fractures treated with revision total hip arthroplasty. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(10):1927-1932.
- **204.** Kinov P, Volpin G, Sevi R, Tanchev PP, Antonov B, Hakim G. Surgical treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures following hip arthroplasty: our institutional experience. *Injury*. 2015;46(10):1945-1950.
- **205.** Spina M, Rocca G, Canella A, Scalvi A. Causes of failure in periprosthetic fractures of the hip at 1- to 14-year follow-up. *Injury*. 2014;45 Suppl 6:S85-92.
- **206.** Lindahl H, Malchau H, Oden A, Garellick G. Risk factors for failure after treatment of a periprosthetic fracture of the femur. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2006;88(1):26-30.
- 207. Laurer HL, Wutzler S, Possner S, Geiger EV, El Saman A, Marzi I, Frank J. Outcome after operative treatment of Vancouver type Bl and C periprosthetic femoral fractures: open reduction and internal fixation versus revision arthroplasty. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2011;131(7):983-989.

- **208.** Froberg L, Troelsen A, Brix M. Periprosthetic Vancouver type Bl and C fractures treated by locking-plate osteosynthesis: fracture union and reoperations in 60 consecutive fractures. *Acta Orthop.* 2012;83(6):648-652.
- **209.** Boesmueller S, Michel M, Hofbauer M, Platzer P. Primary cementless hip arthroplasty as a potential risk factor for non-union after long-stem revision arthroplasty in periprosthetic femoral fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2015;39(4):617-622.
- **210.** Cox JS, Kowalik TD, Gehling HA, DeHart ML, Duwelius PJ, Mirza AJ. Frequency and Treatment Trends for Periprosthetic Fractures About Total Hip Arthroplasty in the United States. *J Arthroplasty*. 2016;31(9 Suppl):115-120.
- **211.** Lindahl H, Oden A, Garellick G, Malchau H. The excess mortality due to periprosthetic femur fracture. A study from the Swedish national hip arthroplasty register. *Bone*. 2007;40(5):1294-1298.
- **212.** Maradit Kremers H, Abdel MP, Ransom JE, Larson DR, Lewallen DG, Berry DJ. Mortality After Periprosthetic Femur Fractures During and After Primary and Revision Total Hip Arthroplasty. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* 2019;27(10):375-380.
- **213.** Cnudde P, Bulow E, Nemes S, Tyson Y, Mohaddes M, Rolfson O. Association between patient survival following reoperation after total hip replacement and the reason for reoperation: an analysis of 9,926 patients in the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register. *Acta Orthop.* 2019;90(3):226-230.
- **214.** Haughom BD, Basques BA, Hellman MD, Brown NM, Della Valle CJ, Levine BR. Do Mortality and Complication Rates Differ Between Periprosthetic and Native Hip Fractures? *J Arthroplasty*. 2018;33(6):1914-1918.
- **215.** Boylan MR, Riesgo AM, Paulino CB, Slover JD, Zuckerman JD, Egol KA. Mortality Following Periprosthetic Proximal Femoral Fractures Versus Native Hip Fractures. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2018;100(7):578-585.
- **216.** Phillips JR, Boulton C, Morac CG, Manktelov AR. What is the financial cost of treating periprosthetic hip fractures? *Injury*. 2011;42(2):146-149.
- **217.** Griffiths EJ, Cash DJ, Kalra S, Hopgood PJ. Time to surgery and 30-day morbidity and mortality of periprosthetic hip fractures. *Injury*. 2013;44(12):1949-1952.
- **218.** Hoppe DJ, Schemitsch EH, Morshed S, Tornetta P, 3rd, Bhandari M. Hierarchy of evidence: where observational studies fit in and why we need them. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2009;91 Suppl 3:2-9.

- **219.** von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ, Gotzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP. The Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) Statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. *Int J Surg.* 2014;12(12):1495-1499.
- **220.** The Swedish Knee Arthroplasty Register. <u>http://www.myknee.se/en/</u>. Accessed 11 January 2020.
- **221.** Cohen J. A COEFFICIENT OF AGREEMENT FOR NOMINAL SCALES. Educational and Psychological Measurement. 1960;20(1):37-46.
- **222.** Landis JR, Koch GG. The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. *Biometrics*. 1977;33(1):159-174.
- **223.** LIndahl H. *The periprosthetic femur fracture. A study from the Swedish National Hip Arthroplasty Register.* Gothenburg: Department of Orthopaedics, Institue of Clinical Sciences, The Sahlgrenska Academy, University of Gothenburg; 2006.
- **224.** Leonidou A, Moazen M, Skrzypiec DM, Graham SM, Pagkalos J, Tsiridis E. Evaluation of fracture topography and bone quality in periprosthetic femoral fractures: A preliminary radiographic study of consecutive clinical data. *Injury*. 2013;44(12):1799-1804.
- **225.** Caruso G, Milani L, Marko T, Lorusso V, Andreotti M, Massari L. Surgical treatment of periprosthetic femoral fractures: a retrospective study with functional and radiological outcomes from 2010 to 2016. *Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol.* 2018;28(5):931-938.
- **226.** Balkissoon R, Sershon RA, Paprosky WG, Della Valle CJ. Classifying femoral bone deficiency: Picking the right tool for the job. *Seminars in Arthroplasty*. 2015;26(3):156-162.
- **227.** Kannus P, Niemi S, Palvanen M, Parkkari J, Pasanen M, Jarvinen M, Vuori I. Continuously rising problem of osteoporotic knee fractures in elderly women: nationwide statistics in Finland in 1970-1999 and predictions until the year 2030. *Bone*. 2001;29(5):419-423.
- **228.** Court-Brown CM, Caesar B. Epidemiology of adult fractures: A review. *Injury*. 2006;37(8):691-697.
- **229.** Yamamoto Y, Turkiewicz A, Wingstrand H, Englund M. Fragility Fractures in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Osteoarthritis Compared with the General Population. *J Rheumatol.* 2015;42(11):2055-2058.

- **230.** Elsoe R, Ceccotti AA, Larsen P. Population-based epidemiology and incidence of distal femur fractures. *Int Orthop.* 2018;42(1):191-196.
- **231.** Hank C, Schneider M, Achary CS, Smith L, Breusch SJ. Anatomic stem design reduces risk of thin cement mantles in primary hip replacement. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 2010;130(1):17-22.
- **232.** Vaughan PD, Singh PJ, Teare R, Kucheria R, Singer GC. Femoral stem tip orientation and surgical approach in total hip arthroplasty. *Hip Int.* 2007;17(4):212-217.
- **233.** Lindgren V, Garellick G, Karrholm J, Wretenberg P. The type of surgical approach influences the risk of revision in total hip arthroplasty: a study from the Swedish Hip Arthroplasty Register of 90,662 total hipreplacements with 3 different cemented prostheses. *Acta Orthop.* 2012;83(6):559-565.
- **234.** Gore DR, Murray MP, Sepic SB, Gardner GM. Anterolateral compared to posterior approach in total hip arthroplasty: differences in component positioning, hip strength, and hip motion. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 1982(165):180-187.
- **235.** Jolles BM, Bogoch ER. Posterior versus lateral surgical approach for total hip arthroplasty in adults with osteoarthritis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2006(3):Cd003828.
- **236.** Glyn-Jones S, Alfaro-Adrian J, Murray DW, Gill HS. The influence of surgical approach on cemented stem stability: an RSA study. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* 2006;448:87-91.
- **237.** Soenen M, Baracchi M, De Corte R, Labey L, Innocenti B. Stemmed TKA in a femur with a total hip arthroplasty: is there a safe distance between the stem tips? *J Arthroplasty*. 2013;28(8):1437-1445.
- **238.** Gautier E, Sommer C. Guidelines for the clinical application of the LCP. *Injury*. 2003;34 Suppl 2:B63-76.
- **239.** Gozzard C, Blom A, Taylor A, Smith E, Learmonth I. A comparison of the reliability and validity of bone stock loss classification systems used for revision hip surgery. *J Arthroplasty.* 2003;18(5):638-642.
- **240.** Havelin LI, Robertsson O, Fenstad AM, Overgaard S, Garellick G, Furnes O. A Scandinavian experience of register collaboration: the Nordic Arthroplasty Register Association (NARA). *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2011;93 Suppl 3:13-19.
- **241.** Makela KT, Matilainen M, Pulkkinen P, Fenstad AM, Havelin LI, Engesaeter L, Furnes O, Overgaard S, Pedersen AB, Karrholm J, Malchau H, Garellick G, Ranstam J, Eskelinen A. Countrywise results of total hip replacement. An analysis of 438,733 hips based on the Nordic Arthroplasty Register Association database. *Acta Orthop.* 2014;85(2):107-116.